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LABOR~-MANAGEMENT RACKETEERING HEARING

INTRODUCTION

Organized crime is entrenched in the marketplace. It owns
and operates legitimate businesses and unions and, in some areas
of the country, it controls entire industries. Throughout the
economy, organized crime distorts the cost of doing business
through theft, extortion, bribery, illegal combinations, price

fixing, and restraint of trade.

Created by Executive Oxder 12435 of July 28, 1983, the

mandate is to:

", . . make a full and complete national and
region-by-region analysis of organized crime; define the
nature of traditional organized crime as well as emerging
organized crime groups, the sources and amounts of organized
crime's income, and the uses to which organized crime put
its income; develop in-depth information on the participants
in organized crime networks; and evaluate Federal laws
pertinent to the effort to combat organized crime. The
Commission shall advise the President and the Attorney
General with respect to its findings and actions which can
be undertaken to improve law enforcement efforts directed
against organized crime, and made recommendation concerning
appropriate administative and legislative improvements and
improvements in the administration of justice.

This volume contains the Commission's public hearing record
regarding the efforts of organized crime to control the
marketplace. The hearing was national in scope, although many

specific examples of organized crime activity arose in Chicago,

Illinois, the site of the hearing.




The testimony of the witnesses who came forward and those
organized crime figures and others who relied on their 5th
amendment rights in response to the Commission's questions,
graphically demonstrate the ability and desire of organized crime
to infiltrate otherwise legitimate corporate and union
institutions. It is important to keep in mind that the majority
of unions and businesses have not been tainted by organized crime.
As this hearing demonstrates, however, businesses and unions are
often victims of organized crime. The testimony graphically
explains how members of organized crime can benefit from the
control of a union or business, For example, it provides
"legitimate" employment for persons who would otherwise have no
valid source of income; it provides the capability to shakedown
businesses; it gives organized crime access to the hard earned

pension and health and welfare funds of union members.

The extensive and detailed testimony in this volume
concerning two major labor unions, the 600,000 member Laborers
International Union of North Amerxican (the Laborers) and the 1.9
million member International Brotherhood of Teamsters,
Chauffeurs, Warehousemen and Helpers of America (the Teamsters)
demonstrates that these organizations have a serious problem with
organized crime infiltration and control. This should come as no
surprise to either of them since each has been identified
publicly by the FBI as being under the thumb of organized crime.
These unions contain certain local and national union leaders who

are members or associates of organized crime. Sometimes there is
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no distinction between a union business and the mob. The
testimony also details the activities of organized crime in the
small independent unions of this country. The record further
details the use of threats or actual violence to gain and retain

control of a number of these organizations.

The head-in-the~sand complicity and studied indifference
by officials of major corporations, who benefit from the
involvement of organized crime, is as chilling as the activities
of organized crime dominated union officials. As one witness
stated, the "system" does not work unless organized crime, unions
and businesses cooperate, to the detriment of workers and

consumers.

This record points a picture of racketeering in the 1980s.
It discusses some of the notable individual successes of law
enforcement, convicting individuals who participate in these
criminal activities. It also indicates that the long term impact
of these convictions is less than we might expect. There is a
need for a fundamental reassessment of the strategy and tactics
used to remove organized crime from the nation's marketplace.
Some of the same unions and organized crime figures identified at
this hearing were the focus of national attention in the 1950s.
Finally, some of the testimony addresses actions which could be
taken to attack organized crime's pervasive control of the

construction, transportation, waterfront and service industries.
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The President's Commission on Organized Crime rejects the
premise that organized crime in the marketplace is a way of life

which should be simply accepted by the American people.

What follows is a presentation of the view of organized
crime from the victims followed by some organized crime figures
who caused the harm. The hearing provides a snapshot of

organized crime in America's marketplace today.
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MR. BRILL: Well, good morning, ladies and
gentlemen. I am Art Brill, the Director of Public
Affairs for the President's Commission on Organized
Crime and I want to welcome you here on this bright and
shiny and warm Sunday morning. I know there are probably
some things that you probably had planned, but our
hearing starts tomorrow, as you know, and starts at
9:00 o'clock in the merning, with an hour break about
noontime, and then we will resume again. It should end
between 3:00 and 4:00 or so depending on, of course, the
witnesses' testimony.

We recommend that you get here, particularly
the electronic media, just as soon as you ~an. We would
rather not have the harassment of trying to
get cameras set up during the actual testimony itself.
So try to get here before that,

We will have a pool camera. As the electronic
media know, that has been decided already, and that will
feed everyone else. We will have one poolrcamera on the
witnesses.

The still photographers will be allowed in
the front row of the jury box, but they will have to
stay there and be as unobtrusive as possible. We can't

have disturbances at the hearing whatsoever.




A REPORTER: Art, will there be a remote box for
recording, too?

MR. BRILL: Yes, there will be.

We do have a press room; it's Room 2514. It's
right across from the ceremonial courtroom on the main
public corridor. Our number there is 786-~9294 and it
will be manned from early in the morning until early in
the evening.

Also the Public Affairs staff is staying at
the Americana Congress and we are in room -- I am in
Room 600. And please call me if you have any questions,
interview requests, anything whatsocever, we are here to
please. My staff is staying there, too, Brad Marman and
Connie Tatko.

We have with us today the Executive Director
and the General Counsel or the Chief Counsel of the
President's Commission on Organized Crime, James D.
Harmon, Jr. He will have a brief opening statement;
then he will be glad to take your questions.

Jim.

MR. HARMON: Good morning. It is a pleasure
to sharxe my Sunday morning with each one of you.

In July of 1983 the President established the

President's Commission on Organized Crime for the
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purpose of reporting to him and to the American public
as well as to the Attorney-General what the nature of
organized crime was today, to develop in depth infofma—
tion on the way organized crime exists and the way that
it operates today, all with the view toward making
recommendations, changes in strateg¥, changes in law,
changes in approach to the way organized crime has been
investigated in the past.

We can report to you at least in the area of
labor racketeering that nothing much has Ehanged for
organized crime except the extent of its domination and
the extent of its influence.

Things have changed in other areas though for
organized crime. We have seen that organized crime
cannot survive without access to banks, without access
to brokerage firms and without access to certain attor-
neys whom we have come to call renegade attorneys.

For that reason the Commission has adopted a
deliberate strategy following the words of the President,
first, to identify the life support systems without
which organized crime cannot survive at its present
level; to identify those one at a time and to devise a
strategy by which ultimately organized crime might be

isolated and, therefore, be dealt with in a much
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simpler fashion.

For that reason the Commission has turned its
attention first to banks and financial institutions and
has turned secondly to attorneys, as I say, neither of
which organized crime can exist without in these days
of their complex operations.

We have found that there is always a role for
the private sector to play in combating organized crime.
The solution to orvanized crime does not rest onlv with
law enforcement.

For example, with banks and financial insti-
tutions, the Commission saw that banks and these finan-
cial institutions were not reporting currency as re-
guired by federal statute. The Commission, amonc other:
things, recommended that for the first time money
laundering itself be made a crime primarily as a way to
get at the narcotics traffic in an indirect but very
effective way.

The Commission's legislative recommendations
have already been introduced into both the Senate and

the House as of todavy. Banks, led by the chairman o

rhy

the Bank of Boston, have endorsed the recomsmendations
of the President's Commission in an interim report sub-

nitted to him last October.
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Bar associations, courts and grievance com-
mittees can do much to help in efforts directed at the
renegade lawyer, that is, that lawyer who represents
not individuals, but who acts to further the interests
of the mob as an institution. That matter is under
further study by the staff and by the Commission as of
today.

A public understanding of the problem of
organized crime and its nature today is essential to
the ultimate solution of organized crime.

In the area of labor racketeering, the Com-
mission recognizes a clear partnership, a historical
partnership, extending back to the Kefauver Committee
and the McClellan Committee hearings extending back
some -~ over thirty years ago.

Control of labor and business is another one
of those life support systems of organized crime without
which it cannot exist. For the mob today there is no
distinction between business and labor. The combina-
tion is what the mob is interested in, which it uses
for one purpose, and that is to £ill the coffers of the
mob throughout the country.

Organized criwme and labor racketeering and

infiltration of labor unions tonday 1s organized crine
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up front, organized crime for all of the world to see.
Members of families actually holding positions with
various unions located throughout the country. This
infiltration of labor unions permits, likewise, contxol
of legitimate businesses, permits access to public
officials at all levels of Government and it has its
victims, those being union members, who routinely are
sold out by union officials, those union officials
only who are under the thumb of organized crime.

We want the rank and file to understand why
it is not in their interest to have organized crime
control their union. And we want by this hearing and
otherwise to explain to them why it is not in their
interest to have the mob control their union.

In cases where the mob controls unions,
unions are that in appearance only. They are the
illusion of unions, the shadow of unions, a power of
collective bargaining used not for the benefit of the
membership, but as I say, merely to fill the coffers,
to put money in the mob's pocket.

Today mob-controlled unions act not in the
interest of members of unions, but serve as a tool to
exploit the labor of members of labor unions.

What has changed over time in the mob's
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control of labor racketeering is the way in which there
now exists in different parts of the country monopoly,
an actual monopoly, of industry formed by a combination
of mob~controlled companies and unions dominated bv
organized crime. It simply in some industries in some
parts of the country is now a way of life.

Law enforcement, even at its best, and law
enforcement has done good work in this area, has simply
not been able to solve the problem.

The focus of law enforcement in the past has
been the labor official himself, the one who has been
under the thumb of organized crime, and the one who in
the first instance has received payoffs. Recently
there has been focus on the actual mob figures behind
labor unions, but, as you look back and consider the
question historically, there has been not much focus
of management from the employer's side of it. What can
management to do if it's willing to do something about
control of mob unions?

We don't, in saying that, place all employers
and place all management and place all business in the
same category. Some businesses are outright owned by
organized crime. Some fall into the category of what

we think of as the predatory employer, one who goes out of
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his way to deal with the mob for his own benefit and
that of his company. It is also the true victim, a

business, a representative of an employer who simply
finds himself in a situation where the mob exerts a

dominating infiluence.

And finally, we think of a fourth category of
employer and, that is, the outsider; one who is actually
denied entry to markets both in the way of services and
the way of materials.

This hearing will focus primarily on organized
crime's control of unions both in Chicago as well as in
New York City. It will touch likewise upon Philadelphia
and on other parts of the country.

This Commission's perspective is a national
perspective. The solutions that the Commission aims at
are national solutions.

In saying that, you will see during the course
of this hearing some fresh investigative work done by
the staff. We will focus primarily upon the Laborers'
and Teamsters Unions. Other unions are under study by
the Commission and its staff, including the International
Longshoremen's Association.

The issue for this Commission is not whether

organized crime exists, and it's not whether or not
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labor unions are dominated by organized crime. The
issue for this Commission is the nature of that domina-
tion today and for the future and what to do about it,
understanding completely the dynamics of the way that
control is instituted and maintained and continued over
a long period of time.

Testimony will come and evidence will come
from a number of different sources, from insiders,
people who have actually participated in labor racketeer-
ing matters with the mob and on behalf of the mob.

There will be testimony also from what you
might view as insiders, people who have been subpoened
to testify and whose testimony in one fashion or another
is being compelled or is being -- or attempted to be
compelled.

We will present results, as I say, of fresh
staff investigative work on various aspects of labor
racketeering. And we think that for the first time
there will be testimony presented from experts, not the
kind of experts that you may have seen in the past, but
insiders, people who have actually been engaged in labor
racketeering who we will ask publicly and who have told
us otherwise of measures that could be taken to minimize

the mob's domination in the future.
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We will also present electronic surveillance
which has never been disclosed before, including some
alectronic surveillance which describes the ways in
which leading bosses of La Cosa Nostra have monies
funnelled to them and the extent of that money as a
result of labor racketeering.

We'll present a profile of the La Cosa Nostra
family operating in Chicago today, known as the Chicago
Outfit, which differs in some degree and in some ways
from the La Cosa Nostra families operating in New York
primarily this way: That the Chicago Outfit operates
basically on a territorial basis; where the New York
families simply do not operate that way. It's more of
a functional approach taken in New York.

We'll examine the extent of infiltration by
La Cosa Wostra into Laborers' locals, both in Chicago
and in New York City.

And the Commission always needs the view from
the top and to get that view we seek testimony from
persons at the top of various international unions,
as well as their pension funds. And we seek testimony
from the highest levels of corporate management in two
of the largest companies operating here in the United

States.
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We'll also present a case study of the mis-
management of a welfare fund operated by one of these
locals.

And I mean here just to talk about the high
points of the hearing itself. But we will also present
an analysis of the construction industry in New York,
taking literally a step at a time, a hypothetical
building, and explaining which families a contractor is
dealing with, literally from the ground up, and which
unions he is dealing with in attempting té build a
building in New York City. 1In New York today a building
cannot be constructed without dealing with several mob
controlled unions along the way.

This view from the private sector and this
view from the top, both from corporate management as
well as union officials, is designed to inform the
Commission. To some degree the Commission's choices
are narrower than explained by whether or not management
is in a position to do something about it, 'whether or
not labor at the top is prepared to do something about
the problem of organized crime in labor unions today.

., In the event that management and labor at the
top is simply not in a position to take action or is

unwilling or unable to take action, the Commission's
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choice is then focused upon law enforcement strategies
which should be pursued in the future as well as possible
changes in legislation. What you will see at this
hearing is merely a sanple of the evidence that we have
collected as of this point in tine.

With that in mind, I would be happy to answer
any questions that you may have.

A REPORTER: I would like to clear up a point.
Has Jackie Presser been asked to testify publicly before
this Commission?

MR. HARMON: I can't disclose that. You will
have to wait for the hearing itself.

A REPORTER: Well, now he went into court in
Washington last week to get a subpoena to testify
guashed and he lost and the Judge ordered him to
testify only in private.

MR. HARMON: That's correct.

A REPORTER: Are you saying now that he has
also been subpoened to testify in public when that was
never mentioned in court? He has been asked to testify
in private and in public?

MR. HARMON: The Commission's rules do not
permit us to disclose what has actually taken place

during the course of a private deposition.
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A REPORTER: I'm not asking you that.

MR, HARMON: 'Nor do the rules permit us to
disclose in advance who has been subpoened to testify.

A REPORTER: Has he been subpoened to testify
publicly?

MR. HARMON: I haven't been given the authori-
zation to tell you that one way or the other.

A REPORTER: I'm curious as to why you never
mentioned it in court that you wanted him to testify
publicly. You only said in court that you wanted him
to testify privately. And he said that he couldn't
testify, that he -- that if he testified at all, he
would do so -- he would take the Fifth.

But you are leaving us with the impression
that he is going to be here, or we have gotten that
impression. It has been reported that he is going to
be here.

Is he going to be here?

1MR. HARMON: Again, without talking about this
particular witness or whether or not he will be a wit-
ness, from time to time witnesses are subpoened in
advance to give a deposition in private. We have taken
the view that subsequent to that, if there is a require-

ment to testify publicly, a second subpoena would be
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served upon the witness. 8o one doesn't necessarily
exclude the other and litigation over one doesn't
necessarily mean litigation over the second.

A REPORTER: Has he been subpoened to testify
publicly?

MR. HARMON: I can't tell you that.

A REPORTER: I'm not asking whether he is
going to appear or not. Has he been subpoened to
testify?

MR. HARMON: I can't disclose that either.

A REPORTER: Did he give a deposition last
week?

MR. HARMON: I can't disclose that.

A REPORTER: Is Judge Kaufman going to
disclose that?

MR. HARMON: That is a matter before the Com-
mission as of this point.

A REPORTER: About ten days ago you had a
briefing. Art Brill was here and he indicated at that
time 55 subpoenas had been issued at that point. That
was indicated over a week ago. What is the ballpark
figure on: them now that has been handed out?

MR. HARMON: The number of subpoenas that

have bean served?
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A PEPORTER: VYes.

MR. HARMON: I would say approximately 60
subpoenas have been served as of this point. And
without taking a look, I would say we have about 25

witnesses lined up to testify during the course of the

three days.

A REPORTER: You indicated the top of various
unions, We went through this little discussion on Mr.
Presser. Then I would assume that Fosco, as head of

the Laborers' Union, that he has been subpoened?

MR. HARMON: As I say, I cannot disclose the
identity of the witnesses in advance.

A REPORTER: If you want the top of these
unions, wouldn't you want to extend -- the logic is that
you would want Fosco to come in since that is one of
the unions under.scrutiny?

MR. HARMON: Well -~ again, I'm not at liberty
to disclose exactly which witnesses have been subpoened
and which ones will testify.

A REPORTER: What type of witnesses are we
going to be hearing from? I mean generally who are
these people? What kind of stories are they going to
tell?

MR. HARMON: Persons who have actually dealt
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with the mob in connection with labor racketeering over
a period of time in diffdrent parts of the country, in-
cluding Chicago, for one.

A REPORTER: What industries in Chicago does
the mob menopolize.

MR. HARMON: Well, that is going to be the
subject of a further analysis by the Commission in
written form‘later.

What we are prepared to do as of this point is
to explain the way in which the construction industry
works in New York City, and that is a product of the
limits of time faced by us as a result of the public
hearing setting.

A REPORTER: Is the Commission uncovering any *
new ground that local organized crime investigators
haven't known for years in doing their jobs?

MR. HARMON: VYes.

A REPORTER: What? Can you list a few?

MR. HARMON: That will be disclosed at the
hearing itself.

A REPORTER: Generically.

MR. HARMON: To some degree this hearing takes
on a bit of a different form than prior Commission

hearings. We will go into some depth with regard to
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spegific circumstances with them, which will be
developed more fully at the hearing itself.

A REPORTER: Generically what areas are you
shedding new light on do you think?

MR. HARMON: Mismanagement of welfare funds,
control of -- influence of organized crime in welfare
funds, and some further explanation of the way in
which payoffs are made to -- rather labor officials
and the way in which organized crime actually today
owns unions in the same sense that you might own a car.
Unions are owned by certain organized crime figures.
They are held in that fashion on behalf of the heads of
families.

A REPORTER: You will be using actual names?

MR. HARMON: Yes.

A REPORTER: And what you find out will turn -
will go into legislation ultimately, or racommendations
or what will you do with all of this?

MR. HARMON: Yes, the President's Commission
does not make criminal cases. We do not prosecute
criminal cases. To the extent that we have come up with
evidence that in fact makes a criminal case or has the
beginnings of a criminal case, that information is

turned over to the Justice Department, if they are
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interested.

A REPORTER: You have immunization powers,
don't you?

MR. HARMON: Yes.

A REPORTER: In other words, if a man gets up
tomorrow and -- he could be granted immunity and held in
contempt?

MR. HARMON: That is a possibility, ves. The
Commission has subpcoena power. Whether or not there is
enforcement of those subpoenas is done upon the approval
of the Attorney General. Immunity is also authorized
upon the approval of the Attorney General.

Once immunity 1is authorized, the Commission
then is in power to issue an immunity order, which would
then compel a witness to testify.

A REPORTER: Do you have any Valachis 1lined
up?

MR. HARMON: fThat is for you to decide.

A REPORTER: Do you have somebody that is
going to spill their guts and tell all?

MR. HARMON: There will be a lot of illu~
minating testimony. There will be things, in my opinion,
that have never been said before.

For example, it has always been known -~ when
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I say "always,"

I would say within the last twenty
years it has always been'known that organized crime

in some unions does exert a dominant influence, but
nobody has ever had the job of explaining what that
means and, understanding what it means, what you do about
it. So that we are really interested in the dynamics
of the situation. Although names will be mentioned,
you are correct, the names are not so important to us
as the dynamics of the situation of how organized crime
itself views its ownexship of labor unions.

A REPORTER: If it's a known fact that certain
people are in union positions engaging in criminal
activity, why hasn't something been done about it? I
mean, how is it that they are allowed to stay there, if’
they are criminals in union positions?

MR. HARMON: That is the gquestion that the
Commission is seeking to answer. The way that this
has been handled in the past primarily is through in-
dividual criminal prosecutions. There may'be other
ways to look at the problem and other tools to bring
to bear upon the problem.

, For example, the NLRB should be in a position
to provide remedies for workers and employees. Whatever

the NLRB has done up to thls point has simply not been
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any more effective than law enforcement.

A REPORTER: How can the NLRB deal with cri-
minals?

MR. HARMON: The issue for the NLRB is a littl4
bit different. The issue is whether or not employees'
and workers' rights are protected by acts taken by
employers or on behalf of employers. And if, as happens
often, there is a collusion where organized crime is
involved between labor and management, it reduces NLRB
proceedings to a little more than form.

A REPORTER: What is the budget for the
Commission?

MR. HARMON: It's $5 million -- $4-1/2 million.

A REPORTER: Do you need more money to con-
tinue this thing very soon?

MR. HARMON: We are funded through October as
of now.

A REPORTER: Through October. and you,
apparently, will be seeking more funds. That is allotted
by the Congress?

MR. HARMON: That's right.

A REPORTER: Will you be seeking more money
to continue it?

MR. HARMON: The Commission's mandate runs out




in October of 1986 when we are required to give a final
report to the President. We will need additional
funding to carry --

MR. BRILL: March of '86.

MR. HARMON: What did I say?

A REPORTER: You said October.

MR. HARMON: I'm sorry.

A REPORTER: You're funded through October of
'85.

MR. BHARMON: We're funded through October.
The Commission's mandate expires in April of 1986. And
we would need additional funding to carry us through.

A REPORTER: You mentioned earlier in your
statement that the law enforcement hasn't been able to
solve the problem as far as organized crime. Are you
gaing to have any law enforcement officials appearing?

MR. HARMON: Yes.

A REPORTER: Do you think you will get the
answers that will help you to solve the problem?

MR. HARMON: What we have attempted to do
deliberately over time is to bring before the Commission
law enforcement officials with first-hand experience in
dealing with the problem. And we will have some people

who have dealt first-hand with the problem to hear their
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views. And I think that they will have some construc-
tive suggestions.

A REPORTER: Can you tell us what day we will
be seeing the electronic surveillance stuff?

MR. HARMON: The third day.

A REPORTER: The third day.

Thursday?

MR. HARMON: Third day, the third day, which
is Wednesday.

A REPORTER: There are a lot of labor union
officials who don't like these hearings because they
feel as thouyh you are focusing just on a few unions
and it gives all unions a bad name. What percentage of
labor unions in the country do you think are corrupt?

MR. HARMON: We are in a position of attempting
to document exactly which locals they are throughout the
country. That will not be something that will come out
during the course of the public hearing itself. I don't
even want to begin to estimate as of this point number-
wise.

A REPORTER: Is it 10 percent or 50 percent or
90 percent?

MR. HARMON: It's a small number.

A REPORTER: It's a very small percentage of
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the unions?

MR. HARMON: A small percentage of unions
throughout the country are controlled by organized
crime.

But let me -- let me just take, for example,
the idea of constructing a building in New York City.

A very small union which has the job of driving in, for
example, the rivets that will cause the next phase of
construction to begin has an awful lot of power. It has
the power to withhold and to hold up a multi-million
dollar construction project. So the numbers themselves
may not actually reflect the influence that can be
exerted, but as I say, and I don't want this to be
thought of as the final word by any means, this is
something that is under actual study and we are attempt-
ing to document 4t literally local by local.

A REPORTER: On a different area, were you not
the prosecutor who tried the FALN cases in New York?

MR. HARMON: That's right.

A REPORTER: What happened? How many convic-
tions did you get?

. MR. HARMON: There were five.
A REPORTER: Weren't they individuals who

operated here in Chicago?
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MR. HARMON: Well, they were linked with --
they were linked with the FALN group that was operating
in Chicago, yes. Our investigation was worked in con-
junction with the U.S. Attorney's Office here, Jeremy
Margolis, that's right.

A REPORTER: Since you can't tell us exactly
who will appear now, will there be an agenda every
morning before the hearing starts?

MR. HARMON: Give you a list of witnesses the
first thing in the morning.

A REPORTER: And the order in which they will
testify?

MR. HARMON: Yes.

A REPORTER: Thank you, sir.

What time should the crews be in that room?

MR. MARMAN: The TV people seem to want to
be there at 8:00 and we will be here by then, if not
before.

A REPORTER: What kind of access:will they
hayve? Are they going to be coming in and out of the
public accessway? The people who testify, will they
be coming and out of a back entrance?

MR. BRILL: I can't talk about any of that.

If you want access to anyone, you have to go
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through me personally or any of our staff and they will
come in to me.

(Which were all the proceedings had herein.)
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(9:00 a.m.)

ACTING CHALRMAN SKINNER: The Chicago public
hearing of the President's Commission On Organized
Crime will come to order.

At the outset let me indicate that the Chair-
man of the Commission, Judge Irving R. Kaufman is unable
to be with us this week and has asked me to preside in
his absence. He very much wanted to be here, but other
matters have detained him and unavoidably he has been
required to stay in New York. I would, however, like
to read a brief statement from Judge Kaufman as Chair-
man of the Commission.

I would like to welcome you to this public
hearing of the President's Commission On Organized
Crime. At our previous open sessions, the Commission
examined some of the ways in which organized crime has
evolved in recent years by investigating newly emergent
criminal groups and by studying the drug trafficking
and money laundering that are present activities of
organized crime. At this week's hearing, the Commission
will focus upon involvement by criminal groups in union
and management racketeering.

Racketeering is certainly not a new
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phenomenon. Organized crime has been heavily impli-
cated in this activity for decades. Indeed, the
Kefauver and McClellan hearings of the 1950s
revealed extensive organized crime control over a
number of labor unions. The testimony presented
this week will demonstrate that thirty years after
those investigations, racketeering activities con-
tinue to flourish. We shall hear evidence indi-
cating that many of the same unions, industries, and
individuals associated with racketeering a generation
ago are still involved.

Our hearings this week will examine how
organized crime continues to exploit the collective
bargaining system for its own purposes. We will
also hear from victims of racketeering, as well as
from persons who participated in these activities,
and that testimony will make clear that mob involve-
ment in certain labor unions is not confined to past
history.

A major area of concern for the Commission
is the development of organized crime in using new
and more sophisticated technigues to gain and con-
tinue to control unions and businesses. Traditionally,

labor racketeering evoked images of relatively simple
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and direct extortion imposed by threats of strikes or
physical force. Today, however, it is just as likely
to be in the form of benefit fund manipulation with
the assistance of professionals including a few pro-
fessional lawyers, accountants, and bankers. We shall
examine not only the traditional, but the new tech-
niques that are being used and the effectiveness that
they have. The economic toll exacted by collusive and
extortionate racketeering activity is felt by virtually
every citizen of this country in the form of higher
prices and lost economic efficiency.

In turning to this area, the Commission is
carrying out the wishes of the President who has
directed this Commission to investigate all facets of
organized crime and recommend to the Congress and to
the President new approaches to combat this activity.
It is not our intention to single out a particular
union or to create an impression that the labor move-
ment as a whole is totally corrupt. This is not the
fact. Testimony involving the illegal and collusive
activities of management officials will make clear that
racketeering occurs in the corporate boardroom as well
as the union local. Our concern is with those offi-

cials of both unions and management who exploit workers




and the public for destructive and self-aggrandizing
purposes. Mindful of this concern, we will explore
ways in which union members victimized by racketeers
can begin to reclaim control from the criminals.

The extent and daration of organized crime
involvement in union and management racketeering has

disturbing implications for our economy and the inte-

grity of the trade union movement. The costs of
racketeering ~-~ measured in terms of corruption of the
free market and the imposition of higher prices -- are
borne by every citizen in this country. Indeed, it

would not be an exaggeration to state that a percentage
of the cost of virtually every commodity of service is
diverted by racketeers. In perhaps no other area of
endeavor has organized crime been so intractable and
posed so great a threat to a fundamental aspect of our
economic and political fabric. This week we will docu-
ment the nature and extent of this threat today.

I would ask at this point that
Commissioner McBride summarize the Commission's
program and hearings for this week.

COMMISSIONER MC BRIDE: Those of the Federal
law enforcement and local law enforcement community

who are expert in the problem of organized crime and




labor racketeering have concluded that the mob or the Mafia,
La Cosa Nostra, in other words, traditional organized
crime elements, control in substantial degree four inter-
national unions. Those four internationals are: The
International Brotherhood of Teamsters, which has
about 1.4 million members, nearly half of whom are
women. And, of course, while the Teamsters membership
embraces truck drivers, its jurisdiction ranges from
airline pilots to zookeepers; the Laborers' Interna-
tional Union of Neorth America, which has 625,000
members, of whom about three-quarters are black or
Hispanic; the Hotel and Restaurant Employees Inter-
national Union with 400,000 members, about half women;
and the International Longshoremen's Union with 200,000
members.

In naming these four international unions
we are not saying that all of the locals of these
unions are controlled or even influenced by organized
crime. As testimony before the Commission will show,
some very courageous local officers have on occasion
and at great risk defied racketeer control. But of
the approximately 50,000 labor organizations in the
U.S. with a total of over $9 million in assets, the

law enforcement analyses are that about three to four




hundred locals are heavily influenced or controlled

by organized crime syndicates. Many of these, how-
ever, are very major locals embracing thousands of
members in strategic cities, enabling gangster domina-
tion of the internationals, even though in the majority
of the locals the officers and the memhership are not
corrupt.

This week, we are going to focus primarily on
the International Brotherhood of Teamsters and the
Laborers' International Union of North America.

We have also examined and will continue to
examine problems of racketeering influence in the
Longshoremen's Association and the Hotel and Restaurant
Employees Union, but our work on those two will be pre-
sented at another time and in another format.

This week, we will also take a look at certain
of the so-called independent unions and the somewhat
related infiltration of legitimate business in connec-
tion with those unions,

Our work to date supports this intelli-
gence analysis and the figures on Federal indictments
and convictions also supports them. Of the 930
indictments handed down against labor unions during

the period 1980 to 1984, 45 percent involve those four




unions: Longshoremen, Teamsters, Laborers',
Hotel/Restaurant Workers, officials. One-third of the
convictions obtained during this same period were
against the Big Four.

The crimes, the most common crimes, are
embezzlement of union funds, RICO violations, that
is, the Racketecr Influence and Corrupt Organizations Act,
conspiracy, tax evasion, kickbacks, and theft from
employee benefit plans.

It is worthy of note that the membership of
the Big Four internationals embraces some of the
poorest and hardest working and most underprivileged
members of unions. They need active and vigorous
union protection. For them their union should be a
strong rung on the ladder of opportunity in our
society. But as the testimony will show, in too
many cases the unions have become a part of the
machinery of exploitation.

I suppose the most graphic illustration of
the problem is the fact that these same unions, and
in some cases the same racketeers or a relative of
the same racketeers, were highlighted at the hearing
of the McClellan Committee 25 years ago. So We must

persist in our resolve to rid organized crime £from
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the labor movement.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Methvin,
I believe you have a brief comment.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Yes. The witness who
is about to testify is Ken Eto. He will be wearing a
hood and robe to protect his identity in spite of the
fact that he has planned to testify in court without
such protection. This precaution has been requested by
the Marshals Service and the FBI who worked with this
witness in securing his cooperation with the Government
and, most importantly, the witness himself.

Since portions of this testimony may be tele-
vised and because this witness has been given a new
identity and relocated, the wide dissemination of his
picture would endanger his new identity.

On February 10, 1983, John Gattuso and Joseph
Jasper Campise took Ken Eto for a ride, a mob-style
ride. They took him to a parking lot next to the
rallroad tracks in Chicago and they shot him three
times in the back of the head. Miraculously, Eto sur-
vived.

A few months later on July 14, 1983, this
pair of bungling hit men were found in the trunk of a

car in Naperville, Illinois. They had been strangled
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with nylon rope and repeatedly stabbed. Every major
organ in their bodies had been slashed.

The message would seem to be to mob hit men
Don't bungle. It's also a suggestion on the message
that the next time they won't bungle the job on Eto.

Violence seems to follow Laborers' Inter-
national officials. 1In Philadelphia, shortly after
midnight on July 18, 1982, five men went to the home
of the reporting secretary of Laborers' Local 332,
who had just resigned his post after 15 years to run
for the presidency of the local. Thev knocked on the
door. He let them in. His wife heard him greet the
callers. Obviously, he knew them. They overpowered
him, came upstairs into the bedroom wearing Halloween
masks, held the wife at knifepoint and bound her and
then they beat her husband to death.

So you can see that these precautions we
are taking today to protect this witness are necessary
and they are not just an artificial drama we have
added for photo opportunity.

The Commission also had a disturbing ex-
perience in New York with a witness of asking the
press to stop their cameras while we brought him in.

One cameraman left his camera on and the witness
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wound up on the 6:00 o'clock news at night. So we
are having these precautions today and we ask you to
understand.

Thank you.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Thank you.

Mr. Harmon, Mr. Ryan.

MR. HARMON: With your permission, Mr.
Chairman, Stephen Ryan will conduct the examination
of Ken Eto.

MR. RYAN: The Commission calls Xen Eto.

KEN ETO,

was called as a witness and, having been first duly

sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, could you pull the micro-

phone closexr to you?
Would you state your name for the record?

MR. ETO: My name is Ken Eto.

MR. RYAN: Could you pull it just a little bit

closer?
Mr. Eto, are you known by other names?
MR. ETO: Joe, Joe Montana, Joe Ponz, the

Pizza Man.

MR. RYAN: During the 1980s, Mr. Eto, were you

convicted of a gambling crime?
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MR. ETO: Yes, I have.

MR. RYAN: Did you in fact manage gambling
operations for the Chicago Outfit for a number of years?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Are you now a protected Government
witness?

MR. ETO: Yes, I am.

MR. RYAN: Why did you become a protected
Government witness, Mr. Eto?

MR. ETO: I was shot in the head three times.

MR. RYAN: Who shot you in the head, Mr. Eto?

MR. ETO: Johnny Gattuso and Jay Campise,.

MR. RYAN: Who did they work for?

MR. ETO: Vince Solano.

MR. RYAN: Were they all members of the
Chicago Outfit?

MR. ETO: Yes, they were.

MR. RYAN: Were you a made member of the
Chicago Outfit?

MR. ETO: No, I was not.

MR. RYAN: Why were you not a made member?

MR. ETO: I was not Italian.

MR. RYAN: Do you have to be Ttalian to be a

made member?
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MR. ETO: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: What would you describe your posi-
tion as in the organization?

MR. ETO: A trusted personnel.

MR. RYAN: How many years were you in this
position as trusted personnel?

MR. BETO: Over thirty years.

MR. RYAN: Is Mr. Solano your boss in the
outfit?

MR. ETO: Yes, he is.

MR. RYAN: I would like to direct your atten-
tion, Mr. Eto, to several of the charts we have over
here. If you look at the small white chart with a
number of names on it and the pictures, do you recall
that in your discussions with the Commission you re=
viewed that chart?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: And did you make certain sugges-
tions based on your thirty years of involvement with
organized crime?

MR. ET0: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: And are those suggestions for
changes embodied in the new black and yellow chart over

here?

1L



MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: The structure that is set up on
that chart is how you understood the Chicago Family and
Outfit to work?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Let's discuss that chart, Mr. Eto.
At the top who is the boss of bosses in Chicago?

MR. ETO: Anthony Accardo.

MR. RYAN: Who are the two persons who work
for Accardo in the highest positions?

MR. ETO: Joseph Aluppa and John Cerone.

MR. RYAN: ¢ the next level are the terri-
torial bosses. Who are the territorial bosses in the
City of Chicago?

MR. ETO: Vincent Solano, Alfred Pilotto,
Joseph Lombardo, Angelo La Pietra, Joe Ferriola.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, why are they territorial
bosses? Do they control particular areas of the City
of Chicago and its environs?

MR. ETO: Yes, they do.

MR. RYAN: Underneath Mr. Solano there are a
number of other names. Did you suggest that those
were the persons who worked for Mr. Solano?

MR. ETO: Yes, they are.

15




MR. RYAN: Have we accurately described
that in the list?

MR. ETO: VYes.

MR. RYAN: When did you first meet Vincent
Solano?

MR. ETO: In the late '50s.

MR. SOLANO: Was he a member of the Outfit
at that time?

MR. ETO: Yes, he was.

MR. RYAN: How do you become a made member
of the Outfit, Mr. Eto?

MR. ETO: First they recruit you as a muscle-
man, then breaking legs or arms, and then finally mur-
dering people.

MR. RYAN: Did you ever travel with Vincent
Solano in the course of your criminal activities?

MR. ETO: Yes, I have.

MR. RYAN: Would you describe briefly that
travel?

MR. BETO: I and Vincent Solano went to Puarto
Rico. I had an operation there where we lost a sum of
money. Ross Prio sent Vincent Solano with me to Puerto
Rico to take care of the problem.

MR. RYAN: Who was Ross Prio?
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MR. ETO: Ross Prio was the boss of the
Narth Side before Dominic¢ pibella and Mr. Vincent
Solano.

MR. RYAN: Would it be correct to say, Mr.
Eto, that there i1s a line of succession beginning with
Ross Prio to Dominic Dibella and today to Vincent
Solano?

MR. ETQ: Yes.

MR. RYAN: They control an area of the City
of Chicago?

MR. ETO: Yes, they do.

MR. RYAN: And all of the illegal rackets in
that area?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Would you describe the territory
that Vincent Solanc c¢ontrols?

MR. ETO: South to the river, west to the
river, south of Armitage to the lake. BAlso he controls
north of Lawrence to Devon from Western Avenue to the
lake.

MR. RYAN: Mr. BEto, we prepared several charts
based on your suggestions. Do these charts accurately
depict the Chicago territories controlled by Vinca

Solano?
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MR. BETO: VYes, it does.

MR. RYAN: When did Dominic Dibella give way
to Vincent Solano in control of those territories?

MR, ET0O: I would say around 1976.

MR. RYAN: And Mr. Solano has been the boss
of those territories since that time?

MR. ETO: Yes,

MR. RYAN: Mr. BEto, I would like to direct
your attention to the dinner party photograph that is
there. Do you recognize the people in that photograph?

MR. ETO: Yes, I do.

MR, RYAN: Could you name the persons in the
front row?

MR. ETO: Tony Accardo, Joe Amato, Caesar
Di Varco, Turk Torello.

MR. RYAN: Let's discuss those four and then
we will identify the others. Mr. Accardo is the boss of
bosses in Chicago?

MR. ETO: Yes, he is.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Amato was a territorial boss?

MR. ET0O: Yes, he was.

MR. RYAN: What area did he control?

MR. ETO: Lake County.

MR. RYAN: Sitting next to him is Mr. Caesar
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Di Varco. Was he a made member of the Outfit?

MR. ETO: Yes, he was.

MR. RYAN: What area did he work in?

MR. ETO: He was the boss on the North Side.

MR. RYAN: Did he report to Vincent Solano?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: ©Next is Mr, Torello. Was Mr,
Torello a territorial boss of the outfit?

MR. ETO: Yes, he was.

MR. RYAN: ©Let's identify the people in the
background.

MR. BTO: Joey Aiuppa, Dominic Dibella,
Vincent Solano, Al Pilotto, Jackie Cerone and Joc
Lombardo.

MR. RYAN: Let's discuss those individuals.
Joey the "Dove" Aiuppa is on the left. He is equal with
Mr. Cerone, one of the two underbosses?

MR. ETO: Yes, he is.

MR. RYAN: Dominic Dibella was the boss of the
North Side before Mr. Solano?

MR. ETO: Yes, he was.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Solano is also a Laborers' Union
officer, isn't he?

MR. ETO: Yes, he is.
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MR. RYAN: What office does he hold?

MR. ETO: President of Labor Union Local 1.

MR. RYAN: ©Next to him is Mr. Pilotto. ¥Was
he a territorial boss in the City of Chicago?

MR. ETO: Yes, he was,

MR. RYAN: Was he also the president of
Laborers' Local 5°?

MR. ETO: Yes, he is.

MR. RYAN: In the back row, Mr. Cerone is the
equal of Mr. Aiuppa in the organization?

MR. ETO: Yes, he is.

MR. RYAN: Next to him, Mr. Lombardo?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: He is a territorial boss?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: fThank you, Mr. Eto.

What do you believe the meeting that was shown
in this photograph was to celebrate?

MR. ETO: That Vince Solano was made boss of
the North Side because Mr. Dibella was very sick at that
time.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, would you give us an idea
of the illegal businesses that Vincent Solano controls

in Chicago?
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MR. ETO: All types of gambling, ziganetta,
poker games, horse bookmaking, sport bookmaking, also
extortion of topless clubs, strip joints, massage par-
lors, dirty bookstores, gay bars, also vending machines
such as cigarette machines, jukeboxes.

MR. RYAN: In your time reporting to Mr.
Solanoc, how would you get in touch with him to arrange
meetings?

MR. ETO: I would call Local 1 and identify
myself as the Pizza Man and ask for Vince.

MR. RYAN: Would he answer generally?

MR. ET0O: Yes, he would.

MR. RYAN: What would you talk about then?

MR. ETO: The time and date of a meeting.

MR. RYAN: Would you say the place of a meet-
ing?

MR. ETO: I beg your pardon?

MR. RYAN: Would you describe the place of
the meeting on the telephone?

MR. ETO: No, I would not.

MR. RYAN: Was that because the meetings were
at a pre~arranged location?

MR. ETO: Yes, it was.

MR. RYAN: What was that location?
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MR. ETO: International Pancake House on
Belmont near Central.

MR. RYAN: Is that close to Mr. Solano's union
office?

MR. ETO: Relatively close.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, I would like to direct
your attention to two photographs we have prepared. The
top photograph, can you identify it?

MR. ETO: Yes, that is the Laborers' Union
Local 1.

MR. RYAN: That is Mr. Solano's local?

MR. ETO: Yes, it is.

MR. RYAN: Below that, is that the Pancake
House where the meetings occurred?

MR. ETO: Yes, that is the IHOP on Belmont and
Central.

MR. RYAN: This was the routine meeting place
for you and Mr. Solano?

MR. ETO: Yes, it was.

MR. RYAN: Why would you not discuss the place
where you were meeting or discuss your business with Mr.
Solano on the telephone?

MR. ETO: Well, we considered the telephone

more like a stool pigeon.
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MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, when you met with Mr.
Solano at the Pancake House, did you describe what
illegal and criminal activities you were engaged in?

MR. ETO: VYes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Did you seek his guidance concern-
ing those activites?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Did you tell him how your illegal
bolitta game was operating?

MR. BTO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Did you receive your orders at
those meetings?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, let's discuss the infil-
tration of the Chicago Outfit into legitimate businesses
in the City of Chicago.

Were you the owner of a bar at 936 North
Rush Street?

MR. ETO: Yes, I was.

MR. RAYN: What names has that establishment
operated under?

MR. ETQO: Bourbon Street, Country on Rush.

MR. RYAN: Would it be corwvect to say that

you held the leasehold interest on that property?
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MR.. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: You didn't own that leasehold your-
self, did you?

MR. ETO: ©No, I did not.

MR. RYAN: Did you coperate through nominees
and fronts?

MR. ETQ: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: 1Is that how the Chicago Outfit owns
and controls businesses in the City of Chicago?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: At some time after you had obtained
the control of the leasehold in that property, did you
hear that the building itself was for sale?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Did you communicate that to members
of the Solano family?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Did you suggest that they might
want to purchase it and become your partners?

MR. ETO: VYes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Did they eventually purchase that
property?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: All right. What happened to your
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leasehold interests that you held, the multiple-year
leasehold interest, Mr. Eto?

MR. ETO: They asked me to sign it over to
them and that later they would compensate me.

MR. RYAN: Was this a valuable property?

MR. ETO: It was a valuable lease.

MR. RYAN: Did you ever receive any compen-
sation from Mr. Solano for that?

MR. ET0: Np, I did not.

MR. RYAN: Did you actually convey the
leasehold to his son, Vincent Solano, Jr.?

MR, ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, in your meetings with
Mr. Solano, did you seek his advice and help on how
to collect monies that were owed to you?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Can you tell us about one occa-
sion where you described the problem, collecting money,
to Mr. Solano?

MR. BETO: He gent Juliano and Jay Campise
to help me collect monies owed me by a person.

MR. RYAN: What message did they send to
the person who owed you the money?

MR. ETO: They told him that if he did
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not pay me -~ if he did not pay me, that they would
ki1l him,

MR. RYAN: And Jay Campise was the person
who did the hit on you?

MR. ET0O: Yes, he did.

MR. RYAN: Mr, Chairman, this witness only
knows the name Juliano for the individual who assisted
Campise. The Commission's investigation has revealed
that his name is Anthony Cirignani.

Mr. Eto, in the course of your dealings with
Mr. Solano in these meetings, did you ever ask Vincent
Solano if you could open a strip joint in Lyons, Illi-
nois?

MR. ETO: VYes, I did.

MR. RYAN: What did Mr. Solano say to you?

MR. ETO: He said that he will see and get
back to me.

MR. RYAN: Did he get back to you?

MR. ETO: Yes, he d4did.

MR. RYAN: What was his response?

MR. ETO: He says that I cannot open a strip
joint in Lyons.

MR. RYAN: ©Did he give you an explanation?

MR. ET0: I did not ask.
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MR.

RYAN:

Did you subsequently find out why

it was that you were not allowed to open a strip joint

in Lyons, Illinois?

MR.

ETO:

Yes. Rocky Infelice told me don't

feel bad about it because he tried to get an okay to

open up a strip joint in Lyons and also was turned down

He told me that was

MR.

MR.

MR.
Aiupﬁa?

MR.

MR.

MR.

MR.

RYAN:
ETO:

RYAN:

ETO:

RYAN:

ETO:

RYAN:

sacred territory.
Who is it sacred to?
Mr. Joey Aiuppa.

The area of Lyons is sacred to Mr.

Yes, it is.
That is his territory?
Yes.

Mr. Infelice is also a member of

the Ooutfit; is he not?

MR. ETO: Yes, he is.

MR. RYAN: Who does he report to?

MR. ETO: Joe Ferriola.

MR. RYAN: What is Joe Ferriola's nickname?

MR. ETO: Joe Nick, Joe Ngal.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, I would like to direct
your attention to some time during 1978. Did you meet

with Mr. Solano and tell him that you intended to
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re-enter the bolitta business?

MR. ETO:

MR. RYAN:
that?

MR. ETO:
says, "I'm glad you
business."

MR. RYAN:

MR. ETO:

MR. RYAN:

MR. ETO:

MR. RYAN:
enter the business?

MR. ETO:

MR. RYAN:

after that as
MR. ETO:
MR. RYAN:
of payments so that
MR. ETO:
MR. RYAN:
sands of dollars to
a payment?

MR. ETO:

Yes, I did.

What was Mr. Solano's reaction to
He was very elated and happy. He
are going back into the bolitta
Why was he elated, Mr. Eto?
Well, it's going to be his action.
Because the money goes to him?
Yes.

Did he give you his permission to
he did.

Yes,

Did you report regularly to him

to the success of the business?

Yes, I did.

Did you also arrange a schedule
the money would flow to him?
Yes, I did.

Who did you convey multiple thou-
on the first occasion you made such

Mr. Vince Solano.
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MR. RYAN: You pald him personally?

MR. ETO: VYes, I did.

MR. RYAN: He took the money from you?

MR. ETO: Yes, he did.

MR. RYAN: Did he set up an arrangement where
the remaining payments on a monthly basis would be made
to one of his associlates?

MR. ETO: After the first payment he told me
that from then on that I would give the money to Rocky
Infelice.

MR. RYAN: Did you make those payments on a
regular basils to Mr. Infelice?

MR. DTO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: When Vince Solano wanted to get in
touch with you, who did he use as an incermediary?

MR. ETO: I would usually get a call from Joe
Arnold to get in touch with us.

MR. RYAN: Who is Mr. Arnold?

MR, ETO: Mr. Arnold was Caesar Di Varco's
partner and a juice loan man,

MR. RYAN: Was he involved in the Chicago Out-
£ite?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR, RYAN: In late 1981 did you, in the course
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of your discussion of illegal business with Vincent
Solano, ask for permission to open a sporis bookmaking
operation in his territory?

MR. ETO: First I went to Caesar Di Varco
and told him that I want to open up a sports office
and that -- how much I have to pay.

And he told me -~ right after that I went to
see Vihcent Solano and told him I was going to make -~
go into bookmaking business and that I had made arrange-
ments with Caesar Di Varco to give him X amount of
dollars,

MR. RYAN: What was Mr. Solano's reaction to
your interest in entering the sports bookmaking busi-~
ness?

MR. ETO: He told me that, "what do you want
to go into the sports bookmaking business for?" He
said, "You can't make no money on sports bookmaking."

But I told him I wanted to give it a try anyway
and he let me.

MR. RYAN: To set up these meetings you would
call him at Laborers' Local 1°?

MR. ETO: Yes, I would.

MR. RYAN: Tell him the Pizza Man wanted to

speak to him?
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MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Did you pay a monthly amount in
the sum of several thousand dollars concerning the
sports bookmaking businessg?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Who did you make those payments to?

MR. ETO: Caesar Di Varco.

MR. RYAM: In the course of your dealings
with Vincent Solano did you see him on a regular basis?

MR. ETO: At least once a month.

MR. RYAN: What would happen if you didn't
call and see Mr. Solano on a monthly basis?

MR. ETO: This was to give him information
and respect. If I didn't do that, I could possibly
get hurt.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, in early 1982 did you
have growing problems with law enforcement in the City
of Chicago?

MR. ETO: VYes, I did.

MR, RYAN: Would you tell me what those
problems were?

MR, ET0: I was indicted for a monte game,
that is a card game, by the State. &and I also was

indicted on bolitta operations by the Federal Government.
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MR. RYAN: Did you report to Vincent Solano
on these indictments?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: What did he say?

MR. ETO: Well, he wasn't too concerned about
the State indictment, but he acted concerned about the
Federal indictment.

MR. RYAN: Did you indicate to him that, if
necessary, you could just do your time?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Did you consult a lawyer as well
as Mr. Solano to seek advice on these charges against
you?

MR, ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: What did your lawyer tell you?

MR. ETO: I asked him about the Federal
charge and I asked him, "What chance do I have on
the Federal charges?"

He told me that -- "Slim to none."

So I asked him if he would see if he could
get me a plea bargaining where I would plead guilty
for a reduced sentence.

MR. RYAN: Did you in fact enter plea nego-

tiations and ultimately plead to a stipulated bench,
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guilty plea, that allowed you to later appeal?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: I would like to direct your atten-
tion to January 28th, 1983. Dpid you receive a call
from someone?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: You had been out of touch with Mr.
Solano for some time, hadn't you?

MR, ETO: I got a call from Joe Arnolé.

MR. RYAN: What did Mr. Arnold tell you?

MR, ETO: For me to get in touch with Caesar
at the used car lot.

MR. RYAN: By Caesar, you meant Caesar Di
Varco?

MR. ETO: VYes.

MR. RYAN: His picture was on that party
chart and who is under Mr. Solano on the other chart?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Did you get in touch with Mr.

Di Varco?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: What did he tell you?

MR. ETO: He told me that I haven't got in

touch with Vince for some time and that he is concerned
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and why don't I go see him.

Well, I told him that -- I took a stipulated
bench and I was just waiting to get sentenced and there
was nothing to report to Vince about.

He says, "Well, he is very concerned. Why
don't you get in touch with him. Maybe he will be able
to help you."

So I said I would do that.

MR. RYAN: Did you get in touch with Vincent
Solano in the next day or two after that?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR, RYAN: Did you call him at his Laborers'
local?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Did you set up a meeting at the
Pancake House?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: What happened when you went to the
Pancake House to meet Mr. Solano on January 31, 19837

MR. ETO: I parked at the Pancake House and
got out cf the car. And he started to walk towards me.
He said, "Let's take a walk."

So we walked -~ while we were walking down

the street, he asked me about my case, Federal case.




I told him that I pleaded stipulated bench.
He asked me what a stipulated bench was. And

I told him that I had a right to appeal the Judge's

decision.

He told me that -- "I thought I told you to
take a trial." But I knew he didn't tell me to take a
trial. And then he said, "The way I see it, you have

three choices. One is to go do my time. Another is
to appeal the decision. Another is to run away."

I told Vince, "Vince, what am I going to run
away for? 1It's just a gambling beef. Whatever time
they give me I would have no problem doing it."

Then he says, "I want you to appeal the case.”

I says, "All right. I will appeal the case."

And at that time he kind of turned his head
and I thought he was going to -~ he was finished and
we were going to go back., So I started to turn around
to go back when he told me, "What are you looking back
for?"

I told him that, "I thought you were finished
and going back."

He said, "No, we are not finished yet." So
we continued walking.

Then he asked me -~ then he told me that
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Johnny Gattuso has a banker that is looking to open up
a pizza parlor. Why don't I get in touch with
Johnny Gattuso and sell him the club in Lyons for
whatever money he can get, 50, $60,000.

And he says that Jay Campise will be his
partner. "And don't worry about the money because I
will handle the money for you."

I says, "Okay. How do I get in touch with
Johnny Gattuso?"

He says, "Caesar will make the arrangements
for you."

So at that he says, "Now we are finished."
And we went back towards where I parked.

When I got close to the place where I parked,
suddenly he says, "What do you have in your pocket?"

I was clutching a pack of cigarettes so I
pulled it out and said, "A pack of cigarettes, why?"

He says, "I thought I saw something."”

Wow. I wondered what he thought he saw. Did
he wonder whether I had a tape recorder on me or some-
thing like that?

While I was walking to the car I just felt
that something i1s wrong; he no longer trusted me.

MR. RYAN: Several days later on February



9th did you receive a call from Joe Arnold?

MR. ETO: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: What did Arnold tell you?

MR. ETO: Joe Arnold told me to see Caesar at
Oldsters for Youngsters.

MR. RYAN: Did you arrange a meeting with
Caesar Di Varco and get together with him?

MR. ET0: Joe Arnold said the meeting would
be at 9:00 o'clock the following morning so I went to
Oldsters for Youngsters around that time.

MR. RYAN: What did Caesar Di Varco have to
say to you this time?

MR, ETO: Caesar told me for me to go to the
American Legion Hall on Fullerton and Narragansett.
There Johnny Gattuso and Jay Campise will take me to
have dinner with Vincent Solano.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, in the 25 or 30 years that
you have known Vincent Solano and the ten years that you
have reported to him in the mob, had he ever invited you
to dinner before?

MR. ETO: ©No, he had not.

MR. RYAN: Did you meet with Gattuso and
Campise at 7:00 o'clock at the American Legion Hall?

MR. ETO: VYes, I did.
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MR. RYAN: Please go ahead.

Did they suggest that you drive?

MR. ETO: Yes. I parked my car and I met
them halfway. They got inte the car; Johnny Gattuso
in the back and Jay Campise in the front. I asked them
where we were going, and they said -- Jay Canpise said,
"There is a little Italian restaurant over by Grand and
Harlem that serves gcod Italian food."

I says that =-- then he told me to go down
Narragansett to Grand and turn right and he will let me
know when to turn left.

So when he told me to turn left, I seen a
little Italian restaurant. And then Jchnny Gattuso
in the back told me that there was a parking lot and
the entrance is by the railroad track, so just turn
in there and park in the parking lot.

MR. RYAN: What happened next?

MR. ETO: When I got into the parking lot,
Jay Campise told me, "Why not park right here? Take
a left and park right there because that way we won't
have to walk too far to the restaurant."

As soon as I parked, bang, I got shot in the
head. And I thought, "I knew it was going to happen.'

The second time I got shot, I thought, "Wow, it's not
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taking effect." 8o the third time when it happened,
like the first and the second shot, I thought, "I had
better play dead.”" So I put up my hands like that and
laid down on the seat.

I heard the door slam shut. I heard feet
running away. I laid there for awhile and got up,
looked around, seen nobody around. I walked across a
vacant lot to Grand Avenue and started walking down
the street. I came to a tavern, I said, "Not here."

I went to another tavern and I decided not to go in
there.

When I came to a prescription drugstore,
and I walked in, and I asked the lady and the man that
was there to please call an ambulance; that I was shot.

MR. RYAN: Did they, indeed, get an ambulance
to take you to the hospital?

MR. ETO: The ambulance came and took me to

the hospital.

MR. RYAN: That night did you begin cooperating

with the Federal Bureau of Investigation?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Who shot you three times in the
back of the head?

MR. ETO: Johnny Gattuso and Jay Campise.



MR. RYAN: Who do you believe ordered the
hit on you, Mr. Eto?

MR. ETO: Vincent Solano.

MR. RYAN: Would Mr. Solano have had to
receive permission to do this hit?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: From who?

MR. ETO: Elther Joey Aiuppa or Jackie Cerone.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, why do you think Vincent
Solano ordered a hit on you, a trusted associate of the
Chicago Outfit?

MR, ETO: I think it's separate to kill some-
body than to wonder if he will turn.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, let me talk to you about
Mr. Solano as a union officer. In addition to being a
territorial boss, he is involved in the labor union and
Laborers' Local 1l; is that correct?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Based on your close association
with Mr. Solano, does he spend a great deal of his
time operating the rackets on the North Side of Chicago?

MR. ETO: Yes, he does.

MR. RYAN: Are you acquainted with a man

named Frank "Babe" De Monte?
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MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: 1Is Mr. De Monte also a union offi-
cial?

MR. ETO: VYes, he is.

MR. RYAN: What union is he involved in and
what position does he hold?

MR. ETO: Local 1, Laborers' Union 1,
business agent.

MR. RYAN: In addition to being a Laborers’
business agent, he is also a member of the Chicago
outfit, isn't he?

MR. ETO: Yes, he is.

MR. RYAN: In fact, his father was a member
of the Chicago Outfit?

MR. ETO: Yes, he was.

MR. RYAN: You knew him personally?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Did you ever ask Mr. & Monte if
he really did anything for the union?

MR. ETO: I asked him one time ~- he
told me that he was a business agent. Aand I asked him --
if he really went onto job sites and did
actually ~- was a business agent. He laughed and he

said, "No."




Salvatore

Local 17?

outfit?

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, do you know a man named
Gruttadauro?
MR. ETO: Yes, I do.

MR. RYAN: Is he also involved in Laborers'

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Is he also a member of the Chicago

MR. ETO: Yes, he is.

MR. RYAN: Does he report to territorial boss

Joe Ferriola?

MR. ETO: Yes, he does.

MR. RYAN: Does Mr. Gruttadauro also have a

business on the gide?

ness.

reporting

MR. ETO: AAA construction site toilet busi=

MR. RYAN: Do you know Mr. John Fecarotta?
MR. ETO: Yes, I do.

MR. RYAN: Is he a boss in the Chicago Outfit
to territorial boss Angelo La Pietra?

MR. BET0O: Yes, he 1is.

Mk. RYAN: Is he a killer and enforcer for

the Qutfit?

MR. ETO: Yes, he is.
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MR. RYAN: You know that he is a killer be-
cause you know of one killing that he did, don't you?

MR. ETO: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Eto, I would like to ask you
what is the ultimate source of power for the Chicago
Outfit; how do they do what they do in the City of
Chicago?

MR. ETO: Being able to corrupt and bribe
city officials, politicians, policemen, instill fear
in the general public by threats, intimidations, murder.

MR. RYAN: Thank you, Mr. Eto.

Conmissioners, this witness is not available
for questions today as part of an agreement with the
United States Attorney's Office and the FBI, whose
cooperation has been extremely important to the Com-
mission. This witness is being used to develop other
cases on high level individuals in the Chicago Outfit,
some of whom he named today.

We wish to thank the United States Attorney's
Office and the FBI for their ccoperation.

ACTING CHALRMAN SKINNER: The witness is
excused.

(Witness excused.)

ACTING CHA!LiIAN SKINNER: Call your next
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witness.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Chairman, the next witness
is Mr. Vincent Solano.

Would Mr. Solano please come forward?

Would the marshal please swear the witness?

VINCENT SOLANO,
was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. HARMON: Mr. Solano, you have been
described here as an official of Laborers' Local 1, is
that correct, Mr., Solano?

4R. SOLANO: On the advice of my lawyer I
respectfully refuse to answer that question as my
truthful answer may tend to incriminate me. And I
reasonably believe that the subpoena issued for me
and these ¢uestions are based on an illegal wiretap.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Solano, so that the record
is clear, none of the Jquestions that are about to be
posed to you are the product of any illegal electronic
surveillance.

That having been said, Mr. Solano, would
you pleasec describe to the Commission in your own
words, sir, how many members you have in Laborers'

Local 17?

Ll




MR. SOLANO: On the advice of my lawyer I
respectfully decline to answer that question as my
truthful answer may tend to incriminate me.

MR. HARMON: What would you say, Mr.

Solano, as a labor official, is the thing that your
union members are most interested in from you as a
labor officlal acting presumably in their best
interests?

MR. SOLANO: On the advice of my lawyer I
respectfully refuse to answer that guestion as my
truthful answer may tend to incriminate me.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER. Mr. Harmon, can
I ask you a question?

MR. HARMON: VYes, sir.

(Discussion off the record.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon, bhefore
you go forward, let the record reflect that the witness
is represented by counsel, Mr. Patrick Tuite and
Mg. Cynthia Giacchetti, conpetent, very competent,
counsel of Chicago. And, of course, Mr. Witness, sir,
you can consult with them at any time, if you think
that is advisable.

Mr. Harmon has some additional guestions he

wishes to ask to test your exercise of your Fifth
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Amendment rights.

MR. HARMON: Now, Mr. Solano, does the
Laborers' Local 1 have a geographical jurisdiction;
in other words, does the local work in one acea of
the city?

MR. SOLANO: On the advice of my lawyer I
respectfully refuse to answer that gquestion because
my truthful answer may tend to incriminate to me.

MR. HARMON: Would you explain to the
Commission, please, Mr. Solano, which company was
the last company that you bargained with in the
collective bargaining process?

MR. SOLANO: On the advice of my lawyer
I respectfully refuse to answer that guestion because
my truthful answer may tend to incriminate me.

MR. HARMON: Now, Mr. Sclano, there has been
some evidence introduced here this morning and the
staff of the Commission has developed other information
that indicates that Turk Torello, former territorial
boss of the Chicago Outfit, held a position with the
Central States Joint Board, a Laborers' organization;
that John Fecarotta, who has been described here as an
enforcer for the Chicago Outfit, also for some time

held a position with the Central States Board; that
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Al Pllotto, a territorial poss of the Chicago Outfit,
held a position with Laborers' Local 5.

Just so that the record is clear, Turk
Torello did nnot actually hold a position with the
Central States Joint Board but, as we will see,
exerted an influence on that board.

Can you account in any fashion, Mr. Solano,
for the presence of members of the Chicago Outfit,
either as holding union officials within Laborers'
locals and organizations or else being in a position
to have an influence over theilr operations?

MR. SOLANO: On the advice of my lawyers I
respectfully refuse to answer that question as my
truthful answer may tend to incriminate me.

MR. HARMON: Did Messrs. De Monte and
Gruttadaura work for you in the same fashion that
Johnny Gattuso and Vince Campise have been described
as working for you, Mr. Solano?

MR. SOLANO: On the advice of my lawyer I
respectfully refuse to answer that question as my
truthful answer may tend to incriminate me.

MR. HARMON: Did you ever tell Ken Eto that
he had three choices: to do time, to take an appeal

or to run away when he was faced with a Tederal
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gambling charge?

MR. SOLANO: On the advice of my lawyer I
respectfully refuse to answer that question as my
truthful answer may tend to incriminate me.

MR. HARMON: In the area of the Pancake
House that has been shown in the photograph at Belmont
and Central Avenue, did you ever ask Ken Eto what he
had in his pocket?

MR. SOLANO: On the advice of my lawyer I
respectfully refuse to answer that question as my
truthful answer may tend to incriminate me.

MR. HARMON : Did you ever wonder, Mr. Solano,
in the beginning of February 1983 whether or not, be-
cause of this Federal charge, that Ken Eto might
testify and cooperate against you?

MR. SOLANO: On the advice of my lawyer I
respectfully refuse to answer that gquestion as my
truthful answer may tend to incriminate me.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon?

MR. HARMON: Yes?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKXINNER; Let me ask a
question.

Mr. Solano, is it your position on the

advice of your counsel that if any further questions




were put forward to you, your answer would be the same
as it is here today as it relates to the activities
and the testimony that you heard earlier this morning?

MR. SOLANO: It is.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Then, Mr. Harmon,
I think you have established a record. The witness
has indicated that he is exercising his constitutional
rights. I assume that is done on the advice of counsel
that are present, that you will continue to do so. And
under those circumstances I see no need to further pro-
pound any questions to the witness and I would suggest
that the witness be excused.

You are excused.

MR. TUITE: Thank you.

MS. GIACCHETTI: Thank you.

(Witness excused.)

MR. HARMON: With your permission now, Mr.
Chairman, we will call the next witness.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Go ahead, Mr. Harmon.

MR. RYAN: The Commission calls Frank De Monte.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Swear the witness.

FRANK DE MONTE,

was called as a witness and, having been first duly

sworn, was examined and testified as follows:
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MR. RYAN: Mr. De Monte, where do you live?

MR. DE MONTE: 260 Bennett Lane.

MR. RYAN: 2Are you an officer or an employee
of Laborers' Local 1?

MR. DE MONTE: I refuse to answer on the
grounds it may tend to incriminate me.

MR. RYAN: How did you get your job, Mr.
De Monte?

MR. DE MONTE: I refuse to answer on the
grounds that it may tend to incriminate me.

MR. RYAN: What qualifications did you have
to obtain a job as a union business agent?

MR. DE MONTE: I refuse to answer on the
grounds it may tend to incriminate me.

MR. RYAN: When was the last time you were at
a construction site?

MR. DE MONTE: I refuse to answer on the
grounds that it may tend to incriminate me.

MR. RYAN: What are your duties as a business
agent for the union?

MR. DE MONTE: I refuse to answer on the
grounds that it might teénd to incriminate me.

MR. RYAN: In your union activities do you
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report to Vincent Solano, the president of Laborers'
Local 1?

MR. DE MONTE: I refuse to answer on the
grounds that it may tend to incriminate me,

MR. RYAN: 1In your criminal activities do
you report to Vincent Solano, territorial boss of the
Chicago La Cosa Nostra?

MR. DE MONTE: I refuse to answer on the
grounds that 1t may tend to incriminate me.

MR. RYAN: Did you ever have a conversation
with Mr. Eto where you told him you really did nothing
for your union job and laughed about it?

MR. DE MONTE: I refuse to answer on the
grounds that it may tend to incriminate me.

MR. RYAN: Have you been called before a
Grand Jury in the State of Illinois and refused to
testify on a previous occasion and were incarcerated
as a result?

MR, DE MONTE: I refuse to answer on the
grounds that it may tend to incriminate me.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Chairman, I have no need to
ask further questions, if this witness is going to
continue answering --

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Ask the same
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guestion I asked, Mr. Ryan, earlier of the earlier wit-
ness wo the record is complete.

MR. RYAN: 8Sir, do you continue -- will you
continue to answer in the same manner?

MR. DE MONTE: Yes.

MR. RYAN: And not provide testimony to the
Commission?

MR. DE MONTE: Yes.

MR. TUITE: If the gquestions are in the same
vein.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Let me see if I can
phrase my own guestion, Mr. Tuite.

If this Commission were to ask you further
questions concerning your activities as they relate to
your union position and some of the activities and the
relation to the people that have been mentioned here,
and the activities mentioned by Mr. Eto, would you con-
tinue to exercise your constitutional rights?

MR, DE MONTE: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Chairman, could I ask one more
question?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: One more gquestion.

MR. RYAN: Mr. De Monte, are you aware that the

AFL-CIO's policy is that union officers should not take
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the Fifth as to questions related to their union duties?

MR. DE MONTE: I refuse to answer on the
grounds it may tend to incriminate me.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: The witness is
excused. Thank you.

MR. TUITE: Thank you.

MS. GIACCHETTI: Thank you.

(Witness excused.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Call your next wit-
ness, Mr. Ryan.

MR. RYAN: The Commission calls Salvatore
Gruttadauro.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: For the record the
same counsel represented the first two witnesses that
were just called. Mr. Patrick Tuite and Ms. Cindy
Gliacchetti represented both witnesses.

And now the witness before us who will be
sworn, please?

SALVATORE GRUTTADAURO,
was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. RYAN: 8Sir, will you state your name,
please?

MR. CARBONARO: May I make a statement?
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MR. HARMON: Mr. Carbonaro, would you please
place the microphone in front of you?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: May the record
reflect that the witness is accompanied by counsel,

Mr. Louis Carbonaro.

MR. CARBONARO: May it please the Commission,
I have a statement to make before this Commission before
we proceed.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Go ahead, Mr.
Carbonaro.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Commissioner, I object.
Was this statement submitted to us 48 hours in advance
as our rules require?

MR. HARMON: ©No, it was not, Commissioner
Methvin.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Well, then I don't
think we should waive our rules. I think we ought to
receive the statement, put in such portions as are per-
tinent in our judgment, but the rules are clear.

I believe the witness was given a copy of our
rules with the subpoena, was he not?

MR. RYAN: That is correct.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Carbonaro, maybe

if you could tender it. I notice you have it
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typewritten. Would you mind tendering -- have the mar-~
shal tender that statement to me?

MR. CARBONARO: Surely.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Thank you. Let me
examine it briefly and then I will rule.

It is the Commission's policy that witnesses
appear before the Commission not lawyers, unless they
are subpoened as witnesses.

If T may just have a moment, please.

(Brief pause.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Carbonaro, if
your witness wants to read that statement in answer to
a gquestion, he certainly will be allowed to do so.

MR. CARBONARO: Fine, Mr. Commissioner. I
thc¢ught maybe it would save time.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: I understand. If,
in fact, in answer to a guestion put forth by a member
of the staff your witness wishes to answer or make us
aware of what his answer is in response as part of his
answer, to the degree it's not long and it is a proper
exercise of his constitutional rights, he will be
allowed to do so. Because vou have not provided that

statement, it is not appropriate and it is the opinion
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of the Commission that that is not the way to proceed.

MR. CARBONARO: Fine, your Honor.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Did you get the
statement back?

MR. CARBONARO: I have the statement back.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Gruttadauro, where do you live?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: "It is the contention of
this witness, Salvatore Gruttadauro, that the Joint
Resolution Public Law 98-368, 98th Congress, July the
17th, 1984, authorizing the President's Commission On
Organized Crime to exclusive orders of 1, 2, 3 ~="

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Mr. Skinner, that is not
responsive to the question. Just ask the witness to
answer the questions, not to read the statement, unless
the statement responds to a specific question. That doesl
not seem to respond to the question: Where do you live?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: You are overruled.

Read the brief statement =-- I believe at the
end of that statement you exercised your constitutional
rights, so please go ahead and do so.

MR. GRUTTADAURO: (Continuing) "-- the Public
Law 98-6 -~ 98-368, the 98th Congress of July the 17th,
1984, authorizing the President's Commissién On Organ

ized Crime by Executive Order 12435 of July the 20th,

-

5€




1983, to compel the attendance and testimony of the
witnesses -~ the witness and for the production of
information --"

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Mr., Skinner, I'm sorry, I
don't understand this proceeding at the moment.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: The Chair has ruled.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: I understand.

MR. GRUTTADAURA: Do we start all over again.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: No, we are not going
to start all over again.

Mr. Witness, let me tell you, you have indi-
cated you challenge the constitutionality that this
Commission has the right to issue subpoenas. Every
court that has ruled on that so far has ruled that the
Commission's subpoenas and the information provided is
valid and the authority under which we are even acting
ig =~ in fact, people are serving time for failure to
comply with orders of this Commission.

So with that in mind, I would ask that you,
Mr. Carbonaro, go to the end of your statement where you
have indicated that you will exercise your Fifth Amend-
ment rights and do so.

MR. CARBONARO: He is not exercising his Fifth

Amendment rights. His rights are on this sheet of paperx,



which the Commission ==~

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Carbonaro, under
those circumstances, I would direct your witness to
answer the questions asked.

The guestion that he is left for answering is
"Where do you live?"

MR. CARBONARO: His answer is on this sheet of
paper, which he wishes to read and which the Commission
doesn't want him to read.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: He has read a portion
of it. He can nhow go on and answer, if he wishes, where
he lives,

MR. CARBONARO: His answer is on the paper
which he wishes to read, Mr. Commissioner.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Are you telling me
he refuses to answer the question?

MR. CARBONARO: He wants to answer the ques-
tion, if allowed to.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Is there anything in
his answer that you as a lawyer consider to be an
exercise of his Fifth Amendment right?

MR, CARBONARO: No.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Chairman, if I may point out,

what I hear as the beginnings of legal arguments raised
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in his statement are virtually the identical arguments
that Mr. Carbonaro raised in Washington when John
Fecarotta was subpoened.

These arguments were uniformly rejected by
Chief Judge Robinson, so there has been a ruling on
precisely this issue.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon, let me
just caution the witness that failure to answer ques-
tions and be responsive to questions may subject you.
You certainly have an absolute right to exercise, if
it's properly done, your rights under the Constitution
of the United States and this Commission will protect
your rights in doing so.

You, however, if you fail to exercise those
rights or make an informed decision on the advice of
counsel not to do so, you then must be responsive to
questions put forth by the Commission.

If, in fact, you are not exercislng your Fifth
Amendment rights and you answer gquestions, which are in
the opinion at a later date of this Commission and the
Court not responsive to the questions, it is my duty to
inform you that you are exposing yourself to possible
contempt and possible obstruction of justice charges.

So I would ask if that is going to be your




response and it is not an exercise of your Fifth Amend-
ment rights, I would suggest to you that you stieck to
the questions, Mr. Carbonaro, because in my opinion the
gquestion, as you have currently phrased it, and the
answer, as you have currently phrased it, exposed your
client to possible charges for obstruction and contempt
of this Commission.

I do not think that is your intention. I do
not think that is the witness' invention, but that is
the impression that is being left. So if you want to
persist in that approach without exercising your Fifth
Amendment rights, read that statement, finish up that
statement. You should feel free to do so, but I must
warn you that it will not be looked upon with favor by
this Commissicn.

MR. CARBONARO: Will you finish the statement?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Pinish reading the
statement, if that is your desire.

MR. CARBONARO: That is our desire.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Let the record re-
flect the witness has been cautioned concerning what
appears to be the Commission's attitude towards this
answer.

MR. GRUTTADAURO: (Continuing) "And among
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other things, the Joint Resolution is based upon the
President's Executive Order 12435 to investigate or-

ganized crime, which term is not defined as value -=-

which term is defined -- and is vague, indefinite and
uncertain and subjects -- uncertain and subjects too
many interpretations -- that there are no guidelines,

standards or other definitions ~- definitive and de-
finitions instructing the meanings of the term ‘'organ-
ized crime,' which restricts, define with any reasonable
degree specificity the authority, scopillaries (phonetic)
of the inguiry.

"There is no way of determining the jurisdic-
tion of the Commission or relevancy and pertinency of
the guestions that may be propounded by the Commission.

"This leaves the definition of the meaning of
the term 'organized crime' to the individual and arbi-
trary interpretation of each of the members of the
Commission.

"In its present posture, this enactment poses
a serious threat to violate the United States Commis~
sion -- violate the United States Constitution and its
amendments. And the effect of organized ~- in effect
authorities ~- in effect authorizes an ingquisition.

"Two, presently this witness is subject to the
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charges of a Grand Jury investigation into the activi-
ties of the union affairs of the Laborers' Union, which
is subject -- a subject matter of one of the investiga-
tions being conducted by this Commission and its inquiry.

"Relating to this area would greatly prejudice
the witness and deny him due process of law and a fair
trial.

"Three, that the subpoena and the guestions to
be asked are based upon information obtained illegally
by wiretapping and electronic surveillance.

"Four, the questions to be propounded to this
witness by the Commission lack of pertinency and rele-
vancy for the reasons as herein set forth."

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Is that all you have
to say, Mr. Carbonaro?

MR. CARBONARO: That is all., That is his
answer.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Carbonaro, let
me make another comment.

MR. CARBONARO: Surely, sir.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: I noticed you
assisted your client in reading words. As I have
indicated, it is not the position of the Commission to

allow lawyers to testify instead, but I interpreted what
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vyou were doing as helping him interpret words which are
his statements, rather than inserting your own words.
In that regard we will allow it, but as a common prac-
tice it is not an accepted practice. Under these cir-
cumstances, it was obvious the witness was having
trouble reading the statement. We allowed you to assist
as an exception to our rule.

MR. CARBONARO: Thank you.

MR. GRUTTADAURO: Thank you.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon, it would
appear that thewitness does not exercise his Fifth
Amendment rights, but has challenged the process of the
subpoena and his appearance here on a number of grounds.

Mr. Carbonaro, his counsel, is familiar with
the rules of the Commission as far as challenging the
subpoena. It is my understanding that no challenge has
been made, even though the subpoena was issued some time
ago, and it is not appropriate to challenge them at this
point. There are procedures under the rules to challenge
them prior to this.

That is not a correct answer by any stretch of
the imagination to the question that was asked. I am
not anxious to have the witness re-answer that same

answer again and again to a number of questions and I'm
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not so sure that time would allow it.

I would take the suggestion from your, Mr.
Harmon, as to how you -- Mr. Ryan, how you would phrase
a question to this witness or question to this witness
that would allow him to encompass what I assume would
be the same answer to additional gquestions, without
subjecting him to re-reading his answer again and again.

I would also suggest that the witness should
be directed and is directed to answer the last guestion.
That answer, it is ruled, is not responsive.

MR. RYAN: ILet me refresh your recollection,
sir. What is your address?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
same grounds, sir.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Are there some addi-
tional qguestions you want to ask? I assume he is going
to incorporate by reference his earlier remarks into a
subsequent answer so, therefore, Mr. Carbonaro seems to
have found a solution to our dilemma, so go ahead, Mr.
Ryan.

MR. RYAN: Are you a union officer, sir?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
same grounds.

MR. RYAN: Are you vice-president of Laborers'
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Local 1 in Chicago?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
same grounds.,

MR. RYAN: What do you do for the rank and
file members of your union?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
same grounds.

MR. RYAN: Would you agree that laborers do
the hardest, dirtiest work on construction sites?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
same grounds.

MR. RYAN: Did you answer yes? I saw you nod
your head up and down.

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
same grounds.

MR. RYAN: How often do you go to the union
hall, Mr. Gruttadauro?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
same grounds.

MR. RYAN: Do you have a special relationship
where your paycheck can be picked up at a different time
and place?

MR. GRUTTAbAURO: I refuse to answer on the

same grounds.




MR. RYAN: In the union you report to Vincent
Solano; do you not?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
gsame grounds.

MR. RYAN: But in the Chicago La Cosa Nostra
you report to Mr. Ferriola; don't you?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
same grounds.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Gruttadauro, you have AAA Con-
struction -- excuse me -~ it's AAA Chemical Tollets
Company that you are associated with, don't you?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
same ¢grounds.

MR. RYAN: Do you rent those chemical toilets
to construction sites and to the City of Chicago?

MR. CGRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
same grounds.

MR. RYAN: Who are the people you deal with
who rent these port-a-johns from you, Mr. Gruttadauro?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: Would you repeat that,
please?

MR. RYAN: Yes. Who are the people who rent
the johns that your company puts out?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
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same grounds.

MR. RYAN: Are you familiar with the law pro-
hibiting union officers from taking anything of value
from employers?

MR. GRUTTADAURO: I refuse to answer on the
same grounds.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Chairman, I have no further
questions considering that his response wlll be the
same.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: T would indicate
that it is the consensus of the Commission that those
answers are not responsive nor proper answers to the
gquestions.

I would direct the staff to take whatever
necessary legal proceedings are appropriate under our
rules to reguire this witness to answer by appearing
before a Judge of the United States District Court for
this District at the staff's earliest convenience so
that we can possibly get an interpretation from the
Court as to what we believe is a clear, concise failure
to respond to our gquestions.

MR. HARMON: We will do that, Mr, Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Let me say this.

Given that I will excuse the witness, but your subpoena
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is directed, Mr. Witness, and you are directed to appear
here again Wednesday morning, day after tomorrow, at
9:00 a.m.

(Witness excused.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Go ahead, Mr. Harmon.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Chairman, among othef reasons,
the main one being to understand the policy of the
Laborers' International Union of North America with re-
gard to what appears to be an influence of organized
crime on various of its locals, the Commission has sub-
poenaed the general counsel of the Internationals,
Robert Connerton, to testify here today.

We recelved in writing notice for the first
time at ten minutes till 9:00 this morning that Mr.
Connerton has refused to appear to testif& before the
Commission today.

With your permission and with the approval of
the Commission, Mr. Chairman, the staff will undertake
enforcement proceedings with regard to the subpoena
served upon Mr. Connerton.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: First of all, let's
make sure Mr. Connerton, through his lawyer, has indi-
cated he will not appear before this Commigsion, even

though he is general counsel to a major labor union in
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this country. That is particularly disturbing to the
Commission, but just in case Mr. Connerton has a change
of heart, I will ask if Mr. Robert Connerton is in the
courtroom today. Mr. Robert Connerton, general counsel,
Laborers' Union International 1s he present?

The record will reflect that Mr. Connerton is
not present in the courtroom.

The staff is directed to take proceedings im-
mediately before a Judge of the United States District
Court for the Northern District of Illinois to compel
Mr. Connerton's testimony at the earliest possible time.
Mr. Connerton's subpoena ~- he is directed to appear
here forthwith and is also -- his subpoena is continued
until such time as he appears to before the Commission.

Mr. Harmon.

(Discussion had off the record.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: The Commission will
be in recess for approximately ten minutes.

(Brief recess had herein.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: The Commission is
back in session.

Mr. Harmon, you have a statement regarding our
next witness?

MR. HARMON: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
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The next witness who is scheduled to testify,
without his identity baing disclosed, has at the last
minute communicated to us that even testifying with his
identity protected will not, in his opinion, provide
adequate security for his testimony before the Commis-
sion.

This witness is a person who has been debriefed
at length by the staff of the Commission and has over a
period of time provided extensive information to law
enforcement buasically on the construaction industry in
the New York City area.

At some point in the future the deposition of
this witness will be released publicly in such a fashion
ags to not identify him.

The witness i1s a labor official and also has
had experience in the management side of the fence for
many years in the New York City area.

In substance, Mr. Chairman, the situation that
this witness painted was as follows and is as follows
today:

That in New York City organized crime controls
all construction contracts of a half million dollars or
more extending up to amounts of approximately

$100 million.
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That the prime source of influence and the
prime point of contact for organized crime are the 20 or
so largest general conuiractors in New York City who
from time to time, through collusive bidding, decide
among themselves who will get a particular construction
project.

The crucial point in time, according to this
witness from his own personal experience, is at the point
of the winning of & construction bid. At that point in
time, a bid having been submited with the knowledge of
the general contractor that he can count upon the in-
fluence of organized crime to ensure his profit and to
ensure that the project will be completed on time in the
way that it was bid in the first pluce.

At that point, the point of the winning of
the bid, either an emissary of organized crime or a
union official, most likely an official from the
strongest union, the union with the most pownrr, expected
to work on the job, approcaches the contractor and tells
the general contractor who his suppliers will be, who
his subcontractors will be, from whom he will purchase
materials and at what price those materials will be pur-
chased, and, on occasion designating to the general con~-

tractor which unions he will use during the course of
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the construction of the building and other construction
jobs in the New York City area.

Based upon his experience, this witness has
explained to the staff of the Commission that an average
construction project in New York City can produce a
rake-off or skim for organized crime of approximately
20 percent.

If a general contractor should choose to deal
with a materials supplier other than that designated by
organized crime, the job simply will not get done to the
use and control of the unions expected to work on that
job.

General contractors cannot enter New York City
unless they have the blessing of a Mafia family located
either in New York or in another part of the country.

Organized crime makes money from this sytem in
any number of ways, limited only by their own imagination
through the use of no~shows, through the use of supplier
kickbacks, and, in some cases today, through the actual
ownership of construction companies who this witness has
named for the staff of the Commission.

The cash ultimately is funnelled to organized
crime figures, sometimes through union officials, more

often through the emissaries of organized crime who deal
g
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directly with the subcontractors and the general con-
tractors.

hgide from the cash generated in this fashion,
organized crime also seizes other opportunities on con-
struction projects in the New York City area and gains
profits either by stealing or skimming materials from
the job site, from lending payroll money at shylock
rates, loan sharking rates, to general contractors and
to the subcontractors and also by providing inferior
materials as well as using inferior construction
techniques.

If organized crime profits in this fashion,
the price is paid ultimately by the working man who
works less, receives no union benefits and by the tax-
payer, since organized crime escapes the taxation of
what otherwise would be taxed from the general contrac-
tor.

The average person also is made to pay the
price of the cost of increased materials. When organizeﬂ
crime sets the price for concrete in New York City,
that price is the price charged the average consumer
also in the construction of his home, for example.

In the view of this witness, if this system

did not exist, the system of collusive bidding with the
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backing of organized crime, the result would be this:
That job prices, construction job prices, would not be
inflated; that there would be more work and more Jjobs
for union officials, and that collective bargaining
agreements in New York City would mean something, and
that union officials would be in a position to ade-
quately represent the interests of their employees.
This witness has explained that today in the
New York City area that organized crime actually owns
labor unions in the same way that persons own property,
in the same way that persons have an interest in com-
panies, and that that interest, that ownership interest
by organized crime can be passed on from
one organized crime figure and one organized crime family
to another because ownership of the union is a complex
issue. There are human interests involved. On occasion,
members of unions simply do not want the continuation
of organized crime's domination. So upon occasion a
member of a family will run for election in one union
with the clear understanding and knowledge of the con-
trolling family that at some point, if elected, he will
be tapped upon the shoulder and at that point the
ownership of the local will be shared.

This witness has literally taken the

0



construction of a building from the ground up and
explained how in New York City, from the clearing of the
job site to the final construction, unions dominated and
controlled by and belonging to organized crime are
involved at every step of the way.

For example, this witness, who has been corro-
borated by other means, has explained to the staff of
the Commission that several Laborers' locals in New
York City belong to specific members of specific crime
families operating in New York City; that Local 95 of
the Laborers' is owned by Vincent, "Vinnie the Chin,"
Giganti of the Genovese family; that Local 1298 is owned
by Paul Vario, a capo of the Lucchese family;that Local
731 is owned by Christopher Fornari, consigliere of the
Lucchese family, and that he controls this local through
three of its officers: Andy Arena (phonetic), the
president; Mario Camponella ( phonetic), a vice-president:
and Paul Panico (phonetic), a business agent of Local
731; Blasters Local 29 is owned and belongs to Samuel
Cavalieri of the Lucchese family; Local 18-~A of the
Laborers' in New York City is owned by Vinnie
DiNapoli, a member of the Lucchese crime family,

himself the owner of several dry wall
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businesses in New York City.

And that the District Council of Concrete and
Cement Workers, also a Laborers' International Organi-
zation, belongs to the Columbo crime family.

The witness has further explained that con-
crete is an especially important way to control the
construction industry in New York City because that is
where the big money is and that is where organized crime
can control in a very direct way access to the materials
needed to be used in every construction project in New
York City. And that the primary way that this influence
is exerted is through the District Council of Concrete
Workers which, by the way, the ruling commission of the
La Cosa Nostra is presently charged with having exer-
cised control over through a pattern of racketeering.

The witness has further explained there are
geographic jurisdictions within the Concrete Workers
District Council, and that the person who has the
authority to ensure and to guarantee that these locals
can move from one geographical area to another is Michael
Lorello, a vice-president of the Laborers' International
Union. And that, in the view of the witness, Michael
Lorello could not permit any jurisdictional crossover

in the Concrete Workers Union without and contrary to
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the wishes of organized crime.

And, in the view of this witness whose depo-
sition will be released at a later point, Angelo
Fosco, the head of the Laborerxs' Union, is simply a
figurehead.

The witness also made certain recommendations,
which will be gone into in more detail at a later time,
which may be summarized as follows:

That the National Labor Relations Board is
simply not effective to handle organized crime's influ-
ence in the construction industry in New York City;

That O0SHA, which is designed as a way to
ensure workers' safety, simply provides more leverage
for organized crimc as a way to ensure continued payoffsj

And finally, that in New York City, the view
of this witness, who has spent virtually his life in the
business, collective bargaining agreements in New
York City, because of the control of organized crime,
are simply not worth the paper that they are written on.

And with that general background, =-- Mr.
Chairman, and also to complete the record on this score,
this witness is in a position to continue providing
information to the staff of the Commission and to law

enforcement, we felt it incumbant upon us to honor his
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reguest that he not be required to testify here today
and, in fact, he has elected not to do so.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon, you have
indicated the summary of his testimony is in the form of
a deposition, which will be made part of the public
record once it's excised sufficiently enough to protect
his identity. And it would be the direction of the
Commission that you do so in an appropriate manner.

Commissioner Methvin, one of the coordinating
commissioners for this hearing, has some additional com-
ments to make on this particular issue.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would just like to emphasize that we had a live wit-
ness who came out here to testify and got cold feet and
we can all understand why. As a lifelong journalist, I
don't like to use anonymous sources or confidential
sources, but I have done it. My profession has fought
all of the way to the Supreme Court to protect the con-
fidentiality of sources.

And I would just like to emphasize that that
is what this Commission is doing here and now. We are
having to pay a price in order to understand and be
able to expose the story to the executive director, as

Mr. Harmon has just laid before this Commission.
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Thank you.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Call your next wit-
ness, Mr. Harmon.

(Discussion had off the record.)

MR. HARMON: Before swearing the witness, Mr.
Marshal, I think, Mr. Chairman, it is important to
describe this witness as much as possible in a way
that still protects his identity.

This witness has spent over 20 years in labor
and management in the construction industry. Although
he has worked in other parts of the country, his testi-
mony today focuses primarily on the northeast.

As a labor official, the witness has repre-

sented employees in one of the heavy construction trades,

which include operating engineers, steam fitters, iron
workers, laborers, boilermakers, electricians, plumbers,

wire lathers, teamsters and others.

The witness has worked on many construction
projects costing more than $50 million. His testimony
today will deal exclusively with those projects, that
is, the large construction projects which, on occasion,
include utilities.

The witness has provided much information to

law enforcement, which we have been advised has never
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proven to be inaccurate and that has been our experience
also.

The witness is active today in the construction
industry. His identity will not be disclosed nor will
he identify his union or the companies for which he has
worked or which he may be working for so as to preserve
his usefulness for the future,

In anticipation of this witness' testimony,
and we had arranged to use a voice distortion microphone,
which we have been advised is not functioning. In that
event we will ask the witness to relay his answers
through the individual who is sitting next to him.

In that event T would ask, first, that the
witness be sworn by the marshal.

THE WITNESS

was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. HARMON: I would ask that the person
relaying the answers from this witness -~ Mr. Marshal.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: We have a human
scrambler here and I wonder if you would swear the --

THE TRANSLATOR

called as a translator for the witness, having been first

duly sworn, translated for the witness as follows:
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ACTING CHAILRMAN SKINNER: It appears we can
get a United States 8Senator into space, but we can't get
our human scramblers -- our scramblers to work so we
appreciate the fact that we have a device that will
allow us to do that.

MR. HARMON: Mr. ¥Witness, you have heard the
way in which I have introduced you to the Cowmmission.
Do you accept that introduction as being correct?

THI WITNESS: Yes.

MR, HARMON: DPlease place the microphone a
little bit closer to you.

Now when you first becanre a union official,
did you expect to receive or to be given payoffg?

THIE WITNESS: I did not expect to be civen
payoffs when I first becamne a union official.

1. HAIMON: In ceneral terms, when you became
a union official in the construction industry, what did
you find with regard to payoffs?

THE WITWJE33: Shortly after taking my union
position, I was approached by a major contractor and
offered a vacation in the Caribbean, which I accepnted.

Ma. HARNON: Vere you asked anything in
return for this trip to the Caribbean?

THE WITNDSS: I was not asked for anything
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specific in return.

MR. HARMON: Did you view this as a payoff or
a bribe of any fashion?

THE WITNESS: At that point I did not know
what to expect. It was the first time I had ever really
been approached.

MR. HARMON: Generally after that, were you
approached otherwise for the purpose of actually taking
cash?

THE WITNESS: Please repeat that.

MR. HARMON: After the trip to the Caribbean,
did you find yourself being approached on a recular
basis for the purpose of taking cash?

THE WITNESS: After this particular Caribbean
trip, I had other dealings with contractors, specifically
at Christmastime at various parties where the contractors
had approached me and given me gifts.

MR. HARMON: Gifts in the form of money?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

MR. HARMON: So an envelope at Christmastime
was the first time that you actually were offered and
received amounts of cash; is that right?

THE WITNESS: Yes, that's correct.

MR. HARMON: Now, did a system evolve over
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time by which you were offered and later received
amounts of cash?

THE WITNESS: Yes, a system did arrive whereby
we dealt with each other. Essentially any contractor
coming into my area would give me a reference, socomeone
to vouch for him, someone he had dealt with before.

MR. HARMON: And who were these people in
general terms whose names were given to you?

THE WITNESS: Essentially the contractor would
give me names of other union officials he had dealt with
in various parts of the country with whom he had had
relationships, whom he had taken care of, and I would
contact them to see if he could be vouched for.

M. HARHMON: Did you do that?

TUE WITNESS: Yes.

MR, HARMON: Go you found a nationwide network
of contacts that were presented to you from various and
by == general contractors; is that correct?

THE WITNDESS: It exists in a somewhat loose
form from coast to coast.

MR. HARMON: Is that the system that exists
today where union officials' names are given by con-
tractors, so to speak, to vouch for the contractor?

THE WITNESS: “Thic system is still being used



today.

MR. HARMON: When you talk about contractors,
what kind of companies are you referring to, Mr. Witness?

THE WITNESS: The companies range from small
father and son operations all the way up to multi-
national, Fortune 500-type companies.

MR, HARMON: Now does this system of payoffs
insofar as you were concerned, does it depend in any way
on organized crime fron your perspective?

THE WITNESS: It does not have to involve
organized crime. It's an ongoing system which does not
have to encompass organized crime.

MR. HARMON: Now how much money have you
recelived in payoffs over the years personally?

THE WITNESS: As an example, over a ten-year
period I collected over a guarter million dollars.

MR, HARMON: DNow, Mr. Witness, did you ever
have to demand that noney from these contractors which
you have described?

THE WITNESS: I never demanded anything. The
nature of the industry was such that I was constantly
approached.

MR. HARMON: It was a way of life; is that

right?
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THE WITNESS: It was most assuredly a way of
life.

MR. HARMON: Now were you ever, on the other
hand, asked for anything in return for thisg cash?

THE WITNESS: If a contractor was from out of
town and came into my area, he basically asked for two
things: number one, a good work force; and number two,
general overall labor peace.

MR. HARMON: Now did you ever steal from the
pension fund of your union, Mr. Witness?

THE WITNESS: I never took a penny from any of
my funds.

MR. HARMON: Rid you ever steal any money or
engage in any fraud through the health and welfare funds
of your union?

THE WITNESS: I never had to.

MR. HARMON: Why?

THE WITNESS: My relationship with the con-
tractors was more than adequate. I did not have to
steal from any of my people.

#MR. HARMON: Did you feel, in acceptin  these
nmonies from contractors, that you were still able to
look out for the best interests of the members of your

union?




THE WITNESS: None of the monies I took from
these contractors ever caused me to hurt any of my
members; they were always well protected.

MR. HARMON: Did organized crime control your
particular union?

THE WITNESS: Organized crime did not control
my particular union.

MR. HARMON: Did organized crime ever make a
move in any fashion on your union?

THE WITNESS: There were occasions when I was
approached by organized crime seeking certain favors,
such as union membership cards, which would give access
to their people to get on construction sites and allow
them -~

MR. HARMON: Why was organized crime interested
in getting union books so as to get access to construc-
tion sites?

THE WITNESS: Constructions sites tend to be
sealed off and guarded. In order to gain access to a
site, you would have to show some sort of union member-
ship and show that you were working on that site.

MR. HARMON: And why did organized crime want
to get onto a construction site, to engage in what kinds

of activities?
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THE WITNESS: On a typical construction site
on a large scale project you may have many, many workers
who are literally on the site all day. There are dice
games, card games, bookmaking going on, loan sharking.
By gaining access to the site, the organized crime
nembers can engage in those activities and control it.

MR. HARMON: Does that complete your answer?

So that organized crime wanted access to
gain -- to gain access to these field construction sites
to engage in the same kind of activity it had engaged in
otherwise; loan sharking, gambling, that sort of thing,
is that correct?

THE WITNESS: That is correct.

MR. HARMON: As a result of these overtures,
did organized crime get onto the particular job sites
in any event?

THE WITWNESS: VYes, they did get on the job
site, although they did not get in through my union.
There are numerous unions working on any construction
site and they were always able to come in through
several different unions.

MR. HARMON: How could you, as a union offi-
cial 4in an industry where organized crime did have an

influence, how could you say no to organized crime; that
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you were not going to give them the union book?

THE WITNESS: Basically it was easier for
organized crime to deal with the other locals since
they could gain access anyway. It wasn't worth their
while to continue an attempt entrance to my union.

MR. HARMON: Did you have the support of the
members of your union?

THE WITNESS: Yes, I had the support of my
membership throughout the years I had at the union.

MR. HARMON: Now, in your experience, Mr.
Witness, have you seen a mob controlled union undercut
a legitimate union in some fashion?

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have.

MR. HARMON: Would you explain that, please?

THE WITNESS: Through various arrangements
contractors can bid on certain jobs. For example,
using a rate that they would pay electricians, when
they actually perform the job they may use another
trade to do it once they clear this with certain or-
ganized criminal elements or certain labor union offi-
cials, and thus they can use the trade that gets the
lower amount of money on the site.

MR. HARMON: Who loses by that?

THE WITNESS: Obviously, the trade people
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that would normally perform that function lose in this
particular case.

MR. HARMON: ©Now finally -- and this under-
cutting of a legitimate union by a mob controlled union
is, I assume, in conclusion, a way of maximizing organized
crime profits, one of the ways in the construction
industry, is that right?

THE WITNESS: That's correct. And by way of
example, in the case just cited we would use another
trade getting a lower amount of money. That profit
that the contractor makes is not reflected in lower
prices to the consumer or to the people who occupy that
particular project when it is completed; it's pocketed,
it is divided up with other corrupt people.

MR. HARMON: Now if I could ask you for one
minute, and by way of final guestion, to look at the
problem of labor payoffs and organized crime influence
in construction unions, look at that through the eye of
law enforcement, and I would ask you this. What recom-
mendation would you make, if you were the person
assigned to conduct criminal law enforcement in this
area?

THE WITNESS: The history of these type of

law enforcement investigations has been such that when
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an employer is caught paying off a union official, he
inevitably receives some sort of immunity and testifies
against the union official. That union official is
almost always replaced by another official who will
come up and make the same demands. The industry has
never really been cleaned up. The thrust should be
towards both the union official and the employers.

MR. HARMON: So that prosecution should look
at the person making the payoff and the person receiving
it as eqgually guilty and act appropriately; is that the
basis and the heart of your recommendation?

THE WITNESS: That's correct. I have been on
both sides of the fence and it would be just as effective
to go after the employer as after the union official.

MR. HARMON: All right. ©No further questions,
Mr. Chairman. The witness is prepared to answer ques-
tions.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Juestions from
members of the Commission?

Yes, Commissioner Rowan.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: When you were on manage-
ment side, did you continue the tradition of paying off
union officials?

THE WITNESS: Absolutely.
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COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Without there being a
demand for the money or whatever other favors?

THE WITNESS: 1It's a way of life. It was
understoad that was the way it was done.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: I think Mr. Harmon asked
you how you could avoid your union being taken over by
organized crime, and I would like you to expand a little
bit on that answer, if you can safely.

THE WITNESS: In my particular case the or-
ganized criminal element that approached me was basically
interested in gaining access to a site for the gambling,
the bookmaking, the loansharking activities.

When they were able to gain access in a much
easier fashion, it wasn't worth their while to continue
dealing with me after I refused.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: What gave you the
strength to refuse?

THE WITNESS: There was a certain amount of
luck involved. They did not press beyond a certain
point.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: That is all.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Methvin.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Mr. Witness, can you

give us an estimate based on your experience the
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particulars of the cost to union members in the skilled
trades perhaps or even in other unskilled trades of the
cost of this system in terms of lost wages? How much
does it cost union members in a -- if you want to take
a hypothetical or a particular instance? Can you give
us a quantification?

THE WITNESS: Could you be more specific in
your guestion?

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Well, I'm trying to
Leave you plenty of latitude to be inspecific, but let
us take a project such as a bridge or tunnel or a
nuclear reactor or some such project. Let's say a
$50 million project. How many workers would be involved
in that project and what percentage of their wages would
end up in the pockets of corrupt union and management
officials instead of the pockets of the workers?

THE WITNESS: There are various ways that a
job site could be influenced. 1In return for kickbacks
a contractor may only have to bring on less members than
would otherwise be necessary on a site. He may also use
other trades, cheaper trades, instead of those that are
required on the jurisdictional parameters to do that Job.
He may also pay in such ways as off the books. He may

misrepresent or misreport certain reports to the union.
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COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Did you want to add
something?

I have no further
questions, Mr. Chairman, except to say in our conversa-
tions about this witness, we have given him the code
name of Bravo and I would like to say that he deserves
it.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner
McBride.

COMMISSIONER MC BRIDE: Mr. Witness, you men-
tioned the problem with the NLRB oversight. I take it
that is in connection with these ostensible jurisdic~
tional disputes where one craft, a lower paid craft,
would be substituted for a higher paid craft, both to
the disadvantage of the workers and to the benefit of
the contractor and any organized crime allies.

Have you got any suggestions as to what over-
sight by the NLRB or anyone else could detect and pro-
tect the members against these kinds of problems?

THE WITNESS: The basic problem with the
National Labor Relations Board is that grievances some-
times take two, three, four years to be resolved. By
that time it's a moot issue.

COMMISSIONER MC BRIDE: Do you have any other
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recommendations with regard to the federal oversight of
these kinds of problems, either through the Department
of Labor, which administers the oversight of union funds
and union health and welfare funds, or through any of
the other federal investigative agencies?

THE WITNESS: I wouldn't be gualified to give
an answer to that guestion.

COMMISSIONER MC BRIDE: Thank you,

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Dintino.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: VYes, sir. Mr. Witness,
you stated in the past ten years that you have been paid
over a guarter of a million dollars by contractors. &as I
listened, the thrust of your testimony has been that
contractors have initiated payoffs to you, not organized
crime, I haven't heard what the guid pro guo was in
these payoffs. I know you said you didn't take anything
from the union funds and you represented your union
members responsibly, but I wonder, could there have been
times when you turned your back as +to certain problems
or complaints such as safety hazards on the job or what-
ever?

THE WITNESS: The contractors accept this as
a way of life. By giving them labor peace, by making

sure there were no wildcat strikes, that was the quid
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Pro gue.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: In other words, you are
saying, and I think you used the term "nationally," that
contractors initiate things to union officials to ensure
labor peace?

THE WITNESS: It's a way of life in the con-
struction industry, Commissionex. Essentially in order
to get a job done you need proper workers; you need
people who can give you production on the site. Con-
tractors know that. They have been dealing in the area
for many years. It's the cost of doing business. They
initiate the original payments to put you in the proper
frame to give them workers who will produce and help
them complete the contract.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Methvin
has another question.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: I would like to follow
up on Commissioner Dintino's gquestion and ask you, your
union has worked alongside unions that are controlled by
organized c¢rime on construction sites. What happens to
job safety on a site where you have got the management
and corrupt union officials in bed together in a sweet-
heart deal?

TH? WITNESS: Safety was never really a big
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consideration on the job site. There were never really
that big a problems that arose. The OSHA people seem
to do their job.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Rogovin.

COMMISSIONER ROGOVIN: If contracting company
officials pay off union officials and one of their pur-
poses is to guarantee that the best union workers will
be put on their job, and you have testified, I think,
that all contracting companies pay off, then what hap-
pened to the inefficient workers, what jobs do they work
on?

THE WITNESS: Ironically enough there is in
effect today in most unions a referral system whereby,
on the basis of seniority or length of time on lists, a
man is referred for a job. When he gets to that job,
the contractor has the right to remove certain people
that he does not feel are doing the job.

The unions can be very flexible in how far
they fight them on this, and that is one way around
the referral system; that is one way you can be sure of
getting certain workers to certain sites.

COMMISSIONEFE ROGOVIN: Second question: If
contractors are paying off union officials for the pur-

poses you have testified to, then that money is coming
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out of what otherwise would be their profits on the jobs,
and I assume that construction companies are in business
to make profits. That would suggest that jobs are being
overpriced at the bid level because there is a sludge
factor in there for payoffs.

THE WITNESS: That's coxrect.

COMMISSIONER ROGOVIN: One more question. Is
what you have testified to with regard to payoffs to
union officials true on both private and government
construction work?

THE WORKER: In my experience it has been, any
construction job.

COMMISSIONER ROGOVIN: Thank you,.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Seeindg no further
questions, Mr. Harmon, does that pronpt any additional
gquestions for you or Mr. Ryan?

MR. HARMON: 1Wo, sir.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: If not, I would
excuse the witness. And on behalf of the Commission,
because this witness has spent a great deal of time
with our Commission staff in gathering information, I
would on behalf of the Commission thank him for allowing
us to probe into his activities and for sharing with the

American people some of the problems that exist in the
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relationships between management and labor in certain
parts of this country. Thank you very much.

The witness 1s excused.

{Witness excused.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: I should also thank
our human translator for his assistance as well,

Mr., Harmon, to my understanding it's almost
near the hour of noon. Is it your desire to adjourn at
this time and to reconvene at approximately 1:00 p.m. to
hear additional testimony with testimony on a more posi-
tive side as it relates to labor and management rela-
tions?

MR. HARMON: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: There will also be
some additional insights into the problems that result
from these type of insidious relationships.

With that in mind, the hearing is adjourned
until approximately 1:00 o'clock this afternoon in this
same courtroomn.

(Whereupon, at 12:00 noon, the hearing in the
above-entitled matter was recessed until 1:00 p.m. of

the same day and date, April 22, 1985,)
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ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: The afternoon session
of the President's Commission on Organized Crime will
come to orxder,

Call your next witness.
MR. RYAN: The Commission calls Robert Powell.
Swear the witness, please.
ROBERT E. POWELL
was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. RYAN: S8ir, would you state your name for
the record, please?

MR. POWELL: Robert E. Powell, P-~o-w-a-1-1,

MR. RYAN: Mr. Powell, were you subpoened to
be here today?

MR. POWELL: Yes, I was.

MR. RYAN: Would it be correct to say that you
did not volunteer to come here?

MR. POWELL: That is correct.

MR. RYAN: And that the Commission has sought
your testimony?

MR. POWELL: That is correct.

MR. RYAN: Mr., Powell, when did you retire
from the Laborers' International Union of Nerth America,

which we will call the Laborers'?
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MR, POWELL: August 15th, 1984.

MR. RYAN: At the time you retired, sir, what
was your position?

MR. POWELL: First vice-president.

MR. RYAN: That is you were an International
vice~president?

MR. POWELL: International vice-president.

MR. RYAN: At the time of your retirement was
Angelo Fosco the president of the union and Arthur Coia
secretary-treasurer?

MR. POWELL: Correct.

MR. RYAN: Did you bedin your career as a
laborer?

MR. POWELL: Yes,; I did.

MR. RYAN: Did‘you work on construction sites?

MR. POWELL: I worked on construction sites,
dug ditches, poured concrete, helped the brickmason,
carpenters, electrician, plumbers, et cetera.

MR. RYAN: Would you describe for me the posi-
tions that you have held in your union career?

MR. POWELL: As to labor, I worked as a laborer;
from there as a foreman; from a foreman to a general
foreman; and then I moved into the Laborer organization

as a delegate, and as a steward, as an executive board
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member of the local, as a field representative of the
local, to an International representative; from there
to vice-president.

MR. RYAN: What year were you elected vice-
president of the Laborer's International?

MR. POWELL: 1961.

MR. RYAN: 8o computing that from your date of
retirement, you were a vice-president of the union for
23 years?

MR. POWELL: VYes, I was elected as a vice-
president, and due to death or resignation I moved up to
the first vice-president.

MR. RYAN: While at the Laborers' Union did
you have responsibilities for coordinating the activities
of your union with the civil rights movement?

MR. POWELL: VYes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Will you describe some of those
activities, please?

MR. POWELL: I worked very closely with the
A. Philip Randolph Institute, NAACP, the Urban League,
Southern Christian Leadership Conference and other
civil rights groups to bring about a perfect relation-
ship between the Laborers and the civil rights groups.

I also served on the Civil Rights Committee of the
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AFL-CIO.

MR. RYAN: The president of any international
union has the right and power to impose trusteeships
when certain conditions occur in local unions. Did the
president of the Laborers also have this power?

MR. POWELL: Yes.

MR. RYAN: For examplie, if organized crime had
infiltrated a union, could the president find that
situation so bad that he would order it into trustee~
ship?

MR. POWELL: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Were there times 1ln your career as
a union vice-president under the leadership of Peter
Fosco, not the present president Angelo Fosco, that you
were sent to take over certain locals because of prob-
lems with organized crime?

MR. POWELL: Yes, in the area of Philadelphia,
Pennsylvania, Detroit, Michigan, and Columbus, Ohio.
Peter assigned me to go in to clean up the corruption
within those local unions.

There had been instances of murder, people
shot, people cut, narcotics being flowed through,
gambling, prostitution. There was just a little bit of

everything, and fights.
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S0 he asked me to go in and clean these locals
out and which I did.

MR. RYAN: For example, in Philadelphia did
you go in and seek the assistance of law enforcement in
fact to protect your people during the time you were
taking over that local?

MR. POWELL: Yes, I made contact with the
Philadelphia Police Department, which they had at that
time a labor sqguad, it was known as, and they worked
with us in the Philadelphia area for a period of time.

MR, RYAN: In the Detroit situation was there
ever instances of violence that were directed at you
personally?

MR. POWELL: Yes, one time I was coming into
Detroit from Washington and one of the staff members
picked me up at the airport. And on our way into the
city, on Highway 94, we was pushed off of the road by
another car and then shots were fired at us. No one was
hit., The driver, he had a pistol with him. He returned
the fire, but he did not hit anyone. And he tried to
catch up with the car so he could get the license number,
but we was not able to do so. It was an incident that
was reported to the Detroit Police Department.

MR. RYAN: While the exact year may not be
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remembered, could you tell me approximately what time
period these trusteeships were entered into?

MR. POWELL: In Columbus, Ohio, it was 1967,
'68, I think. And in Philadelphia =- Columbus was the
first one; that was in 19 -- 1964, '65. And Phildelphia
was '68, '69, and Detroit '73.

MR. RYAN: One of your friends was employed in
the Philadelphia Laborers' local; a Mr. Medina, isn't
that correct?

MR. POWELL: Yes, I put him to work during
trusteeship.

MR. RYAN: What eventually happened to Mr.
Medina in the early 1980s?

MR. POWELL: Bennie, it was brought to my
attention, he had made an announcement he was going
to run for office. And at some point after the
announcement was made, some men called upon him at his
home and beat him to death.

MR. RYAN: Have you had other friends who were
clean Laborers' officials who also have been killed?

MR. POWELL: Yes, there was another good
friend of mine, Bobby Love out of Local 195 in Baltimore,
Maryland, who came into the office that morning to

unlock the office as usual to start dispatching
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men to work; he was shot and killed.

MR. RYAN: Is it Local 332 in Philadelphia that
was the local Mr. Medina was involved with?

MR. POWELL: Yes, Local 332.

MR. RYAN: How would you describe the work
that laborers do, Mr. Powell?

MR. POWELL: The work the laborers do is very
dirty and dangerous work. I always like to describe it
as work -- we work from the bowels of this earth to the

highest building that has ever been built. It's a

subject -- we have had men killed from cave-ins, falling
off buildings. It's very dangerous, but it is dirty
work.,

MR. RYAN: How would you describe the composi-
tion of the rank and f£ile of the Laborers' Union?

MR. POWELL: I would say about 55 to 60 percent
of the membership is black; 13 to 15 percent Hispanic.

MR. RYAN: Do these men depend very heavily on
the benefits that are achieved by their union so that
they can retire and so there is health and welfare bene-
fits and disability pay?

MR. POWELL: Sure, because they are now
reaping the benefit of hospitalization, pension plan.

And in the past they had nothing to rely on and they
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worked until they was ready to drop dead, 60, 70 years
0ld, if they lived that long.

Since we have established pension plans,
hospitalization for them and their family, life expec-
tancy has increased. The men now can retire at age 60,
65 and live the rest of his life pretty comfortable.

MR. RYAN: How did Angelo Fosco become the
president of the Laborers' Union?

MR. POWELL: He succeeded his dad, Peter, upon
his dad's death.

Michael Lorello, who was the vice-president,
led the campaign for Angelo to be elected
the general president. And with him was Arthur Coia,
who is now the secretary-treasurer, Terrence 0'5ullivan,
the ex-Secretary 0'Sullivan. There was another fellow
named Joe Hauser kept twisting the arms of certain board
members to get them to vote for Angelo Fosco because
there was another candidate that was up, the late W.
Bernard Green, who I was supporting.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Lorello was the vice-president
from the New York City areca?

MR. POWELL: Yes.

MR. RYAN: And is now the special assistant to

Mxr. Fosco?
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MR. POWELL: Yes.

MR. RYAN: As well as the vice-president?

MR. POWELL: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Who is Robexrt Connerton?

MR. POWELL: Robert Connerton is the general
counsel for the Laborers' International Union.

MR. RYAN: Does he have a fair amount of
influence in the union?

MR. POWELL: Mr. Fosco would not take any
action unless he consulted with Connerton. And if
Connerton says don't do it, he don't do it.

MR. RYAN: Was there ever a time where
Secretary-Treasurer Arthur Coia sought to dissuade you
from running for the presidency of the union yourself?

MR. POWELL: We had a conversation one time,
and how the discussion come up, I don't recall, but he
told me that the Italians had organized the Laborers
and that nobody Black or anyone else was going to ever
take control.

I reminded him that the history informed me
that when Sam Gompers ordered the hod carriers be
organized, there were 15 men, Italian, Black, Irish and
other European nations. There never was any intent that

this organization become all Black, all Italian, all
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Irish, or anything else. It was an organization for
workers who bound together to help their own c¢ause,

MR, RYAN: Now at the time that Mr. Coia made
these remarks to you, you didn't understand him to say
that the Italian rank and file of the Laborers' Union
had a problem with you, did you?

MR. POWELL: ©No, I didn't have no problem with
them.

MR. RYAN: The implication was those people
that stood by hearsay behind him were the problem?

MR. POWELL: That's right.

MR. RYAN: Was there ever a time when you
thought about running for president of the union?

MR. POWELL: Several members had approached me
to run for president. And after giving it considerable
thought, I thought that I would not run. And the reason
being I did not want anyone's blood to be shed over me
running for president, so I did not run.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Powell, are you saying that you
believed that if you ran for general president of this
union, there would have been bloodshed and violence?

MR. POWELL: Definitely.

MR. RYAN: Was there ever a time when Angelo

Fosco threatened to have you killed?
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MR. POWELL: Fosco told me ~- this was in July
of '81 ~- the Joint Executive Board was in town. And
that evening we were at the Hay-Adams Hotel having
dinner or we had had dinner. And he had gotten a little
intoxicated and he called me to the side. And he says,
"I understand that you are running against me and you
got certain people on the staff as your campalign mana-
ger . "

I says, "Angelo, whoever told you that, bring
them before me." I says, "I have no such intention."

He says, "Powell, you're dead, you're dead."

And I said to him, "We are going to have it
this way. One of us is going to hell tonight oxr both
of us. So you make your move and I'll meet you."

By this time his son Peter and one of the
staff named Jim Nellwood came and got him and taken him
out of the room and, I assume, they carried him upstairs
to his room.

MR. RYAN: In the time that you were involved
with LIUNA, had you ever heard Mr. Fosco threaten
anyone's life before?

MR. POWELL: No one particular, but I have
always heard him use the phrase, "I'll break his legs."

MR. RYAN: Did you ever hear him say that
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"You're dead," other than the time =--

MR. POWELL: Not to no one but me.

MR. RYAN: Did you take this threat seriously?

MR. POWELL: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Why?

MR. POWELL: Because of the allegations of his
connections here in Chicago with the Family. Knowing thay
he would not do it hisself, but the possibility that he
could make a telephone call. And I started preparing
myself and being very cautious with where I moved.

MR. RYAN: These events took place in July of
1981. What was going to be happening later in 1981°?

MR. POWELL: The convention of LIUNA in
September of 1981.

MR. RYAN: What happened at the convention,
Mr. Powell?

MR. POWELL: At the convention there are
several resolutions, et cetera, et cetera, that be
brought up. But the most important thing is the elec-
tion of office for the next five years is conducted.

MR. RYAN: The Laborers have a five-year term
of office for their International officers?

MR. POWELL: VYes.

MR. RYAN: Is the convention made up of
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representatives of the Laborers?

MR. POWELL: The convention consists of
delegates elected from local unions by the local union
membership to be representative at the convention.

MR. RYAN: The members don't vote directly
for the president then; they vote for the representatives
who then vote for the president?

MR. POWELL: That's right.

MR. RYAN: 1In certain cases they don't even
vote for the representative because they've been elected;
as local officials they are deemed to be the representa-
tive?

MR. POWELL: No, no, no. Every time there is
a convention called, the delegates have to be elected
by the membership of that local.

MR. RYAN: Was Mr. Fosco re-elected in 19817

MR. POWELL: Yes, he was.

MR. RYAN: Were there any incvidents of violence
directed at candidates or supporters who ran against him?

MR. POWELL: Yes, there was.

MR. RYAN: Can you describe them, please?

MR. POWELL: During the time of the nomination
for presidential office, Arthur Coia was sitting in the

chair at that time conducting the nomination. After

111



Fosco's name had been nominated, a second motion was
given. Then there was a call for further nominations.

I was up on the platform and I noticed to my
right down the hall, it was quite far from me, I couldn't
tell who was who down there, there was a commotion
around the mike. 8o I called it to Arthur's attention
that someone down there at that mike was trying to get
hig attention, but there is a commotion down there and
he proceeded on. At that time Bernstein and Connerton
told him to hold it and they went down to see what it
was .

There was a fellow trying to make the nomina-
tion. And they did grant him the permission to make the
nomination, but he had been jumped on and beaten there
on the floor,

MR. RYAN: Were there other times subsequent
to the convention that you received threats to your life
or messages in no uncertain terms that you still were
considered a threat?

MR. POWELL: Yes, there was a time, There was
one time I found a dead rat in my car, dead pigeon,
receiving telephone calls, wanted to know if any insur-
ance was paid up, does I breathe very comfortable and

things of that nature.
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MR. RYAN: Did you take any steps in response
to these threats?

MR. POWELL: Yes, I had ncctified the FBI that
I have received these and what happened about the
animal. Then I made an affidavit and turned it over to
some friends in the event anything happened to me that
they are to turn it over to the U.S. Attorney or any
law enforcement agency. I rcmoved my family from the
District of Columbia.

MR. RYAN: You were living in the District of
Columbia at the time these threats were occurring?

MR. POWELL: Right.

MR. RYAN: You sent your family to live in
another city?

MR. POWELL: Right.

MR, RYAN: Did you change any of your personal
habits? Did you begin to carry a gun?

MR. POWELL: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Did you take any other steps and
precautions?

MR. POWELL: I began to wear a bulletproof vest
and was armed wherever I went.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Powell, what was the reason that

these threats were still coming in since the convention
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occurred in 1981 and Mr. Fosca was re~-elected for
another five years; what reasonsg could there have been
for anyone to threaten Bob Powell?

MR. POWELL: There had been some members who
had filed a lawsuit under civil action against Fosco,
Coia, Sullivan, Connerton, Bernstein and young Peter
Fosco. And I was to give a deposition at that hearing.

Several instance I was told on the phone that,
"Make sure that you give the type of information that
will not hurt our friends or our people."

Who made the call, I don't know.

MR. RYAN: Were you intimidated by these
threats, Mr. Powell?

MR. POWELL: As I say, I gave it very serious
consideration and thought that I again didn’'t want any
bloodshed, if I could avoid it.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Powell, did you give untrue
testimony under oath in the civil case of White v.
Fosco as a result of these threats?

MR. POWELL: VYes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Did you do that to protect your
family?

MR. POWELL: Correct.

MR. RYAN: Have you always told the truth to

11k



agents of the United States Government including this
Comwission?

MR. POWELL: I have.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Powell, why did you retire from
your union office?

MR. POWELL: Well, it got to the point I
could no longer give the service to the merbership and
I felt for me to sit there and draw my salary, and the
membership is asking for help, and no help coming forth
Zor them, it was time for me to go and I left.

MR. RYAN: Did you also want to begin living
with your family again?

MR. POWELL: Yes, I wanted to go to themn, live
with them. I felt if I left, that would rewmove the
possibility of me being a threat to my colleagues.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Powell, what do you believe is
the solution to corruption in union and managewment in
this country?

MR. POWELL: I would take a phrase of Lane
Kirkland, when he testified before a Congressional
hearing, that "If the Government cannot clean out
corruption in organized labor, how can you expect us to
do it?"

The only way that I feel to clean out this
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corruption where the Government knows where it is, is to
place that organization under trusteeship of the Federal
Government until it is cleaned out and then return it
back to its membership so that they can carry on.

MR. RYAN: In our discussions, would it be
fair to say that you have been skeptical that the
Government 1is actually going to do anything that will
make an effective and permanent change in the situation?

MR. POWELL: I have felt the Government has
made a lot of promises to the Justice Department,
through the Department of Labor, through the FBI, that
they were going to clean corruption and they have never
done it. WNot only the Laborers', you see it in other
organizations where they allege that corruption is in
there, but it's still there because they have never done
anything to clean it out.

MR. RYAN: Is that discouraging to legitimate
trade unionists?

MR. POWELL: Very discouraging for legitimate
trade unions, to the membership at large. You can go
around and ask any union menber. They say, "The
Government ain't going to do nothing about it."

It's going to continue.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Chairrman, I have no further

116




questions for this witness.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Questions from the
Commission? Yes, Commissioner Brewer.

COMMISSIONER BREWER: Mr. Powell, have you
had any specific problems that you could bring to the
attention of this Commission in trying to assist your
membership, as far as law enforcement or the Government
is concerned?

MR. POWELL: The only specific problem that I
can say the Government knows more than I or any member
of the union as to corruption. The only thing that we
as members know, is what we hear alleged or has been
alleged of connections. If this is true that the
Government knows this, then the Government should move
to correct it and clean it out and return the union
back to the responsibible membership to where they can
carry on and try to improve their lot. That is the
best way I know to answer you, sir.

COMMISSIONER BREWER: Did you think that there
was anyplace else that you could go for help, other than
Government, at the time that you were having your prob-
lems?

MR. POWELL: There was no place else to go

because most of your membership are frightened. They
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don't want to get into a hassle. They depend on whe
they have elected as leaders to clean things up. oOur
hands are tied to a point. So we have no place else to
go.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Conmissioner
Dintino.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Mr. Powell, you had 40
years experience in the labor movement, bhoth as a
laborer and also 20 years as an official. And over the
years we have had the Xefauver hearings, we have had
the McClellan hearings, today we're having the Presi-
dential Conmmission hearings, and numerous Congressional
hearings involving labor.

In your expertise, ig the problem today
reduced or has it increased over the years? What is
the problem today?

MR. POWELL: The problem today is that the
United States Government, including Congress, has failed
to recognize and do anything about corruption in the
trade union as well as in some business. The business
is as much involved with the corruption in the trade
union, too. It's not all on the back of the trade union
some business is tied into that. But they fail to do

anything about it.




I can remember when all of these other hearingsg
was held, but what happrened? A watered down solution,
just enough to pat somebody on the shoulder and go ahead
on; business as usual.

Gentlemen, I don't know how much influence
you all have, and ladies, too, excuse me. Until the
United States Government takes and clamps down on this
situation and place these groups under trusteeship and
gets someone in there to operate those organizations
until the time it's turned back over to its membership,
you will never clean it out. Because as soon as you put
one in jail, there is another one to step in his place.

So let's not kid each other, sir.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Just one follow-up,

Mr. Powell, and I appreciate your response, and I know
the entire Commission appreciates your appearing here,
is, I take it in your response, 1is the problem is at least
the same if not it's increasing?

MR. POWELL: Yes, and in some instances it
might have increased some.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Thank you.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Rowan.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Mr. Powell, you said

there is corruption. Can you link that corruntion to
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an organized criminal element?

MR. POWELL: When you said for me to link it,
it's very difficult for me to tie it in. The only
thing I can base my information on is the allegations
that have been made from all levels of Government and
other parts of our society.

The organized crime element do not sit and
talk with me, nor do they have anyone come to me and
tell me that they are involved. So I cannot point ‘my
finger at organized crime per se, but from what we know
that organized crime is involved in and things that we
see, we know there must be a connection somewhere, but
if you ask me to identify it, I can't.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: When you were told "we"
won't let you run for a president of this union, who
did you think the "we" referred to?

MR. POWELL: Xnowing the association of that
individual and what has been alleged as his connections,
I felt that he meant the Family.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Thank you. I have no
further questions.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Methvin

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Mr. Powell, was Ben

Medina a friend of yours, an associate of yours?
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MR. POWELL: Ben Medina was one that I -- he
was working on the job site. I was looking for someone
of Hispanic descent to go to work for the organization.
I found him. I trained him. When I left the organiza-
tion, I left him there. He was doing a very good job.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: That was in the Phila~
delphia Local 3327

MR. POWELL: Right.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Could you tell us =-
I'm not quite sure that I understand how it happened
that Peter Fosco, who was the president in the '60s
when you went to Philadelphia, put these locals in
trusteeship at that time. Do I understand it was
because he felt that the corruption had gotten too bad
in those locals?

MR. POWELL: VYes. Peter was a very strong man

Now there have been allegations that he was
tied with the Family. Maybe he was and maybe he wasn't,
but the Family never did take it to him, if he was.

Right here in the City of Chicago there was a
member and an officer of a local union that was very
much involved in narcotics. When it got to Ieter, Peter
came to Chicago, personally removed that man from office

So he was very strong in his conviction that corruption
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has no place in the trade union.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: And in your association
with him, you felt that he was independent and the
International was not controlled?

MR. POWELL: From his attitude and action,
yes, he was independent and kept that International
¢lean.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: When did you sense
change?

MR. POWELL: After his death.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Did you maintain con-
tact with Ben Medina in Philadelphia during the years?

MR. POWELL: Up until his death about two or
three times a year I would either talk to him or see
him. TFor a period of time we would be attending sone
conference or something and he would be there.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: You know that he was
planning to run for =-- had he announced for higher office
in the union for the local presidency when he was
killed?

MR. POWELL: I don't think it was president
that he was running for. I was told this. Now Benny
never discussed this with me., He was going to run for

office, and it seemed to me it was around secretary,

122




treagsurer, but I could be wrong. Maybe it was presi-
dent. But after his announcement was made clear that
he was going to run is when he had visitors to call at
his home. And he was upstairs and they beat hinm to
death is my understanding.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: In his conversations
with you, had he talked to you about any problems with
his local and about his motives perhans for running for
office at a higher level?

MR. POWELL: WNo, he had talked about the
Problems. After I left there was a fellow that was
named Chico. I couldn't tell you his name. You get
involved in nicknames and sometimes you forget the
name. Chico was the president at the time and gsomething
had come up and they seemed to have ousted him. And
Chico and Medino were very close friends and they worked
together.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: So there, awmparently,
was a falling out in the leadership of this local =--

MR. POWELL: TYes.

COMMISSIONER BTHVIN: =~ prior to his death?

MR. POWELL: Yes.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Pid the news of his

murder spread widely within the Laborers' International?




MR. POWELL: I would say along -- no, not
widely. Along the eastern quarter it was probably
circulated.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Did that news have an
intimidating effect upon the membership or upon officewrs
of the local?

MR. POWELL: Well, I wouldn't say it had an
intimidating effect upon the officers, but if any other
member had any intentions of running for any office, I
think there was a message delivered.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Mr. Powell, I want to
thank you for coming here today.

1R, POWELL: hank you.

ACTING CHAIRMANW SKINNER: Mr. Powell, I want
to take a minute and explore the process that exists in
the Laborers' Union which you are familiar with con-
cerning the election of offiecials at the national level
and see if you have any reconmendations concerning how
that process should be held in the future to ensure
that the people who lead the union are truly represen-
tative of the laborers who are the membership.

Jow it's my understanding that official -~
that menmbers of the union do not vote, in the Laborers'

Union, do not vote at the local level for a national




president; is that correct?

MR. POWELL: That's correct.

ACTING COMMISSIONER SKINNER: They elect a
local official who then carries a vote forward on behalf
of that union to a national election and that is the
process?

MR. POWELL: Yes, Most of the time the
delegates from that local union are the officers of
the local union. In some instance, if a local has a
large enough delegation to come out of that local, then
you probakly have some rank and file members who had
been elected by the members to represent the local.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: But generally if
it's a smaller union, the delegation that would go
forward would be the elected officers?

MR. POWELL: Most likely the elected officers.

ACTING COMNMISSINER SKINNER: How do officials
who are not representative of laborers in general,
which is, I gather from your testimony and the coopera-
tion that you have provided this Commission, it's your
position that the people who represent these unions as
officers and at the national level really are not
truly representatives of the union. In one case the

job was inherited it appears almost. Many of them do
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not have the background as a laborer that you do.

What recommendations can you make to this
Commission, which we can then make to the ®resident and
to Congress, concerning the steps that should be taken
to ensure that we have honest, free and open elections
for officers at the national level?

MR. POWELL: I have been thinking along *he
line -=- I think it's the steelworkers and a few other
Internationals that, prior to their convention, they
have an election of officers that was done through a
mailing to the membership at large. I have given that
some thought as to whether that would be a feasible
way that every member would have a voice in whom the
elected International people should be. But then you
have a problem ~- sone of that membership understanding
how to mark a ballot. Aand we have a very large amount
of people that does not understand English. And I just
have not come up with the solution yet.

You see the local union does not instruct the
delegation which way to vote at a convention. The
local union is pretty much on its own or the delegate
is pretty much on their own to vote whichever way they
desire to vote.

But I do feel that there should be some type
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of control to where the membership can control the
elected officials of the organization and not vossibly
left into the hands of a few delsgates. and we might
have to go to the total membership.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Seeing no further
questlions from the Commisgsion, on behalf of the Commis-
sion, the staff, and directly on behalf of the President
I want to extend on behalf of all of us our deep appre-
ciation to you, Mr, Powell, not only for your efforts
here today, but your longstanding efforts in litigation
and in other parts of the country in bringing home to
the American people what is a very, very serious problem
in one of the major labor unions in this country. 1It's
very seldom, as you can tell from people who have been
present here today and in other parts of the hearings,
that we get the candid kind of assistance and coopera-
tion from people who have first hand knowledge that
you have provided us. It takes a great deal of courage
and there are many people who do not have that courage,
do not have that strength, are not at peace with them-
selves, and are not dedicated to the traditions of
Samuel Gompers. You certainly are and he would be very
proud of you.

MR. POWELL: Thank you.
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(Witness excused.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon, call
your next witness.

MR. HARMON: Will Angelo Fosco please come
forward?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Will you swear the
witnesgs, please?

ANGELO FOSCO
was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: YMay the record
reflect that the witnegs is represented by Mr. Thomas
A. Foran of the law firm of Foran & Wiss and his
associate ~-

MR, CARRIGLLO: Jack Carriglio of the same
law firm.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: -- Mr. Carriglio
from the same law firm.

MR. FORAN: It's Foran, Wiss & Schultz, Mr.
Skinner.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: I'm sorry, Foran,
Wiss & Schultz.

Let me advise counsel that I know counsel is

familiar with the rules of this Commission because they
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have already been involved in litigation with this
Commission.

It is the position of the Commission that
witnesses be asked questions and respond to guestions.

Any statements that they wish to make, they,
of course, will be allowed to make, but that we would
like to hear from the witness rather than counsel.

With that in mind, -- but, of course, let me
reiterate that at any time Mr. Fosco wishes to consult
with his attorney he should just interrupt his chain of
thought and take whatever time is necessary to consult
with his attorney. And if he has any questions at all
concerning the question, he should not hesitate to ask
his counsel or to seek clarification of the qguestion as
well. It's not our intention to ask him questions or
elicit responses which he does not understand or has
not been fully advised prior to answering.

With that, Mr. Harmon, please go forward with
your questioning.

MR. HARMON: Please state your name for the
record.

MR. FOSCO: Angelo Fosco.

MR. HARMON: What is your present occupation,

Mr. Fosco?
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MR. F0SCO: General President of the Laborers'
International Union.

MR. HARMON: And how long have you held that
position?

MR. FOSCO: About ten years.

MR. HARMON: When did you first become asso-
ciated with the Laborers' movement, Mr. Fosco?

MR. FOSCO: Roughly around 1938.

MR. HARM(d: And in what way did you first
become involved with the labor movement in about 19387

MR. FOSCO: As a laborer.

MR. HARMON: And where was that, sir?

MR. FO0SCO: On the south side of Chicago.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Fosco, do you have a number
of International vice-presidents upon whom you find you
rely from time to time?

MR. FOSCO: oOn the advice of my counsel, I
exercise my rights undex the Fifth Amendment and refuse
to answer the guestion on the grounds that any answer I
might give might tend to incriminate me.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Fosco, are you aware that the
AFL~CIO Ethical Practices Code indicates that union
officers should nct rely on their Fifth Amendment rights

when asked about their union duties?
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MR. FOS8CO: On the advice of my counsel I
exercise my rights under the Fifth Amendment and refuse
to answer the guestion on the grounds that any answer
that I might give might tend to incriminate me.

MR. HARMON: Have you had occasion from time
to time, Mr. Fosco, to discuss trusteeships, for
example, with Mike Lorello and John Serpico, two of
your International vice~presidents?

MR. FOSCO: On the advice of my counsel, I
exercise my rights under the Fifth Amendment and refuse
to answer the guestion on the grounds that any answer I
might give might tend to incriminate me.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Fosco, are you aware that a
number of Laborers' International Union officers are
also members of the criminal syndicate known as La
Cosa Nostra?

MR. FOSCO: I exercise my rights under the
Fifth Anendment and refuse to answer.

MR. HARMON: There has been some evidence
here today, Mr. Fosco, that Laborers' locals in both
New York and Chicago have a substantial influence upon
them by elements of La Cosa Nostra. Do you have any
intention, Mr. Fosco, of taking action which might lead

to trusteeships being imposed upon those locals?
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MR. FOSCO: I exercise my rights under the
rifth Amendment and refuse to answer the question.

MR. HARMON: HMr. Fosco, as the International
Seneral President of the Laborers' Union, are you able
to offer any explanation for the fact that in the years.
1980 to 1984 that 156 indictments were returned charging
Laborers' officials with various federal crimes?

MR. FOSCO: On the advice of my counsel I
exercise my right under the Fifth Amendment and refuse
to answer the question on the grounds that any answer I
might give might tend toc incriminate me.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon.

MR. HARMON: One last guestion, if I may, Mr.
Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Go ahead.

MR. HARMON: There has been a suggestion,
which I know you heard here this afternoon, ¥r. Fosco,
that the Federal Government in some circumstances should
impose trusteeships upon unions. Would you as a natter
of Laborers' policy favor the imposition of trusteeships
upon locals which are controlled by organized crime?

MR, FOSCO: I exercise my rights under the
Fifth Amendment and refuse to answer the guestion.

MR. HARMON: If I may, Mr. Fosco, or perhaps



direct this to Mr. Foran. Will you persist in declining
to answer guestions, Mr. Fosco, which pertain to your
duties as a labor official?

MR. FORAN: Mr. Harmon, as I previously
notified this Committee, Mr. Fosco intends to exercise
his rights under the Fifth Amendment in response to all
substantive questions on that subject matter.

MR. HARMON: Thank you, sir. In that event,
Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions of this wit-
ness.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: The witness is
excused.

(Witness excused.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: I apologize, Mr,
Foran, to Mr. Schultz for leaving his name out.

Let me first of all say that the Commission
has received a request in writing from counsel for Mr.
Jackie Presser asking that he -- his appearance before
this Commission, which is s¢heduled for tomorrow, be
continued.

The Commission has reviewed the request of
counsel and has indicated unanimously that that request
is denied.

And, Mr. Harmon, 1 would like that made part
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of the record. And you should advise immediately
counsel for Mr. Pressexr, Mr. John R. Climaco of the
law firm of Climaco, Climaco, Seminatore & Lefkowitz
in Cleveland, Ohic that his request was heard by the
Commission, was denied, and he is not excused from
appearance and is scheduled to appear before this
Commission tomorrow morning.

MR. HARMON: Mr, Chairman, Mr. Climaco is
present and I am sure he now has had adequate notice
of that.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: For the record, the
Executive Director has identified counsel in the room
and we assume counsel heard that. We are going to
adjourn this afternoon's session. The staff must
appear before Judge Frank J. McGarr, Chief Judge of
the United States District Court, to institute proceed-
ings for contempt and to compel testimony on certain
witnesses who are not present here today.

With that in mind, seeing no other further
indications from the commissioners otherwise, this
session of the President's Commission on Organized
Crime is adjourned until tomorrow morning at 9:00 a.m.

(Whereupon, at 2:00 p.m., the hearing in the

above~entitled matter was adjourned.)
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ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: fThe second session
of the President's Commission on Organized Crime
hearing on labor racketeering and the influence of
organized crime into organized labor come to order.

Mr. Harmon, are there any preliminary matters
before you call your next withess?

MR. HARMON: No, Mr. Chairman

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Call your next wit-
ness.

MR. HARMON: Robert Cantazaro,

MR. ECHELES: I'm not Robert Cantazaro.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Let the record
reflect that the witness is accompanied by counsel,

Mr. Julius Lucius Echeles from the City of Chicago.
Mr. Echeles is present at counsel table with the witness]|

MR. HARMON: Would the marshal please swear
the witness?

ROBERT CANTAZARO
was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and tegtified as follows:

MR. HARMON: Mr. Cantazaro, you have been
directed by Chief Judge Robinson of the United States
District Court in the District of Columbia to testify

in a private deposition before the President's
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Commission. You declined to testify after having been
ordered to do so0 by that Judge and for a period of some
time you have been incarcerated as a result of being
held in civil contempt.

During the course of those proceedings, you,
Mr. Cantazaro, made it clear that among the reasons that
you declined to testify were reasons of self-preserva-
tion.

In addition to litigating this issue in
Chicago, sir, or rather in Washington, you have also
brought this matter to the attention of a Judge in the
Federal Court here in Chicago and he has likewise
directed your appearance here before the Coummission
today.

The purpose in asking you to appear before the
President's Commission today, Mr. Cantazaro, is to ask
you whether or not you have reconsidered that decision
on your part not to testify, having considered these
additional facts which I would like to bring to your
attention at this point, Mr. Cantazaro.

The Commission has done extensive investiga-
tion, the Commission's staff, that is, which will be
discloged in some more detail tomorrow. As an accommo-

dation to your attorney, and in connection with
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conversations with the Judge here in Chicago, your
appearance was permitted here today.

MR. ECHELES: May I interject? Both Mr.
Cantazaro and I appreciate the accommodation given to
his counsel because I have other out of state commit~-
ments, and we appreciate it.

MR. HARMON: You are welcome, sir.

These additional facts I would like to bring
to your attention, Mr. Cantazaro, are this. Our
investigation generally concerned a dental program
established for members of laborers' organizations, a
dental program administered through the Central States
Joint Board here in Chicago. Our investigat.on, which
will be disclosed in some more detail tomorrow, dis-
closed that over, well over, 50 percent of thé monies
paid into this program went not for the payment of claing
for dental services provided to members of laborers'
organizations, but in fact went to other places.

We would like to ask you about where that
money went to, for example, Mr. Cantazaro.

We would also like to ask you about a meeting
which was picked up during the course of a surveillance--

MR. ECHELES: Excuse me, Mr, Harmon. I object

to your making statements. The purpose of the witness
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being here is to listen to a question and to respond to
a guestion.

ACTENG CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Echeles, you
are here to advise your client. You do not -- you are
not called as a witness. You are not subpoenaed as a
witness. You are here to advise. Under the rules you
can advise your client., You cannot testify for your
client. The Commission has ruled on this in a number
of other circumstances.

Mr, Harmon is laying out some foundation facts)
which all we want you to do -~ and I assume that that is
the foundation for a question. So if you will just let
Mr. Harmon finish the facts that they have gathered,
then ask, based upon listening to those facts, whether
or not you wish to change your pogition, we are affordin%
you an opportunity to change your position after
listening to this information. And your client can
either say yes, I want to change my nind; or no, I
don't, but that is the way that he will at least have --
you and he ~-- will have full disclosure is the informa-
tion areas we want to inguire of. $So I treat this as a
foundation for a question. And rather than trying to
put it in exact question form, I think if you will treat

it as a long, long guestion, it will facilitate not only
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your appearance, your client's appearance, but the
Commission's work.

MR. ECHELES: Aall right.

MR. HARMON: The second area that we would
like to draw to your attention, Mr. Cantazaro, is a
surveilllance done by the Chicago Police Department at a
time at which you had engaged in a business relationship
with the Central States Joint Board, a surveillance of a
meeting which you attended along with Joey Aiuppa who
has been previously identified as a leader of the
Chicago Outfit, as well as John Fecarotta, who has been
identified by Ken Eto as a hitman for the Chicago Outfit,
as well as a person who aeld a position in the labor
movement.

Understanding that those are two of the areas
only, Mr. Cantazaro, that we would like to ask you about,
I would like to direct your attention to the first one
and ask you, are you prepared to answer guestions about
the dental program which you participated in the estab-
lishment of on behalf of the members of the locals of
the Central States Joint Boaxd?

MR. CANTAZARO: I respectfully decline to
answer on the grounds that any answer that I may give

may tend to incriminate me.




MR. HARMON:

Are you prepared,

Mr. Cantazaro,

to answer any questions about a meeting which you

attended in the presence
and other members of the
which you had engaged in
the Central States Joint

MR. CANTAZARO:

MR. HARMON:

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER:

same?

MR. CANTAZARO:

MR. HARMON: Mr.

the record is clear,

entered with regard to Mr.

respectfully submit, Mr.

of Joey Aiuppa, John Fecarotta,
Chicago Outflt at a time at

a business relationship with
Board?

My answer would be the same.

Mr, =--

Your answer is the

Is the sane,.

Chairman, I believe that, so

there has been an order of immunity

Cantazaro and, therefore, I

Chairman, that in no way could

this testimony be considered in any fashion to have

incriminated Mr.

Understanding that,

MR. ECHELES:

legal nature.

Robinson, but by a Commission member,

Cantazaro,.

sir, =--

The immunity is of dubious

The immunity was not given by Judge

Mrs. Judith Hope.

And it has some questionable legalities in the opinion

of counsel.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER:

The opinion of



counsel notwithstanding, you have been ordered here
after that order of immunity has been issued. Your
client has been asked questions. Mr. Cantazaro has
been asked gquestions. He has declined to answer those
questionsg.

MR. ECHELES: He is responding to the ques-
tions.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: He is responding to
the questions.

Mr. Echeles, ~-- I'm sorry, Mr, Cantazaro, is
it your position that you will take -~ as Lo the areas
of inguiry that were outlined by Mr. Harmon, is it your
pusition that your answer would be the same; that you
would decline to answer on the same grounds that you
moments ago indicated to the Commisgsion?

MR. ECHELES: Yes.

MR, CANTAZARO: Yes.

MR. HARMON: At this time -~

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Go ahead, Mr.
Harmon. Under the circumstances this witness is cur-
rently serving a sentence by order of a District Judge.

May the record reflect that, being fully
advised, this witness continues to decline to respond to

questions put forth by the Commisgssion and its staff;
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that that refusal is made a part of the record. And
the staff is directed to take whatever further action
is necessary under the circumstances to continue to
attempt to obtain the testimony of this witness.

You understand that at any time you wish to
change your testimony or your decision while you are
in custody, this Commission will be having ongoing
hearings. We will take your testimony at a later date,
if you change your mind.

MR. CANTAZARO: My answer would be the same.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: I think under those
circumstances, because it is the position of judges who
have reviewed on this matter that an order of immunity
granted by a Commission member is the effect of an order
granted by a United States District Judge, that it would
do no -- serve no further purpose, Mr. Harmon, at this
time to ask this witness to remain any longer and we
would ask that he be excused.

MR. ECHELES: Thank you.

MR, CANTAZARO: Thank you.

(Witness excused.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Call your next wit-
ness, Mr. Harmon.

MR. HARMON: With your permission, Mr. Chairman
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Mr. Ryan will handle the guestioning of the next
several witnesses.

MR. RYAN: The Commission calls Brian Hitt
and Officer Van Poelvoorde.

Please swear both witnesses,

BRIAN HITT and RAY VAN POELVOORDE
were called as witnesses and, having been first duly
sworn, were examined and testified as follows:

MR. RYAN: Mr. Hitt, would you state your
name for the record, please?

MR, HITT: Brian Hitt.

MR. RYAN: Are you an investigator for the
President's Commission on Organized Crime?

MR. HITT: Yes, I am.

MR. RYAN: Officer, will you identify yourself
for the record, please?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Ray Van Poelvoorde.

MR. RYAN: Sir, are you an officer of the
Romulus, Michigan Police Department?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I am.

MR. RYAN: Thank you. Mr. Hitt, you have gub-
mitted a written statement to the Commission. I would
ask, Mr. Chairman, that that written statement be made

a part of the record here and that Mr. Hitt be permitted

145




to give an abbreviated version of that statement.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: T rmission is granted.
The statement is made a part of the record. And we
would ask that the witness summarize that statement
for the benefit of those who haven't yet seen it.

MR. RYAN: Mr, Hitt.

MR. HITT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The International Brotherhood of Teamsters has
had a long, documented history of affiliation with
organized crime. As a result of this affiliation and
corruption on the part of some Teamster officials, an
organized reform movement arose within its membership.

The members participating in this reform
movement are protected under Title I of the Labor
Management Reporting and Disclosure Act. All members
of. any labor organization have the right to nominate
candidates, to vote in elections or referendums of the
labor organization, to attend membership meetings, and
to participate in the deliberations and vote on the
business of such meetings. They have the right to meet
and assemble freely with other members and to express
any views, arguments or opinions.

Within the IBT, one group of Teamster members

meet under the name of Teamsters For A Democratic Union
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or TDU.

On October 15 and 16, 1983, TDU chose +to hold
its annual meeting of its members at a Hilton Hotel in
Romulus, Michigan, located near the Detroit airport.
They rented most of the rooms at this hotel as well as
the meeting hall where they could express their views,
arguments and opinions.

As TDU was about to start its meeting, another
group of Teamsters were gathering a few hundred yards
down the road in a parking lot of a Ramada Inn Hotel.
This group, operating under the banner of the Brother-
hood of Loyal Americans and Strong Teamsters or BLAST,
was formed to oppose TDU and to support Teamster
leadership. BLAST is composed of Teamster members, but
is backed by Teamster officials in Ohio and Michigan,
including the International Brotherhcod of Teamsters
president Jackie Presser. This group of BLAST members
traveled to Romulus, Michigan via cars and chartered
buses. As the chart indicates, they came from the
cities of Cleveland, Youngstown, Columbus, Dayton, and
Toledo, Ohio. OCthers came from Jackson, Flint and
Detroit, Michigan. BLAST was using the Ramada Inn
parking lot as a staging area to prepare for a raid

of the TDU convention.
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It was at this time that Sergeant Van
Poelvoorde of the Romulus Police Department was called
to the scene.

MR. RYAN: Sergeant, could you give me some
idea of your experience as a police officer?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I have been a police
officer for seven years; three and a half in Detroit,
the rest in Romulus.

MR. RYAN: Were you on duty on Saturday,
October 15, 19837

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I was.

MR. RYAN: What was your duty assignment that
day?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Mainly monitor of the
picket line that was supposed to be put up by BLAST on
Whitten Road.

MR. RYAN: How many police officers were so
assigned?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: One, myself.

MR. RYAN: When youw went to the Ramada Inn,
what did you see?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: 1 saw several buses
and a large group of people gathering in front of the

Ramada Inn.
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MR. RYAN: Were you responding to a call from
the management of zhat hotel?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: There was a complaint
that they were blocking the driveways.

MR. RYAM: What happened when you went to the
Ramada?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I informed them that
they were just going to discharge passengers there and
then move on to the Hilton and form a picket line.

MR. RYAN: What did the hotel manager say to
you in response to that?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: He said, "No problen.

MR. RYAN: Did you then proceed to the Hilton?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I got a call through
the Hilton that they were having trouble there.

MR. RYAN: Who was the call from?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: From the management
of the Hilton,

MR. RYAN: What description did he give you of
the problem?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Customers were being
harassed. Their drivers were being blocked. There were
people inside the Hilton that were being disorderly,

loud.
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MR. RYAN: When you responded to this call,
what did you do next?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I went to the Hilton
and attempted to locate a leader, someone in charge of
the BLAST group.

MR. RY2AN: Were they picketing outside the
hotel?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: That's correct.

MR. RYAN: Did you go out and seek to find a
leader amongst this group?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I did.

MR. RYAN: What was thelr response to you?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: As I approached one
man carrying a picket sign, I asked if he could point
out soileone who was in charge there.

MR. RYAN: What did he say to you?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: He didn't have a
chance to respond. I had about four or five different
people run up to me and begin to yell that nobody was
in charge there; they were all equal. They were going
to demonstrate where they wanted. They were going to
picket where they wanted.

MR. RYAN: Would it be fair to characterize

it that they were hostile to you as an officer of the
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police?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes, they were.

MR. RYAN: What did you do next, officer?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I entered the hotel
to call the station and have them send more police
officers there.

MR. RYAN: What were the exact words that you
said to the police desk officer?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I told him to send
everybody he could.

MR. RYAN: What happened next?

OFFICER VAN POELVOQRDE: As I was on the phone,
management came running back to the office and informed
me they were having trouble at the front door.

MR. RYAN: Did you go to the front door and
see what the trouble was?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I did.

MR. RYAN: What happened next?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: There was a mob of
people at the front door. And at that time I informed
the TDU people to make sure their people were in the
rooms and meeting rooms, and lock their doors, not to
have any confrontation with anybody from BLAST.

MR. RYAN: Did they comply with your request?




QFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes, they did.

MR. RYAN: What did you observe at the front
doox?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: The BLAST members
were demanding entrance to the hotel. Management was
telling them they couldn't enter; that they were closing
down the hotel except for the meeting that was taking
place there then.

MR. RYAN: Was there a particular group of
the BLAST members that were causing the problem?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: 1 would say there
were approximately 15 to 20 people dressed in work
clothes and wearing hard hats. Some of them had picket
signs.

MR. RYAN: Did you say anything to this group?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Management told them
they couldn't enter. At that point they started yelling
that they were going to come in. If somebody got hurt,
that would be too bad, but they were going to come in.

MR. RYAN: What was the next thing that hap-
pened, officer?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I stood in the doorwa*
with, I believe, there were a couple of security people,

and a lady from the hotel management, and a couple of
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other people there. A leader of the group said, "We're
going in. Let's go." Counted to three and they rushed
the door.

MR. RYAN: How many people rushed at you?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: It would be difficult
to say, but I would say at least 20 at that time.

MR. RYAN: Had you propped the doors to the
hotel open so that people wouldn't be pushed through
glass doors?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: That's correct. The
manager wanted to close the doors and I informed him it
would probably cause more danger.

MR. RYAN: What happened when the group of
BLAST demonstrators surged forward?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: There was a scuffle,
a momentary attempt to keep them out, but too many
peopl:z to actually keep them out.

MR. RYAN: Did they shoulder a police officer
from the Romulus PD out of the way?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: It was a pretty good
tussle. It was kind of difficult to say who was doing
what.

MR. RYAN: Would it be correct to say that

you were pushed back into the lobby physically?




OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: That's correct.

MR. RYAN: Were the security guards pushed
back into the lobby as well?

OFFICER VAN PQOELVOORDE: VYes.

MR. RYAN: When you were pushed back into the
lobby, were parts of your equipment taken from you by
the BLAST demonstrators?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I had my hat ripped
off, thrown away. My keys were ripped off my belt.

MR. RYAN: During the time that you were being
pushed back into the lobby, what were you doing?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: fTrying to =- I had
one hand on my gun trying to make sure nobody got that.

MR. RYAN: Did you believe people were
reaching for your gun?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I couldn't say for suye,
but hands were all over.

MR. RYAN: What did you observe after you and
the other security guards were physically pushed back
into the lobby?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: At that time, BLAST melh~
bers started to stream into the lobby. &and I went back
in myself, observed a man carrying a picket sign, appar-

ently going after -- one of the security people had fallen
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down.

MR. RYAN: Was this man hitting him with the
picket sign?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: He had it raised as
if he was going to strike him.

MR. RYAN: What did you say to this individual
with the picket sign?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I grabbed him and
took him around the corner into the lobby.

MR. RYAN: Officer Van Poelvoorde, I showed
you a pilcture earlier today of this individual. Do you
have that picture with you?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I believe I do.

MR. RYAN: We will come back.

In any case we identified together the indivi-
dual with the picket sign?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: That's correct.

MR. RYAN: That is his picture?

OFFICER VAN IPOELVOORDE: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: What is the name that is written
on the back of that picture?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: It's one John Berge.

MR. RYAN: Did you inform him that he would

indeed be the first to be arrested, if any further violenlce




ensued?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I told him if there
was any further violcnce, he would be arrested.

MR. RYAN: It was a pact between you and him?

QFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Sort of an unspoken
pact.

MR. RYAN: What happened with the other BLAST
members when you informed this individual that he was
going to be the first to be arrested?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: When I took Mr. Berge
aside, I had several ~- several, approximately ten BLAST
people run up to me saying that I was not going to
arrest Mr. Berge; that he was not going anywhere with me.

At that time I informed them that if there
was any violence, any further violence there, that
arrests would be made.

MR. RYAN: If you had been assisted by eight
or ten other police officers, would you have arrested
this individual at that time?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I would have arrested
everyone that came through that door forcibly.

MR. RYAN: Because you told them that they
were not to come in?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: That's correct.
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MR. RYAN: The reinforcements had not arrived
yet from the police station, had they?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: No.

MR. RYAN: What happened next?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I gave a radio call
for reinforcements.

After approximately ten minutes -- at that time
I believe TDU had pretty much locked themselves in these
meeting rooms. BLAST members were all over. I posi-
tioned myself near one of the meeting rooms where most
of the TDU members were, kind of kept them separated,
made sure nobody went in there that didn't belong in
there.

MR. RYAN: Were the BLAST members taunting
the TDU people?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes, they were.

MR. RYAN: Were they tearing down their
banners?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I don't recall the
banners.

MR. RYAN: Did they take over the microphones
in some of the meeting rooms that TDU had paid for?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: That I couldn't tell

you. I didn't see that, although I heard that they had
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gone around to the back to another meeting room where
a meeting was going to take place and they took that
room over.

MR. RYAN: You were informed by employees of
the hotel that that had occurred?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: And another police
officer.

MR. RYAN: Did the initial group of 15 or 20
that rushed the door, were they reinforced by many
other individuals who streamed into the hotel after you
were pushed out of the doorway?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes.

MR. RYAN: How long did it take to clear the
BLAST members from the hotel after police reinforcements
arrived?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I would say approxi-
mately an hour.

MR. RYAN: During the time that this incident
was occurring, did you have the impression that the
BLAST members were willing to use whatever force was
necessary to enter the hotel and to interrupt the
meetings that were going on?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: Police officers, yourself in




particular, were pushed aside so that they could enter
the hotel?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: That's correct.

MR. RYAN: What kept serious violence and
bloodshed from occurring?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I think the TDU
people removing themselves from the presence of
+he BLAST members was a major factor. I think some
newspaper people were there and I think that was another
factor. And I think having at least one police officer
there helped also.

MR. RYAN: Was this group from BLAST undex
control at all times from their own leadership?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I believe they were,
yes.

MR. RYAN: They were well coordinated?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Officer, 4id the employees of the
hotel tell you that they were apprehensive of violence
against themselves and other customers in addition to
the TDU people?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: They were terrified.

MR. RYAN: Officer, have you ever had occasion

to go back to that hotel and ask the manager of the
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hotel if he would rebook the group, TDU groug?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes. ‘

MR. RYAN: What was his answer?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: No.

MR. RYAN: Why?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Because of the inci-
dent that took place there.

MR. RYAN: Did he say he was sorry he couldn't
do it, but he wouldn't anyway?

QOFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: That's correct.

MR. RYAN: Officer, you ran certain license
plates from the cars that showed up potentially carrying
demonstrators, didn’'t you?

OFFICER VAN POELVQORDE: Yes, I did.

MR. RYAN: What did you find when you ran thosg
license plate numbers back?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: I believe two of them
came back to a trucking firm. One came back to a meat-
packing firm.

MR. RYAN: That is they were registered to the
companies themselves?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Hitt, would you please continue

with your statement?
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MR. HITT: On October 15, 1983, an article in
the Detroit News headlined "Teamster Unit Invades
Meeting of Dissidents," described the takeaver of the
TpU convention by BLAST members. The pictures with the
articles show BLAST members surging through the hotel
doors. The top photo shows BLAST members pushing and
shoving a TDU member to gain entrance to the hotel.

The bottom photo shows a BLAST member scuffling with
Sergeant Van Poelvoorde.

MR. RYAN: Sergeant, that is your picture, is
it not?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes, it is.

MR. RYAN: There is a shoulder in your mid-
section?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes.

MR. RYAN: You were being physically pushed
through the lobby?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes.

MR. HITT: The three individuals in the pic-
ture with Sergeant Poelvoorde have been identified by
those present at the scene as officers of Teamstexr 1oca14
in Michigan.

On October 16, 1983, the second day of the

TDU convention, an anonymous bomb threat was received
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at the Hilton Hotel. The callers stated two bombs were
placed in the TDU meeting room and that they were set to
go off at 1:00 p.m. A search of the premises was per-
formed; fortunately, the threat failed to materialize.

Witnesses present at the Hilton Hotel on
October 15, 1983 have identified over 20 Teamster offi-
cials that led or participated in this BLAST raid. fThat
list of names is included in my written statement.

Mr. Chairman, Joint Council 41 is an umbrella
organization of Teamster locals in Cleveland, Ohio.
At the October 31lst, 1983 meeting of the Teamsters Joint
Council 41, International Brotherhood of Teamster
president Jackie Presser, who holds the position of
president of that Joint Council 41 also, addressed this
council and praised Teamster officials who led the raid
against Teamster members attending the TDU convention.
Mr. Presser remarked:

"I want to say something to you. I know all

about the BLAST program taking place in Michi-

gan. I must have gotten a aundred calls. I

know exactly what happened there. I was

pleased to see that there are Teamsters

there that want to stop all that crap, but I

want to say something to you that I think is
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very dramatic, okay.

"T"he thing that affected me most about
Sunday in Detroit, Michigan, was that there
were a lot of guys there. I got the pictures
of who was there. I could have imagined a
lot of stronger, tougher guys there and tough
truck drivers, but I was looking through the
pictures and you know who was in the front
line of a real wild fight with state highway
patrolmen and police there?"

Mr. Presser identified the secretary-treasurer
of Joint Council 41, Bill Evans.

"He was screaming and fighting and shoving and

pushing and swinging like the rest of then,

so you know, when the ~hips are down, that's

where it's all at."

Mr. Presser went on to say:

"I'm going to tell you something. We should

be doing more of this. I'm going to tell

you, I'm not going to let up on these

people...."

Presser went on to praise another union
officer from a local in Michigan who participated in

the BLAST raid. Copies of Presser's comments to the
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Joint Council 41 meeting were distributed for display
at local unions in Ohio to show every member that
Presser endorsed the BLAST activities against his own
union members.

During the course of the staff's investiga-
tion, Jackie Presser was subpoened.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Chairman, to summarize the
results of that subpoena, Mr. Presser sought a contin-
unance initially, which was granted. He filed a motion
to guash and a motion to have those proceedings sealed.
Both of these motions were denied by United States
District Judge Gerhard Gesell.

In a deposition on March 26, 1985, Mr. Presser
refused to answer any questions on the grounds that it
might incriminate him, when he was asked about this
particular issue.

MR. HITT: To obtain more information about
the BLAST raid, the Commission subpoened William Evans,
the secretary-treasurer of Joint Council 41 and the
individual so prominently mentioned by Jackie Presser
for his role in the raid.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Chairman, to summarize the
results of that subpoena, Mr. Evans sought to quash his

subpoena. Chief Judge Robinson of the United States

144,




Court for the District of Columbia ordered Mr. Evans to
appear. Mr, Bvans indicated through his attorney that
he would refuse to answer any gquestions based on his
Fifth Amendment rights. The Commission sought and
obtained an order compelling Mr. Evans' testimony ky a
grant of immunity. Pursuant to that compulsion order
Mr. Evans was deposed for several hours by the Commis-
sion. That deposition will be made public at some point
in these proceedings.

Mr., Evans was also subpoenaed to be here today
and he sought to be released from that subpoena and his
release was granted.

MR. HITT: The depth of loyalty which Presser
commands was evident in Evans' deposition. In an effort
to exonerate himself and Jackie Presser, Evans tossed
off Presser's remarks as exaggerated and boastful. On
other points, Evans' testimony was different from other
accounts. Evans claimed he only went to Romulus because
he heard TDU had open meetings and he thought it would
be an "educational experience" to attend this convention.

Evans stated he did not know who organized ilhe
trip, who arranged or paid for the buses, and which
persons led the group.

Evans claimed that he recognized only two




other persons who traveled from Ohio to Romulus for the
event.

Evans stated he vas simply trying to obtain
breakfast when he entered the fracas at the hotel.

Evans claims he cannot remember any violence
or threats of vioience.

Evans also claimed he had heard of BLAST, but
he did not know anything about it.

Mr. Evans claimed he did not see any BLAST
signs or hear any conversation to indicate that acti-
vities at the Romulus convention were in any way spon-
sored by BLAST.

Mr. Chairman, I submit the importancs of this
raid is the clear statement of sanctior and support
given these events by the leadership of the IBT, in
particular Jackie Presser.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Let me just inter-
rupt you for a minute. From the records of the
National Labor Relations Board, just so the record is
correct, my computations are accurate, there were two
local presidents who participated in this activity, one
local vice-president, two secretary-treasurers, three
trustees, one organizer, and ten business reps. So

lest anyone present think that this was individual
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Peamster members, these were leaders of several Teamster
unions in the central part of Michigan and Ohio, is that
correct, Mr. Hitt?

MR. HITT: Yes, sir.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: And these are the
people whose activity was lauded by President Presser
at the convention that you have talked about earlier?

MR. HITT: Yes, sir.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Go ahead.

MR. HITT: TIncidents of this kind with varying
degrees of violence are all too freguent occurrences.

T will only give one further example.

On December 4, 1983, the Detroit Metro Chapter
of TDU held a membership meeting in Detroit, Michigan.
Witnesses present at the scene relate that about 30
minutes prior to the meeting, BLAST members began
picketing outside the meeting hall. Shortly after the
meeting started, four or five BLAST members entered a
foyer outside the meeting room and refused to leave
when asked to do so by TDU members. The BLAST members
finally left the pbuilding when the police arrived on
the scene.

Towards the end of the meeting the BLAST

members returned. They pulled on the door until it
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snapped open. Several TDU members were assaulted in
BLAST's attempt to gain entry to the meeting. One TDU
member was hit in the face and reguired stitches at a
hospital. Another TDU member was cut with a knife. The
police were called again and upon their arrival, all
parties left the scene.

Witnesses observed several Teamster Union
officials take part in this raid.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, there are numerous
incidents of violence against dissident union members
throughout the country. Other incidents will be
addressed further in the final report of the Commission.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Hitt, I have several questions
for you before the Commission will question you.

I would like to discuss with you from your
experience the remedies that are available to union
members when an event of this kind takes place.

Can these union members file an unfair labor
charge?

MR. HITT: Yes, they can.

MR. RYAN: In this particular case was an
unfair labor charge filed?

MR. HITT: Yes, it was.

MR. RYAN: What was the result of the
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successful outcome of those charges?

MR. HITT: The National Labor Relations Board
investigated the matter and found there was cause to
issue a formal complaint. They informed the parties
involved of a hearing. They then, to avoid litigation,
sought a settlement and received a settlement, the
end result being that a notice was placed in the
responding union halls stating they would not violate
the National Labor Relations Act.

MR. RYAN: In summary it was they wouldn't do
it again?

MR. HITT: Well, in the course of the settle-
ment the responding unions admitted no violations of the
Act. However, the notice just states that they would
not violate the Act.

MR. RYAN: Is that typical of the relief that
is offered through the National Labor Relations Board
process 1in these kinds of cases?

MR. HITT: In these types of instances, yes.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Hitt, can union members sue
for civil violations, violations of their civil rights
in tortious interference or assault?

MR. HITT: Yes, they can.

MR. RYAN: Did they do that in this case?
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MR. HITT: Yes, they did.

MR. RYAN: What is the result of that, Mr.
Hitt?

MR. HITT: They have a suit filed in Wayne
County Court and it's still pending.

MR. RYAN: What federal statutes, Mr. Hitt,
can be used, particularly when union members are deprived
of their rights under the National Labor Relations Act?

MR. HITT: 29 USC 530 is entitled Deprivation
of Rights by Violence.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Hitt, in your experience as a
Department of Labor investigator, before coming to the
Commission, what is the defect in that statute?

MR. HITT: The problem with it is that it's
only a misdemeanor. And it -- with the caseload in
Federal Court, it's sometimes difficult to get prose-
cutors interested in prosecuting a misdemeanor.

MR. RYAN: Would it be fair to say that prose-
cutors don't do misdemeanors; they do felonies?

MR. HITT: I'm sure if they had their choice,
they would do felonies.

MR. RYAN: Officer, one last question for you.
When you were on the scene that day, were you fully

uniformed as a police officer of the Romulus Police
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Department?

OFFICER VAN POELVOORDE: Yes, I was.

MR. RYAN: Thank you.

I have no further questions for these wit-
nesses.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Any members of the
Commission have any questions? If not, I thank the
witnesses for thelr assistance.

(Witness excused.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Call your next wit-
ness, Mr. Harmon.

MR. RYAN: The Commission calls Wendell
Quillen,

Mr. Quillen is represented by counsel today,
Mr. Mark DeVan of the Climaco, Climaco, Seminatore &
Lefkowitz law firm in Cleveland, Ohio.

MR. CHAIRMAN, I would tell the Commission that
this witness has indicated that, in all probability, he
will not answer any questions, relying on his Fifth
Amendment rights. We will ask several questions and see
if that is the case.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Let me explain to
those present that, under the law, the fact that a

lawyer indicates to the Commission that he has advised
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his client to exercise his constitutional rights and
the client has indicated that he will in fact take
that lawyer's advice; that is not always the case.
There are situations where that has not been the case
when the witness is actually called.

Under the law the only way that legally an
individual can exercise his constitutional rights is
when guestions are put forth to him and he has a chance
to respond under oath. So with that in mind, go ahead,
Mr., Ryan.

MR. RYAN: Sir, would you state your name for
the record =-- excuse me. Swear the witness, please.

WENDELL QUILLEN
was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. RYAN: 8Sir, will you state your name for
the record, please?

MR. QUILLEN: Wendell Quillen.

MR. RYAN: Sir, are you a trustee of Joint
Council 417

MR. QUILLEN: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: Is Jackie Presser the leader of
Joint Council 417

MR. QUILLEN: Yes, sir.
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MR. RYAN: And, indeed, the leader of the
International Brotherhood of Teamsters?

MR. QUILLEN: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: Did you attend, participate, and
indeed lead a group of IBT demonstrators to the TDU
convention on October 15, 19837

MR. QUILLEN: Sir, upon the advice of counsel
I hereby invoke my Fifth Amendment right not to testify.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Quillen, you always haven't
been reticent to discuss your role in these particular
events, have you?

MR. QUILLEN: Same answer, sir.

MR. RYAN: Do you recall that in the meeting
with Mr. Presser on October 31st, 1983 you stated, and
I guote, "Jackie, all of the people that were out pro-
testing in Detroit the other day weren't all from Ohio.
We were all up there, but we contacted a bunch of guys
out of Flint, Michigan out of Local 332, the worst
local in the state, probably, but those guys are going
bananas fighting people on this TDU program."

Do you recall saying that at the meeting?

MR. QUILLEN: Same answer, sir.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Witness, I'm

going to ask that you respond, rather than saying,



"Same answer."

MR. QUILLEN: On the advice of counsel, I
hereby invoke my Fifth Amendment right not to testify.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Thank you.

MR. RYAN: Do you recall what Mr. Presser had
to say about those events that day?

MR. QUILLEN: Upon the advice of counsel I
hereby invoke my Fifth Amendment right not to testify.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Chairman, I have no further
need to question this witness in light of his represen-
tation that he will not answer.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon, do you
have any further guestions of this witness?

MR. HARMON: ©No, Mr. Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: I ask that the wit-
ness be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. HARMON: With your permission, Mr. Chair-
man, we are prepared to proceed further.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Call your next wit-
ness.

MR. HARMON: In advance of the next witness we
have a brief statement from the staff coming from Mr.

Ryan to introduce the subject of labor leasing and the
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way that it has been used to produce monies to corrupt
labor cofficials as well as organized crime.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Chairman, the next witness will
be Robert David Rispo, a protected witness, who testified
against Bugene Boffa, PFrank Sheeran, and Robert Boffa,
and other defendants in the case of United States vs.
Boffa.

Mr. Rispo's testimony led to the conviction of
the Boffas and Mr. Sheeran. It has been corroborated
and deemed credible by many sources. The Commission
has taken a full deposition of Mr. Rispo in addition to
the testimony that it will take this morning.

In summary, Mr. Rispo will testify about the
operation of Eugene Boffa's and Rohert Boffa's labor
leasing scheme, the willing involvement of corporate
management, and the collusion of union officials as
necessary ingredients to that scheme.

Mr. Rispo will testify that organized crime,
through Mr. Russell Buffalino, Tony Provenzano and
others, received cash payments, cars, and other compen-
sation for their role in the scheme.

In addition, the Commission will review the
events of United States vs. Boffa because there is a

continuation to that matter. Eugene Boffa owned or
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controlled over 30 labor leasing companies throughout
this country. The companies were located in a number

of states including Pennsylvania, New Jersey, Florida,
Massachusetts, Vivginia, California, Illinois, Ohio, and
New York, Missouri, and Texas, as well as some areas of
Canada and Puerto Rico. These labor leasing companies
had contracts with major corporations and those major
corporations will be discussed in the testimony this
morning.

These labor leasing companies earned millions
of dollars a year in revenue. Through each of these
laber leasing companies Eugene Boffa was the employer of
truck drivers who he contracted with a major corporation
to rent back to that corporation. These truck drivers
were usually members of the International Brotherhood
of Teamsters.

Evidence was secured to show that in some
instances these labor problems, which led to the intro-
duction of Mr. Boffa's labor leasing company, were
instigated by organized crime, by members of Boffa and
his crew as a way of obtaining corporations, contractual
guarantees and labor peace.

In addition to these assurances of labor peace,

corporations contracting with Mr., Boffa no longer had
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the responsibility of dealing with their drivers,

Mr. Boffa's charge to his corporations was
some percentage of the gross payroll. If, after a
period of time, the drivers caused unrest for the
companies because of below scale wages or reduced
benefits, Mr. Boffa would terminate his leasing con-
tract with the corporaticn with whom he dealt. Just
as soon as one Boffa company terminated its contract,
another Boffa company under a new name would take its
place on the scene. Usually the new labor leasing
company would rehire the same drivers, except those
drivers who had been deemed by corporate management or
by the Boffa companies to be troublesome, unusually
worried about safety or in other ways a problem for
the Boffa companies.

Sometimes in these switches of corporations
drivers' wages and benefits were lowered. This was
part of the scheme.

In July of 1980, Mr. Boffa, Francis She#ran of
of IBT Local 326, and a number of other individuals,
including Robert Rispo, were indicated and charged with
RICO violations, mail fraud, Taft~Hartley violations
and obstruction of justice.

In July of 1981, Bugene Boffa was sentenced to
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20 years in prison and fined $47,000. Frank Sherran was
sentenced to 18 years in prison and fined $27,000.
Robert Boffa was sentenced to 12 years in prigon. His
conviction was overturned on appeal. He was subsequentlﬂ
re-indicted and pled guilty to a charge. Mr. Rispo
received five yvears of probation for his activities in
this scheme,

At this point, Mr. Chairman, I would like to
turn the proceedings back over to Mr., Harmon to call
the next witness.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Call your next wit-
ness, Mr. Harmon.

MR. HARMON: Would Robert Rispo please come
forward?

Would the marshal please swear the witness?

ROBERT DAVID RISPO
was called as a witness and, having been first duly
Sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. HARMON: 1Is Your name Robert Rispd, sir?

MR. RISPO: VYes, sir.

MR. HARMON: And, Mr. Rispo, are you now in
the Witness Protection Program?

MR. RISPO: VYes, sir.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Chairma:, I think it's
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important to point out that the United States Marshal's
Service, because Mr. Rispo is living under an assumed
name and has a new identity, has requested that he
testify in this fashion so that photographs today do
not disclose his current appearance.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon, let me
just make a comment here because there has been inquiries.
The United States Marshal's Sexvice and the investigative
agencies that have the responsibility for protecting
witnesses under Federal Witness Protection Programs have
a very difficult job. They unanimously requested this
Commission, in calling witnesses who were subject to
such protection, have asked that they use thisg type of
dress to ensure that this witness' -- most of whom have
been relocated into other locations -- so that this
witness' picture in his changed identity is not dis-
closed on national television for everyone throughout
the United States to see.

It is the position of this Commission that we
should honor the request. We would prefer that there
were a better way to do it; there is not. But it is
the responsibility of this Commission to protect wit-
nesses such as the one here today and to do everything

we can humanly do to engure that these witnesses are
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fully protected in the Withess Protection Program.

It is on that basis that this Commission has,
is, and will continue to honor the request of those
law enforcement agencies who have a responsibility for
protecting these witnesses and at the same time ensuring
that the American people through the medium of television
have the opportunity to hear and see these witnesses
first hand:

Thank you, Mr. Harmon.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Chairman, I think it's also
important to point out that the staff wishes to express
its thanks and appreciation to the Philadelphia Strike
Force, as well as the Department of Laboxr, for helping
us to work with Mr. Rispo, as well as to understand the
complex nationwide scheme about which he is about to
testify.

Now why was it, Mr. Rispo, that you entered
the Witness Protection Progranm?

MR. RISPO: Because I was arrested on lahor
racketeering and mail fraud and a few other charges
while I was working for various companies owned by
Eugene Boffa. &and I decided I wanted to cooperate with
the Government. And there were threats made against me

and my family so the only out for me was the Witness




Protection Program.

MR. HARMON: Now how long ~-- prior to your
arrest, how long had you been involved in the field of
labor relations?

MR. RISPO: Over 20 years.

MR. HARMON: Beginning approximately when?

MR. RISPO: I was 19 years old.

MR. HARMON: What was your first job in this
field?

MR. RISPO: I worked at Teamsters Local 470
with some relations of mine as a goon for the union,
for the Teamsters.

MR. HARMON: What do you mean by that, "as 2
goon," what does that involve?

MR. RISPO: Well, at that time there was a
lot of unrest in the Teamsters. There was a lot of
dissident groups starting up, Voice of the Teamsters,
various different groups. And each local more or less
needed these guys -~ to have these guys around in case
any trouble started or any drivers started striking and
that. Whatever needed to be done, they were there.

MR. HARMON: What kinds of things were done?

MR. RISPO: Sometimes you had to go out and

threaten a guy. Sometimes you had to physically hurt
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him.

MR. HARMON: Did Teamsters Local 470 have ties
to organized crime?

MR. RISPO: VYes, sir.

MR. HARMON: Will you explain that, Mr. Rispo?

MR. RISPO: Well, at that time there was a
gentleman by the name of Angelo Bruno, which was the
Bruno family in Philadelphia. And one of his lieutenantﬁ
was a guy by the name of Harry Ricobeen and T worked
off and on for Harry Ricobeen.

MR. HARMON: Now did Local 470 have any sort
of relationship or connection with Teamsters TLocal 107
in Philadelphia at that point in time?

MR. RISPO: Yes, 107 was a spinoff, you could
say, to Teamsters Local 470. They handled different
types of drivers.

MR. HARMON: At this point in time, which is
the late 1960s, Mr. Rispo, was Teamsters Local 107
viewed as too powerful by the International Brotherhood
of Teamsters?

MR. RISPO: By that time, sir, we had 14,000~
man membership. We were getting to the point where the
International said we were too big and had too much to

say, had too much power. And they wanted to put a stop
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to it.

MR. HARMON: And who in particular was the
president of the Teamsters at that point in time?

MR. RISPO: James R. Hoffa.

MR. HARMON: What was the solution to this
that Local 107 at that time was too powerful in the view
of the International?

MR. RISPO: The way it came about, their solu-
tion was they come in and they broke up Teamsters Local
107 and they created like Teamsters Local 500. They
took the f£leet drivers; Teamsters 470 took back dumptruck
drivers, tankloaders; 326 took back the chemical holders,
and they just split the union up so these guys couldn't
all get together with one voice.

MR. RYAN: When you say they took Teamsters
Local 107 and split it up, did Anthony "Tony Pro"
Provenzano have anything to do with the splitting up of
Local 1077

MR. RISPO: I was -- I was in at that time
Lake National as secretary-treasurer of the Teamsters
local in 107 and I was in the office with a group of
other guys when this gentleman come in and then they
explained it was Tony Provenzano and they explained

what was going to be done, and how it was going to be
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done; that was the end of it. It was going to be this,
this and this and that is how it's going to be.

MR. HARMON: And what this, this and this was;
according to Tony Provenzano, was that the members of
Local 107 were going to be taken, whether they liked it
or not, and put into other locals, is that correct?

MR. RISPO: Well, I tried to stop getting --
they were taking my Teamsters 107 apart and giving me
500, And I was against i1t. And I had no choice; I had
to go. I had to go into Teamsters Local 500,

MR. HARMON: What choice did the membership
have in that?

MR, RISPO: Like I said, sir, we had none.
There was no choice. The local was split up and that
was the end of it. They said where you went and that
is where you went.

MR. HARMON: Now would you explain at the
beginning of your career, Mr. Boffa, how you would
shake down employers who were afraid of having unions
organized?

MR. RISPO: My name is Rispo.

MR, HARMON: I'm sorry. Yes, Mr. Rispo.

MR. RISPO: The way -- I'm in enough trouble

on my own.
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At that time Teamsters 107 had freelance --
what they call freelance organizers. And I had become
friendly with Francis Marino. Since he has been =-- he
got killed about three years ago; he got shot. But
anyway he was a freelance organizer for Teamsters 107
and I became friendly with him. And I went working with
him and he took me out and showed me how to do this.

And after awhile it got to be a good idea how
to shake down these employers. So what we would do, how
this scheme worked, you just pick out a company at
random, a small company, 10, 15 drivers. And you go
into the company and you bring them -- they call it a
letter of recognition. You already had the right to
use Teamsters 107 name. So you go in and you £ind out
who the boss was. And you hand him a letter and you
say, "Sign this or tomorrow morning I'm putting you on
strike," all right?

So the guys, you know, naturally wanted to --
"Who are you?"

"i'm from Teamsters Local 107. I've got
majority of employees signed up and they want to be
in the union." Right? So uaturally the guy wouldn't
recognize it.

So the next morning you go down with three
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or four guys and you put up a picket line and you just
hold the company down. All right?

Now after three or four days of this, and this
guy running back and forth between the NLRB and the
police department and everybody else, the guy would
kind of give in.

Like one gentleman in particular, he handled
live lobsters. And he had a truckload of lobsters. He
hal 5,000 lobsters in water tanks. And the guy kept
riding around with them. He had no place to put the
lobsters and‘the lobsters were dying. At that time,
which I'm not proud of, it was a big joke because I
said, "I heard all these little voices hollering, 'I
want water.'"

And he turned around and gave us $15,000 to
get away from his place.

MR. HARMON: And in fact you really had no
position with Teamsters Local 107, is that right, Mr.
Rispo?

MR. RISPO: ©No, I'm a payroll merchant.

MR. HARMON: You can't look on a table of
organization of Teamsters Local 107 and see this posi-
tion of freelance organizer?

MR. RISPO: No, sir.
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MR. HARMON: But you were permitted to use the
union offices for that purpose?

MR. RISPO: VYes, sir, through Bobby.

MR. HARMON: Excuse me?

MR. RISPO: Through Bobby Marino.

MR. HARMON: You say you were permitted even
though you had no official position with Local 107, you
were permitted to use their name. Who would give you
that permission?

MR. RISPO: Well, at that time I -- it was Big
Bobby we got the permission from. He was working with
Harry, too, and that is how I got tied up with everybody
was through Bobby Marino.

MR. HARMON:; This was done in collusion with
the union then, is that right?

MR. RISPO: It was done in collusion with the
union and organized crime in Philadelphia.

MR, HARMON: Did the employees, the ones who
worked for this company, for example, that had the live
lobster trucks circling the block, did the employees
know what was going on?

MR. RISPO: No, sir.

MR. HARMON: In fact, had you ever approached

the employees and got them to sign up for Teamsters
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Local 1077?

MR. RISPO: No, sir.

MR. HARMON: What was their view of the situa-~
tion in other instances where the employees did find out
about it?

MR. RISPO: Well, because of this secret
ballot thing that the NLRB has, you can't disclose the
names of who signed up. If it got touchy, you could
usually tell the guy, "Look, Jack Smith signed, but he
don't want you to know he signed, so you could sign
the card," if it ever came down to that. Sometime we
could force the guys into signing; other times they
were just too scared to even. bother asking.

MR, HARMON: So violence and the threat of
violence was a typical part of these kinds of shakedown
schemes, is that right, sir?

MR. RISPO: That particular instance a man
from Greece lost his eye, the driver of the truck,.

MR. HARMON: Now when Mr, =-- I withdraw the
question.

Did you at some point begin to work in the
labor leasing business?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir, I did.

MR. HARMON: How did that come about?
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MR. RISPO: At that time I was on the payroll
at Food Fair Stores in Philadelphia. And we had heard
this here leasing company was coming in to take over
the drivers and dispatchers and everybody. And at that
time I was the chief steward for the dispatchers.

So we pulled a strike and we went out on
strike. We said we didn't want this leasing company.
You know, we wanted to stay employees of Food Fair
Stores. 80 we put up picket lines and everything
else.

And a guy by the name of Eugene Boffa tried
to approach me and talk to me. He said, you know,
"Let's try to get this thing worked out."

And I said,; "No. I want nothing to do with
it. Local 500 don't want nothing to do with it."

So then later on a fellow by the name of Greg
Karchigi (phonetic), he came in and he said, "Look, why
don't you talk to this guy? He can help you and you
will make some money."

At this point I was still refusing. Then they
started bringing in the heavy guns. Frank Sheeran come
down to see me. He was the president of the Teamsters
Local 326. And I had known him and he had known my

family for years, me and my brothers. We discussed it
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and I finally agreed okay, I will go talk to these guys.

S0 they said, "Well, John Francis is going to
be there from New York."

I said, "John Francis? Who is John FPFrancis?"

He said, "John Francis works in with Russell.
Russell -- it's the same thing as talking to him as
talking to Russell Buffalino."

MR. HARMON: Who was Russell Buffalino?

MR. RISPO: From what I understood he was the
head of the Family in the tri-state area at that time,
or he was one of the big shots. I never really got in
to find out. I knew he was a powerful man; that he
could wheel and deal, nobody to monkey around with,

MR. HARMON: At the beginning of your intro-
duction to Eugene Boffa and before you worked for him,
did you get a chance to meet with Russell Buffalino?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.

MR. HARMON: Will you explain that, please?

MR. RISPO: John Francis and Eugene Boffa and
Frank Sheeran, we went up to Vesuvio's Restaurant in
New York. And I went up there and had a meeting with
Mr. Buffalino in the bathroom up there. And I explained
to him the problem I was having in Philadelphia; that I

couldn't go along with this thing because there were
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some people in Philadelphia -- there was a gentleman by
the name of Long John who belonged to the Bruno family
in Philadelphia.

And he said, "You know, this thing belongs in
Philadelphia. You know you have no right talking to
these guys from New York." So they kind of had me
between a rock and a hard place.

So the way I more or less explained it, I'm
one guy; I don't want to fight for everybody. So Mr.
Buffalino informed me that it was all right to tell
Raymond that he was going to come down and he was going
to talk to Angelo Bruno to get this straightened out.
And they were going to meet at a bar called Frankie D's,
Frankie DiAlfonso's on Seventh Street in Philadelphia.

So I went back and I relayed the story to Long
John. I said, you know, like more or less get off my
back. When McGee comes down here, that was the nick-
name for Russell, when he comes down here we will get
things ironed out one way or the other.

Well, they went in and they come back out
again and they all got in this limousine and they rode
around the block for a few times.

MR. HARMON: This was who that rode around

the block?
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MR. RISPO: Russell and Mr. Bruno, Russell
Buffalino and Angelo Bruno. And then they all went back
in the bar.

Meanwhile I had to stay outside; I wasn't
allowed in while they were discussing it. And then they
come out. They all got in the car and left.

John Francis come over and he said, “"Hey, look,
don't worry about nothing. From now on you work with
Gene. Nobody has nothing to say about it so you go up
and work for him."

MR. HARMON: So the okay was given between
Bruno and Buffalino and, as a result of that, you began
working for Gene Boffa, is that right?

MR. RISPO: VYes, sir.

MR. HARMON: Now in general terms will you
explain to the Commission what labor leasing is and how
it works?

MR. RISPO: I guess the simplest way to put it,
labor leasing uses, supposed on paper, is a buffer
between the unions and the employer. The leasing com=-
pany comes in and kind of takes all of the heat for
everybody. So that the -~ without mentioning the company
the company itself doesn't have to deal direct with the

union or deal direct with the employees, but just deal
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with, like, for example, Universal Coordinators, They
used to deal with us. fThey don't have to deal with
nobody else.

MR. HARMON: So that these labor leasing
companies in effect leased labor, in your case, to large
corporations located throughout the country, is that
right?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.

MR. HARMON: Now for what labor leasing com-
panies did you work during your years?

MR. RISPO: I worked for Countrywide Personnel
of Jersey City, Universal Coordinators, Elmwood Park,
New Jersey, Countrywide Personnel of St. Louis, Missouri,
Countrywide Personnel of Chicago, Countrywide Personnel
of California, Countrywide Personnel of Virginia, just
all through the country. I mean, we could sit here and
keep on naming them.

MR. HARMON: What type of things did you
actually do for Mr. Boffa in these labor leasing com=-
panies?

MR. RISPQO: On paper, after I was there a
couple of vears, I went on the payroll. When I first
started, I wasn't on the payroll; I worked strictly for

cash.
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And then a couple of years later the guy who
was in there, the director of personnel, he passed away
and Gene brought me into the office to be director of
personnel, and that was my status.

MR. HARMON: ©Now were the Boffa companies
covered by a single nationwide labor contract?

MR. RISPO: When it came to the truck drivers,
they were supposed to be covered by a master freight
agreement across the country.

MR, HARMON: That is the Teamsters Master
Freight Agreement?

MR. RISPO: Yes, gir, client agreement.

MR. HARMON: What happened to change the use
of the Master Freight Agreement?

MR. RISPO: We would still use the Master
Freight Agreement in egsence, but what we would do is
put what they call a white paper contract. And the
local union would agree to this white paper contract.
So that if you look on the surface, you would see Team-
sters Master Freight Agreement. So everything was
right, you know, the guy was getting his proper money
and stuff like that. But if you locked on the back,
then you would see that we took away his clean-up time,

we took away the road drivers radius, we took away =-
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the way it boils down the back of the paper, took away
all his rights under the union; he had none. He had
nobody to turn to. He worked for one company. We paid
him, right. BSo he couldn't go to either person or to
the union; he couldn't go to nobody.

MR. HARMON: Now was there a combination
essential to make this scheme work?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir. 1In order for the scheme
to work across the country, like I had said before, you
have to have the cooperation of the union that is in-
volved, the company that is involved, right, and then
our company. It has to be all three or it won't click,
it won't come off the right way. 8o it has to be all
.three companies.

MR. HARMON: What was the role of corporate
management in the schemes?

MR. RISPO: Well, corporate management in
different instances they would direct us on what they
want done on a certain site. DLike drivers in the
Chicago area for such and such company is causing prob-
lems, all right. How do we straighten this problem out?

Well, we get rid of Charlie Smith, or Joe Blow,
whoever it is; maybe things will quiet down. So then we

would have to go out there and we'd have to try and get
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this thing straightened out.

If we get rid of this driver, put in that
driver, or maybe get rid of all of the drivers, bring
in the new contract and put new drivers in there under
another company.

And the local union would go along with it
knowing that we are both -- that both companies are
owned by the same people and I represent both companies.
The corporation would sit back and make like they haven't
touched anything, that this is two separate companies
I'm dealing with., Yet they would call the same man,
Bobby Rispo sitting in New York, to deal for Countrywide
Personnel, Universal Coordinators, or Countrywide
Personnel in Chicago or whatever. 8o it was all three.
Labor racketeering can't work just with a guy like me.
I'm not an attorney, you know, no big brain. »2all right,
I started out as a laborer. If somebody doesn't give me
the leadway, provide money and the cooperation, this
thing would never exist.

MR. HARMON: Now what were the companies
across the country with which Boffa companies did busi-
ness?

MR. RISPO: Well, we did business with

Continental Can, Crown Cork and Seal, Crown Zellerbach,
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Coca-Cola, Spiegel's, J.C. Penney stores. Well, off the
top of my head I can't think. There is a whole list of
them, but that is some of the companies.

MR. HARMON: Was GAF one of those companies?

MR. RISPO: GAF, the camera people, the
Oakland location =--

MR, HARMON: Did these companies know that
they were dealing with Eugene Boffa?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.

MR. HARMON: ©Now a couple of other questions,
Mr. Rispo. What is in it for corporations, what advan-
tages are there to them in dealing with a company con-
trolled by Eugene Boffa or similar labor leasing com~
panies?

MR. RISPO: Well, part of it is monetary, part
of it is. But I think the real bottom line when you are
dealing with a leasing company, is that you go back to
the plantation days so far as your employees are con-
cerned, all right? These employees, after we come in
and make all of the switches and everything, these
employees had nobody to run to, they had no recourse.
They can't strike, say, for example, Continental Can,
we'll just use that hypothetically. If we pull out, if

the drivers at Continental Can location anywhere, if



they pull out on strike, all right, we break the strike
the same day because it's a secondary boycott so they
can't strike Continental Can. They go to the local
union. The local union is already working with us so
they got no recourse there, all right?

MR. HARMON: Are you aware of any situations
where in fact employees of Boffa companies did picket
and strike directly against Continental Can?

THE WITNESS: At one time there was a picket
line -- I was in California doing something else and I
had a call from Gene Boffa., They were picketing the
Continental Plant in Pennsauken, New Jersey, right
across the river from Philadelphia.

I took a plane to get up there. And when I
got up there, they took me from the airport, took me
over to Pennsauken to see what was going on. I talked
to the pickets, I told them they couldn't picket:; that
they would have to go into work.

Then I went inside and talked to the plant. I
was back and forth on the phone with like Mr. Kelley, the
head of the transportation for Continental Can. So it
all boiled down for the next couple of hours I spent ny
time calling around Philadelphia. I got some of the

guys I used to work with in Philadelphia and I brought



them over to Pennsauken. I had them kind of in the
background because, if worse come to worse, we have to
get the trucks in. So we had to get rid of the pickets
because there were a lot of trucks sitting out there.

After three or four hours, we decided to move
the trucks. We started moving the trucks. So I started
driving the trucks in.

I'm trying to think of the guy's name in
management that come out, was going to hold the gate for
me. But anyway one of the pickets threw a brick at me.
And I went back into Continental's plant and got the
shotgun that I left in there, took it back out in the
truck with me so that I could go in and'out without
anybody bothering me.

Now the end result was Continental Can got
aggravated over this trouble with Pennsauken and Team-
sters Local 470. The next day we just closed it up.
Fired all of the drivers and moved all of the work up in
New Jersey, just drove around that plant. So that
plant was non-existent after that.

MR. HARMON: This was Continental Can that
moved the plant, 1s that correct?

MR. RISPO: They told us to fire the drivers

and move the work.




MR. HARMON: Were individuals at these cor-
porations with whom you worked given certain benefits,
so to speak?

MR. RISPO: VYes, from time to time there was
presents and stuff handed around, and little trips and
stuff. ULTike a prime example, on one occasion Mr. Kelly
and Jay from Continental Can, they would come down to
the office in Elmwood Park and they would come down
because Jay wanted to get a watch, real good watch. And
at that time I was in the process of taking these
watches off this jeweler that owed Gene money.

We got the watches, that is why it sticks in
ny head so much. Gene gives the watch to -- it's like
a $1500 watch. My brother just went through all of the
trouble of going around here and now I'm training the
guy. So he gets a watch. I think the other guy wants a
TV or something, wvice-versa. But at that point I was
just so aggravated I didn't even want to pay attention.
They're all sitting in the offige.

MR. HARMON: Now, Mr. Rispo, what did the
Boffa companies charge for this labor leasing service
to these large corporations?

MR. RISPO: It varied between ~- from seven

percent right on up to ten of the gross payroll. In
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other words, whatever the drivers earned for that week,
we got ten percent.

MR, HARMON: The labor officials were paid off
in order to ensure the success of the scheme?

MR, RISPO: Yes, sir.

MR. HARMON: Everybody benefitted here except
for the union members, is that right?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.

MR. HARMON: ©Now did you ever have a Teamster
official turn you down; in other words, say that he
wouldn't go along with the scheme?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir. It happened to me a
few times.

MR. HARMON: Would you explain that? Was that
a common experience?

MR, RISPO: ©No, sir, it wasn't. But I had
went to South Carolina to Crown Cork and Seal operation.
And there was a Teamsters official out there by the name
of Frank Wood, Teamsters Local 28. I went in and ex~
plained to him what I was going to do; that I was going
to fire this guy.

And he said, "No, you are not." He said,

"You are in my jurisdiction. You ain't firing nobody.

You ain't changing nothing. I want you to get out of




my office."

He made it pretty clear he wasn't going to
talk to me.

MR. HARMON: What happened when Frank Wood
turned you down?

MR. RISPO: I went back to the telephone and
I called Eugene Boffa.

MR. HARMON: What did he say?

MR. RISPO: I explained to him what was going

.

on, what was the problem. I said, "This guy ain't

going to cooperate. He doesn't want no part of us."
He said, "All right." He says, "What you do

is go back to the motel." He says, "Hang around down

there." He says, "Let me reach out and get a hold of

Sam and Roy."

MR. HARMON: Who did you understand him to
mean when he said Sam and Roy?

MR. RISPO: That was Sam Ancona and Roy
Williams of the Teamsters.

MR. HARMON: Was Sam Ancona at that point head
of Teamsters Joint Council 56 in Kansas City?

MR. RISPO: Yes, he was with the Joint Council
at the time.

MR. HARMON: What happened next then after he
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said he would call Williams?

MR. RISPO: He puts out the call for these
two guys. And evidently thevy must have called Frank
Wood and tried to talk to him because I went back like
I was supposed to and at that point Frank Wood told me
he don't care if I call Hoffa; to get the hell out of
his office; he wasn't going to deal with us.

I called Gene. I said to Gene, "He said no
go."

So Gene sald Feshkin called. He is the head
of transportation for Crown Cork and Seal. He said,
"You can't make it go? Close it down and move it up
the road. Moecve it out of his jurisdiction."

MR. HARMON: What did you do there?

MR. RISPO: I went in and told him we are
closing down the operation.

Gene meanwhile made the connection with
another local a couple of miles down the road, another
jurisdiction of the Teamsters, and we just moved the
trucks up there.

MR. HARMON: Now when you say you closed down
the operation, what does that do to the members and what
does that mean for them day to day in their own lives?

MR. RISPO: It means like, for example, when
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we close up an operation, if this guy still wants to
work, if he still wants to drive Crown Cork and Seal's
truck, like he might be making $6 an hour like there at
that particular installation, but if we go through the
trouble changing it over to Countrywide and all of this,
and moving it up the road, the added expense, we move it
up the road, he might lose a half dollar an hour. Plus
he loses seniority; he has no seniority, see. Nobody
that works for us has senlority. fThere is no seniority.
There is no master seniority list.

So basically the leasing company can put you
any place they want. We can refuse to take you. We can
take you. Whatever we want to do with you, we do.

MR. HARMON: ©Now did you ever personally meet
Sam Ancona from Kansas City?

MR. RISPO: I was in his company with Gene
Boffa.

MR. HARMON: Would you explain that, please?

MR. RISPO: Well, at various times when Gene
and I used to travel around the country and, you know,

I would be in different people's company. Sam was one
of them that I was in his company; that Gene was there
to do business with him, talk to him. He had business

to do with Sam and I would naturally sit in the
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background when he was doing his business.

MR. HARMON: When you say "business," what do
you mean by that?

MR. RISPO: Well, Gane had told me on various
occasions, like when we went out, he complained he had
to go take money to, say, for example, Sam Ancona. Sam
Ancona gets his end, then this other guy gets his engd,
then the boys in New York they get their end. There is
nothing left here, right?

Now he would always be complaining about
money, you know, that everybody was taking a piece and
he wasn't keeping none for himself.

MR. HARMON: Other than money, are you aware
of whether or not Sam Ancona was given anything else of
value?

MR. RISPO: Well, we had a car, The company
leased cars, too. At that time I think he wanted a
280 %2 or something like that. It was one of them fancy
little sportscars and they gave him that. They gave his
kid a no~show job where the check would be drawn in the
kid's name and it would go to Sam Ancona.

MR. HARMON: Were these kickbacks to union
officials a routine part of these labor leasing schemes?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.
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MR. HARMON: Now, for example, Frank Sheeran,
vone of the people convicted as a result of your testi-
mony, was one of the persons that received payoffs from
the Boffas, is that right?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.

MR. HARMON: ©Now did Russell Buffalino, througﬁ
Frank Sherran, share in this money?

MR. RISPO: Well, the way the scheme was broke
down to me, everybody was sharing. Frank Sheeran was
getting something like two or three percent, I don't
remember exactly, of our seven to ten percent. Whatever
we made, he got a certain percentage of it. And Gene
would give him that percentage and then he would com-
plain that he had to take care of McGee at his end,
Frank Sheeran. But then sitting talking to Gene, Gene
was complaining that he was taking care of McGee,
meaning Russell Buffalino; that both parties were
kicking back to Russell.

MR. HARMON: Now did the Boffa companies make
payments to Nick Robillato, a Teamstexs local official
in Albany, New York?

MR, RISPO: I was told they were making
payments to Nick Robillato and his son, and that they

had automobiles like other Teamsters had, other
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Teamster officials had cars.

MR. HARMON: Was there a different relation-
ship with the Boffa companies and Teamster Local 560
controlled by "Tony Pro", Provenzano?

MR. RISPO: Well, the relationship there was
that we didn't do like we do in most locals and walk in
and we tell the guy what we want. The Teamsters Local
560 told us what was going to be done and how it was
going to be done and when we were going to do it. So
it was more or less they would direct us or Gene, you
know, on what he was allowed to do and what he wasn't
allowed to do.

We pulled a switch. To show you an example,
there was a small local up there, Teamsters Local 84.
It was headed up by a guy by the name of Gabe Briguglio
and his brother's name was Salvatore Briguglio; they
used to call him "Sally Big." He worked at 560.

So somehow or another, Sally and Gabe talked
Gene into moving these drivers from Continental Can out
of Edison, New Jersey, take them out of Teamsters Local
560 and move them into Teamsters Local 84.

After all of their agreements were made, then
they gave me the deal and said, "Okay, go out and put

in the works," which I did. And I switched these gquys
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over and everything, had it all done. And then the whole
thing blew up.

After that, you know, we got caught and -~
what I mean by "caught," Sammy Provenzano called and
wanted us up at the office. Gene said, "I'm busy. You
go up there."

I told Sam that and Sam said, "No, you tell
him I said I waunt him now, right now."

I told Gene, I said, "I think we had better
get up there. It sounds like everybody's mad."

We went up there. We had the office ~- they
just started -- it was a big commotionn, you know, who
gave us the right to do this, and take drivers out of
Teamsters Local 560 and put them in Teamsters L,ocal 84
and who told you to do it.

To make a long story short, we were told that,
ckay, we are going to let this thing run the way it is
now, but the minute that contract is up, these drivers
come back to Teamsters Local 560 and we are not to pull
that anymere. We are not to move any of 560's drivers
around.

MR. HARMON: Now you described here a nation-
wide scheme involving collusion of Teamster officials

around the country along with some very large




corporations.

pid the Boffa companies also operate in Ohio
during the mid '70s?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.

MR. HARMON: Did Eugene Boffa know Jackie
Presser who is now president of the International
Brotherhood of Teamsters?

MR. RISPO: VYes, sir.

MR. HARMON: Was there a situation which you
can describe where Mr. Presser had a role to play in a
union grievance proceeding which occurred in Ohio and
which concerned one of the Boffa companies?

MR. RISPO: I think you are talking about,
sir, is T had a meeting ~~- I had a grievance hearing.

MR. HARMON: What were the circumstances that
led up to that?

MR, RISPO: I had --= I was going down to
present grievances in Columbus, Ohio. And I had to
meet a gentleman out there by the name of Ed Strickland,
Teamsters Local 20. And Gene had given me an envelope
Robert had given me an envelope to give to Strickland,
all right. And Gene called me in the office and he
said, "Well, you're going to be down there. While you

are down there, all right, --" he took an envelope and
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he said, "I want you to give this to Jackie Presser,
all right?"

So I saild, "Fine. I'm down there anyway. If
hst is there, I will give it to him."

MR. HARMON: Did Gene Beffa tell you what was
in the envelope?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir, he told me it was money
to give to Jackie.

MR. HARMON: Did you actually see it?

MR. RISPO: No, sir, I never opened the
envelope.

MR. HARMON: So that you were given by Gene
Boffa prior to going to Columbus, Ohio, two envelopes;
one for Strickland in Local 20 and one for Jackie
Presser, is that right?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.

MR. HARMON: Did you then go to Columbus,
Ohio?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir,

MR, HARMON: Would you describe what took
place there?

THE WITNESS: I had the grievance hearing
and, naturally, we won the hearing; the drivers were

terminated.
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I went down to the bar to talk to Strickland.
And me and Strickland -~ the reason why it stands out,
me and Strickland were talking about it and I was kind
of joking with him, "I beat you again," and all of this
stuff. And out from behind him steps this driver, the
one that we had just terminated. And this driver starts
cursing me and he is cursing Strickland. He says,
"These guys are pretty good." And he is using all
kinds of foul language.

Then he turned around and said that -- you
know -- he said he would have to get some of his buddies
and come back and work us over.

So I figured the best thing to do was to pack
up and split. 8o in the meantime I got Jackie to come
in, I got a hold of him. I gave him his envelope. I
said, "Gene told me to give this to you." And I went
about my business. I'm upstairs, got everything, got
in the car and left.

And I went back because I figured this
driver is going to come back and there will be a lot of
commotion; somebody is going to get locked up.

MR. HARMON: Did Gene Boffa speak to you
after you had given this envelope to Jackle Presser in

Ohio?
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MR. RISPO: When I got back to New Vork maybe
a week later or something like that, Gene called me in
his office and asked me what was the problem out there,
what did I say or what did I do, you know, what was all
of this commotion.

I said, "I didn't cause any commotion." I
said, "What was the mattexr?"

What it all boiled down to, from my under-
standing of what Gene was saying, is that Gene is never
to do that again or give me anything to give to -- for
example, at that time, it was Jackie, this here ~- I
call him Jackie, I don't know him that well, Mr. Presser,
to give him that money or give him an envelope.

MR, HARMON: As best you recall as of now, Mr.
Rispo, did this incident occur sometime during the
course of the mid 1970s?

MR. RISPO: To the best of my recollection,
yes, it did.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Chairman, the staff has done
some investigation in order to determine the precise
date of this incident. As of now, since the precise
dats, the exact date, is still under investigation, it's
appropriate to preserve our further options not to

disclose what appears to be a precise date as of this
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point.

Now was this the only time that Jackie Presser
had any connection with one of the Boffa controlled
companies?

MR. RISPO: Well, it was the only time that he
came -~ that I came into direct contact with him, but
there were other times when we had problems in different
places and Gene would tell me that he called Jackie,
referring to Mr. Presser, and he would get this
straightened out or that straightened out.

MR. HARMON: Now was there a situation with
Ready Central Mix Concrete in Ohio which concerned
Jackie Presser?

MR. RISPO: Yes, we were having a problem with
a local out there. We were taking over the Concrete
Drivers in Ohio, the whole association. And it was, you
know, high dollar job. We were going to wind up with
maybe a thousand drivers.

We were trying to make this thing work. The
first thing we did, the company shut down so we put all
of the drivers out of work. So we shut the company down,
got all of the drivers out. Then we went to the local
and made them close it. Told the local how we were

¢going to work it; that we were going to be the leasing
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company. The drivers -~ basically we explained the
whole scheme to the local.

I don't remember the local's number, but I'm
pretty sure it's a matter of record. The local started
raising all kinds of hell and said, "No way." These
guys are going to go back to work and the right
seniority and the whole bit.

Gene said he would get a hold of Jackie
Presser to talk to this guy to get it straightened out,
all right? And supposedly he did get a hold of Jackie
and Jackie was supposed to straighten it out. But in
the meantime while they were straightening things out,
the local union was getting us all arrested and serving
us all subpoenas to run us out of Ohio, which he did.

MR. HARMON: Presser's intervention didn't
work in that case, is that right?

MR. RISPO: No, this gentleman =-- I don't
really recall his name, but I can remember all of the
commotion. He said no way he was doing anything for
any of us.

MR. HARMON: Did Eugene Boffa also have Jackie
Presser intervene in a situation in Van Wert, Ohio, when
a union official, Robert Groves, said that his payoff in

a labor leasing scheme there wasn't what it should have
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been?

MR. RISPO: VYes, sir.

MR. HARMON: Would you explain that?

MR. RISPO: Well, Van Wert, Ohio, there was a
Continental Can installation. And we were going to
change the drivers. We were going to take them from
one of our companies into another company so that we can
get a lower contract and break ip the Master Freight
contract.

And Robert Boffa was handling it with a
gentleman by the name of Bob Groves.

And they called me into the office, him and
Gene, and said, "Okay. Everything is set. Go out there
and just make the switch."

So I said, "Okay." So he sent out letters to
Universal Coordinators to terminate all of the drivers.
I terminated them. I fired all of the drivers.

Once they were fired, the next step was I took
the plane and we went down there and then we started
trying to rehire the drivers, put them on cheaper con-
tract. We were Countrywide Personnel, I think, with
Chicago; that is who we represented ourselves as such,
all right? And I had the contract. It was supposed to

be all down pat. It was just a matter of putting on a




little show for members and then Mr. Groves was going
to go along with it.

MR. HARMON: Was that a term that you used
within the Boffa companies, "putting on a show fox the
members"?

MR. RISPO: VYes.

MR. HARMON: What was the purpose of putting on
a show for the members?

MR. RISPO: It looks like the union was arguinq.
I mean we would stand around and scream at each other
and threaten to close the company down and everything
else. ©Naturally, the union head there would get all
kind of credit even though the guy got cheated. They
would still think he was fighting like hell for us.

MR. HARMON: The deal was set in advance?

MR. RISPO: That was all done. It was over
and done with. The membership had nothing to say about
the outcome one way or the other.

But anyway Gene -- Robert and Gene told me
this guy was going to sign us all up; everything was
fine, it was all taken care of.

Me and Jackie -- me and Bob Rose got into this
discussion in front of these guys, but then they got

away from the show and started getting a little heavier,
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you know, threats back and forth, hollering and
screaming. S0 we excused ourselves for a minute and
went in another room.

I said, "Rose, what the hell are you doing?
You know, you can drag this thing out for two weeks.
Let's get this paper signed, you know, get this thing
over with. I want to go home."

He saild, "No. Look, get a hold of Robert. He
knows what is going on," meaning Robert Boffa. I get a
hold of Robert, right. He said, "Robert was supposed
to send me something, but I didn't get all of it."

MR. HARMON: So Groves was complaining his
payoff was short then?

MR. RISPO: That is what I found out later;
it was a payoff. So he didn't want Gene to know. So
he said to me, "Don't go telling Pop this and that."

So we were trying to deal with this guy and
can't deal with him. So finally I tell Gene. So Gene
said, "All right," he said, "Let me make calls. I'll
reach out and get a hold of Presser, all right?"

To make a long story short the switch all
went through, everything was over and done with. And I
got back up to New York and me and Robert went at it.

And Robert swore up and down =-- he said I told his
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father that I skimmed off the gross.

I never said a word about it to his father.
It must have been this Presser intervened. He must have
told Presser and Presser told Gene; I guess that's how
it worked.

MR. HARMON: And what was the result of that?

MR. RISPO: The result was everything worked
along smooth. Everything was over and done with. We
switched the drivers.

MR. HARMON: Switched them from what to what?

MR. RISPO: We took them from Universal
Coordinators Master Freight and we give them Countrywide
Personnel of Chicago.

Now they were earning $5.50 an hour. I think
we dropped them a half dollar in rate. The overall
package, I think, come to something like =-- they lost a
little bit over $2 an hour, the overall package, the
benefits, and health and welfare, and clean-up time,
stuff like that.

MR. HARMON: Was this reduction in wages and
benefits, was that discussed with Continental Can
corporate management?

MR. RISPO: Well, see in order to understand

how it works, we don't make up the pay scale. The
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corporation makes up the pay scale. They tell us what
they'll pay in that area.

Like they may say, all right, I'm going to put
five trucks in Chicago, all right, but I only want to
pay these guys $6 an hour.

We have to get a contract for $6 an hour for
these guys to start this operation. See it has to be
going back to the same thing. It has to be a full
circle or else this whole thing won't work.

MR. HARMON: Did you use exclusively Teamster
union, Teamster locals around the country, as part of
the labor leasing scheme?

MR. RISPO: No, sir, we used various indepen-
dent unions. We used BRAC, the Brotherhood
of Railway Workers, we used them. In all depended on
the situation, what we could get away with.

MR. HARMON: Where did you get the idea for
using independent unions?

MR. RISPO: That is way back when I first
started with -- when I was first starting to monkey
around with labor. My brother had formed an independent
union. They called it Independent Teamsters Local 1.07.

How he got the charter, he come up here to

Chicago and see a gentleman by the name of Glimco. And

219




him and Bubby Marino got this charter to start this
local union. And it worked. I mean he made a lot of
money with it. They didn't have a lot of members, but
they made a lot of money with shakedowns and stuff. It
was real easy to do so I formed two of my own.

MR, HARMON: You formed your own?

MR. RISPO: I had two of them, sir.

MR. HARMON: Did you also form an International
at some point?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir, I had an International.

MR. HARMON: These were used as part of the
labor leasing schenes?

MR. RISPO: We were in the process of using
them. If -- what we were going to use them for -- like
somebody wanted to open a company someplace, put in
three or four drivers, two or three people, whatever, I
would just write up a contract, all right, leave my name
off it, and put the secretary-treasurer's name off it,
and I would sign for the company.

MR. HARMON: Now, Mr. Rispo, what was the
effect of these labor leasing schemes on the union
members themselves? You talked about what happened
when an operation was closed down, but otherwise, what

was the effect on their day-to-day work?
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MR. RISPO: Well, I guess the best way to
explain it, when I was a kid before I went in the
Marine Corp I wanted to be a truck driver because T
wanted to be a Teamster because the Teamsters are a big
thing, especially in the Philadelphia area. It was a
popular thing to be a Teamster. It always meant what-
ever you did, you got away with it.

They got the best wages, they got the best
cars, these guys that drove trucks. I mean that is the
picture I had.

But then when we started in with this, the
thing that you are doing to the employee, not necessarily
the driver, the employee of the leasing company -- today
any leasing company that operates in this country I
wouldn't take a job with him. If they offered me $50
an hour as a regular employee, I would take the job
because tomorrow I have no job. You have no benefits.
You have no senliority. You have no rights. You have
nobody to turn to. You can't even turn to the Federal
Government because the way the Government's laws are
laid oué, they don't protect the guy working for the
leasing company. We just do away with everything. We
do away with the government, the whole bit.

MR. HARMON: ©Now Lif the International
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Brotherhood of Teamsters at the top had wanted to do
something about this at the time, could it have done
something?

MR. RISPO: I would say yes, they could police
their local unions. And when there is a leasing company
involved, I mean look below the surface, don't just
look and say, "Hey, Mac, what is Continental Canh of
Ohio working under?"

And Mac says, "Oh, it's got Master Freight."

Let Mac produce the Master Freight, all
right, and then lodk at the back of it and see if
there are any addendums or any white sheets of paper,
what we used to call white paper contracts.

Our drivers -- we never gave our driver a
copy of the contract. I don't think any of the drivers
that ever worked for any of our companies could ever
tell you what contract they worked under other than
just Master Freight.

MR. HARMON: They weren't given copies of
these white paper additions to the contract?

MR. RISPO: They weren't even given copies of
the Master Freight that the Teamsters would send us.

MR. HARMON: Is it correct that the dispatchers

of these major ecorporations are the ones that really
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did enforce the contract, that hold the employees to the
contract?

MR. RISPO: Well, yes, that is -- you see in
order to make a contract work the right way the people
at the partieular installation that worked for the
company, the company that we were working for, they had
a copy of the contract. So that the dispatchers and the
bosses, the trucking bosses, knew what they could
enforce and couldn't enforce. On the daily -- see they
gave the daily instructions; we didn't. The company
themselves gave them the instructions.

MR. HARMON: ©Now in fact did Department of
Labor agents do what you are suggesting here, go below
the surface and actually go out into the road and pull
over drivers from Boffa leasing companies and ask them
what was going on?

MR. RISPO: Yes, when the investigation
started, that is when they were starting to grab our
drivers here and there and talk to them and ask them
gquestions. Like talk to a guy -- I found out later
they talked to a guy in Ohio, said who did he work for.
He said, "I work for Universal Coordinators."

"Who's your boss?

"Bobby Rispo and Eugene Boffa."
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Then they talked to one in California and
said, "Who do you work for?"

"I work for Countrywide of Chicago.

"Who is your boss?

"Bobby Rispo and Eugene Boffa."

The Labor guys were starting to put the whole
thing together that all of these various companies are
running around and all of these different contracts, but
it's always the same people that are involved that is
the head of the thing.

MR. HARMON: Were pension fund payments to the
International, were they from time to time delayed by
the Boffa companies?

MR. RISPO: Yes, that was one of Gene's
favorite tricks, to delay paying it because he said,
"Where else could you get a loan for two oxr three
percent?"

You are talking -- if you had 200 drivers ~-- I
think at that time it was like $17 or $18 a week plus
health and welfare, all right. You are talking about
a few thousand dollars in the course of a month you
could monkey around with. And then when you have got
to give it back, you give it back, you gave back one

or two percent. It's no big deal, but you could use
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it in other ways.

MR. HARMON: Now if you had the chance, Mr.
Rispo, to ask some of these representatives of these
large companies some questions about their dealings
with you, how would you pose those questions, Mr. Rispo?

MR. RISPO: Well, I guess at this point in my
lifetime I wouldn't say I'm getting holy or anything,
but I'm guess I'm getting a little mellow. And as I
look back and think about tl:e different things that
happened, I think the corporation has an obligation to
the people that work for them. I think that they
should protect their employees just like they want their
employee to protect their truck or their piece of
machinery.

I think if companies like Crown Cork and
Seal, and Continental Can and Coca-Cola, and various
companies like that, I think if they would have investi-
gated us at that point, because half the people they
were dealing with had police records, if they would
have investigated us and seen what type of a company it
was, and who they were dealing with, okay?

And like I understand the last time that this
thing came about, everybody in the company deniles know-

ing anything, but that is not true. And I feel that the




Government's obligation there is to look into the cor-
poration to stop this once and for all because it's just
going to keep going on and on and on. We'll be here for
the next ten years going back and forth if it doesn't
stop now.

The corporation is the biggest part of this
and I would ask the corporate head why, why do you deal
with these people, all right?

So his answer =-- I'll tell you his answer now.
His answer is because I save money, right?

S50 I say you save money? You give this guy
nine percent of a million dollar a year payroll, all
right, you give him nine percent, you are saving money?

Oh, in the long run I save money.

But that is not the answer. The Government
should look a little bit further. The Government should
turn around and say, isn't it true you also go back to
plantation days, that you can do anything you want with
these drivers, you can move them anyplace you want, you
can get rid of them, you can refuse to let them on your
property. We had that incident at Continental Can. We
had a driver that really did nothing wrong. I felt bad
for the guy. They refused to let him on the property

to drive the truck. Later on they turned around and
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tell me to offer him a job in South Carolina. The guy
lived in New York.

MR. HARMON: Explain that.

MR. RISPO: They had a loud mouth up there;
that is what he was considered. He was always -- what
I mean by a loud mouth, this guy wanted what he was
entitled to. So he was a loud mouth; he was a trouble-
maker.

He wanted to clean his windshield and he
wanted to be paid for it, stuff like that.

So to make a long story short, we had to get
rid of him. His first name was Ron. I can't think of
his last name. Anyway, we had to get rid of him so we
did. We went in there, terminated him, right. So he
was a little educated, right? He said he was going to
go to the Labotr Board.

So I said, "Okay." So I called Ed Feshkin,
Crown Cork and Seal in Philadelphia. I said, "Look, I
have got a situation here. I have a driver from Con-
tinental Can that I had to dump off the list, but he
is going to the NLRB. Instead of me getting all in-
volved with these hearings in the NLRB, give me a job
someplace in the country where I could send this guy.

I'1l)l offer it to him."
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He said, "All right. Tell him he can work
for Crown Cork and Seal of South Carolina."

I said, "all right." So I got on the phone,
sent a telegram to his house, "Monday morning, 8:00
o'clock, report to Spartanburg, South Carolina, going
to work for Crown Cork and Seal." I signed it "R.D.
Rispo, Director of Personnel."

MR. HARMON: Where had he been living at that
point?

MR. RISPO: He was living in New York or New
Jersey.

MR. HARMON: The offer that was given to hinm,
was that you continue working as long as you move from
New York to Spartanburg, South Carolina?

MR. RISPO: But he had to do it that week.

MR. HARMON: You needed -~ in order to
accomplish this, you needed both the cooperation of
Crown Cork and Seal as well as Continental Can, correct?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir. But to make a long
story short, the guy wouldn't go. So he filed with the
NLRB. And the way the NLRB reads it with a leasing
company, because they don't understand a leasing company
either, they read it and everything, they awarded it to

me because I was right; I offered the guy a job.
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So the guy lost everything. Now that he was
blackballed he wasn't working nowhere.

MR. HARMON: Excuse me one second, Mr., Rispo,
while we give the reporter a chance to change her paper
and I would like to address you.

If I can ask you one final question, Mr.
Rispo. It sounds like you don't find that the National
Labor Relations Board is effective where there is an
organized crime influence in labor racketeering. And I
would like to draw your attention back to the problem
that you started discussing with the truck of 1live
lobsters running around the block, and your showing up
on the scene saying you represented Local 107, and you
had a bunch of employees signed up when, in fact, you
had none and, in fact, you didn't represent Local 107.

Can you make any suggestion to the Commission
that would permit very quick action to prevent these
kinds of shakedown schemes?

MR. RISPO: Well, the way we used to use the
law, all right, the way I would block the law, the same
law that we used to use, see, in order to strike a place
and to get recognition you had to have at that time it
was 55 percent of the cards. And the company has to

wait until they get a hearing with the NLRB and have



me produce these cards, all right? And everybody has
to agree these are the cards that these people signed
and they do want to be represented, all right?

But this can take anywhere from one month to
two months. Meanwhile this guy stays on strike, all
right, because the letter of recognition is legal. If
he don't sign it, we strike him as the bargaining
agent.

The thing I would do, I think, is I would
enact -- years ago we had a labor squad they called
it in Philadelphia, city police, but I would enact a
Federal labor squad. The only thing is I would give
them the authority.

And if something like this happened where I
walked in and said, or anybody else said, "Here is a
letter of recognition," all right, that this employer -~
and plus the employee both have a recourse that they can
contact this agency and cxplain to him what is going on
down there. Like, "I can't go into work. There is a
guy out here that says I joined the union. I never even
talked to him."

Now I would ask this guy -~ this employee get
involved himself. The Federal Government would send out

these people to look into it -- I mean look into it the




same day because it is a crime, just like an accident
where you send a cop to an accident, you would send
these guys to the picket lines and find out what is
going on. And you get the union and you get the
employer and the employees and find out. And you would
cut this, see?

Then when a guy like me has to go in in front
of somebody and I have to swear that these cards weren't
written by me, but they were written by these employees,
all right, you are looking at perjury, ten years for
perjury, right, you would think twice about putting up
phony cards. The Federal Government could be right on
top of the whole thing and stop it before it ever starts.

MR. HARMON: Thank you, Mr. Rispo.

No further questiomns of this witness, Mr.
Chairman. He is prepared to answer questions from the
Commission.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Yes, Commissioner
Sclafani.

COMMISSIONER SCLAFANI: Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. Rispo, could you please tell us at what
date did you stop working with Mr. Boffa?

MR. RISPO: I believe it was 1978, I think it
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was. Wait a minute.

COMMISSIONER SCLAFANI: That you ceased your
relationship with him?

MR. RISPO: That went on right up to the time
the trial started.

COMMISSIONER SCLAFANI: Which was when?

MR. RISPO: 1981.

COMMISSIONER SCLAFANI: You mentioned that the
number of companies that you and Boffa did business with,
such as Continental Can, J.C. Penney, Spiegel's, GAF,
Coca-Cola, knew that they were doing business with Mr.
Boffa. How did they know that?

MR, RISPO: That is who they paid.

COMMISSIONER SCLAFANI: Him directly?

MR. RISPO: No, sir. No, ma'am. They paid
his company. And he was called whenever there was a
problem or whenever anything had to be done. We had
three different phones in the office. One was
Countrywide Personnel. The other one was Universal.
And the other one was all purpose. Depending on which
company was calling, that is how you answer the phone,.

COMMISSIONER SCLAFANI: So these corporation
officials then dealt directly with Mr. Boffa?

MR. RISPQO: The higher~-ups in the corporation
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would deal direct with Gene, I was down like on the
level with like this guy Kelley. I was just one of the
little guys in there. Didn't do me no good. I'm still
here.

COMMISSIONER SCLAFANI: Thank you.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Rowan.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: How many people would you
say were employed across the country by these leasing
companies at their peak?

MR. RISPO: The leasing companies at their
peak?

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Yes.

MR. RISPO: I would have to say it had to be
in the thousands.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Thousands?

MR. RISPO: Maybé a couple thousand., I really
don't have the figures. 1It's a lot of years.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: We are not talking about
any challenge to the Teamster membership. We are not
talking about hundreds of thousands of people?

MR. RISPO: Oh, no, ma'am, no. You are not
talking about hundreds of thousands of people.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: You said that you thought

the companies and the Government had an obligation to




examine these leasing companies. What about the unions?
Don't the unions have an obligation to look at this
rape of their peopl-?

MR. RISPO: I think maybe along the line

there =-- maybe I didn't come across the right way.
The union was working with us.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: I understand that.

MR. RISPO: 1If they are working with us, why
would they investigate us? We wouldn't investigate
them.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: That is the point. The
labor management system is supposed to be set up with
some tension between labor and management. They are
not supposed to be hand in hand through an intermediary.

Were there no unions which investigated and
refused to allow these leasing companies to take over?
You told us about some locals. I'm talking about
Internationals.,

MR. RISPO: No. The Teamsters was an Inter-
national union with local branches, so is the AFL~CIO;
it has locals throughout %the country. You are talking
about & «other union, like a big union like the Teamsters
AFL. There is none.

The machinists come under AFL. It all comes
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under twe different unions.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: What you are saying to us
“ ~t the International was working hand in hand with
the leusi ' companies and the locals and their members
didn't have a hot?

MR. RISPO: Well, again, like I said, every-
body was working hanud in hand. It went from the union
to the corporation to the leasing company, and the end
result, bottom line, is the driver gets shafted. In our
instance it was drivers. It wasn't store employees or
whatever.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Are these leasing com-
panies still in existence”

MR. RISPO: At the present time the company
that I worked for is still operating today.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Whose heading it?

MR. RISPO; A fellow that is away, I under-
stand.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: The fellow that is away,
is that Mr. Boffa?

MR. RISPO: I don't think I should get into
that; that has nothing to do with me.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: He is heading it, whoever

it is that is heading i%, is in jail?
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MR. RISPO: Yes, ma'am.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: fThanks.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Manuel.

COMMISSIONER MANUEL: Mr. Risp®», to the best
of your knowledge, how much money did Russell Buffalino
realize as a result of your scheme, the scheme you have
described here today?

MR. RISPO: I zouldn't even begin to tell you
that, sirx,

COMMISSIONER MANUEL: You don't have any
estimate?

MR, RISPO: No, sir, I have no way of
estimating it.

COMMISSIONER MANUEL: How about Tony Proven-
Z2ano?

MR. RISPO: I have no way of telling you
dollarwise anywhere near the dollar.

COMMISSIONER MANUEL: Would the same be true
of Roy Williams or Jackie Presser, two other people you
have mentioned here today?

MR. RISPO: Again like I said, I have no per-
sonal knowledge or right to say -=- I couldn't sit here
at this time and say Roy Williams got $30,000 a year,

I couldn't do that because I would be lying.
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COMMISSIONER MANUEL: But you know he got
something?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir, I just knew that there
was money transactions, but amounts I knew nothing about.

COMMISSIONER MANUEL: Okay. Thank you.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Mr. Chairman?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Yes, Commissioner
Methvin.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: I would like to just
note that this witness' testimony was corroborated at
the trial of Frank Sherran because the FBI played tapes
made with a body mike by another informant, Charles
Allen, who was working for Frank Sheeran. And Sherran
was recorded telling Charlie Allen how the scheme worked
and explained to him that he gave half of his income to
Russell Buffalino. So half of the percentage that
Sheeran got went to Russell Buffalino.

Mr. Rispo, can you tell us =~ can you give us
an idea -- you said, I believe, a coupie of thousand
Teamster union members were involved in the Boffa com-
panies across the nation?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.

MR. METHVIN: How many were involved under

the Brotherhood of Railway and Airline Clerks?
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MR. RISPO: I enacted that contract. The
furthest that I could go is I would say that roughly
it was 25 guys when we first got hooked up with Mr.
Fitzgibbons, when we went to him with the proposal to
initiate, "We'll give you members, if we can write our
contract." But, again, that is another case. We gave
him members; he signed the contract.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: But you sent him addi-
tional contracts with additional numbers of people?

MR. RISPO: I was just saying at the time that
I was there the best that I knew of personally was about
25 people I think I put in his lecal.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: You mentioned one com-
pany, I believe, where the total savings to the company
on its employees amounted to about 36 an hour, was it?

‘MR. RISPO: No. I said total package might
come around $2 an hour.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: $2 an hour.

MR. RISPO: When you start with the total
package.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Can you give us a rough
general estimate of the total value that the companies
save on their payrolls per worker?

MR, RISPO: Well, like I said, per worker, if
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you look at the Master Freight contract, they would get
15 minutes, for example, to check their truck, wipe their
windshield, stuff like that and they get paid for it.

You take Continental Can had 200 drivers in
the system. If we took that 15 minutes in the morning
and that 15 minutes in the afternoon, we took that away
from the drivers. That was a half hour per day, all
right, per man. So that comes to 100 working hours,
comes to 500 working hours a week, all right? And $6,
$7, $8 an hour you are talking about a couple thousand
dollars a week just on a little thing like a windshield
or fueling the truck.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Mr. Rispo, what hap-
pened to safety standards on these trucks under these
contracts?

MR. RISPO: The workers drove the truck re-
gardless of what was going on with the truck. Under
the National Freight contract, and I imagine there are
a lot of Teamsters making faces, it was a good contract
where they would -- you can't drive a truck because you
have a crack in the mirror, crack in the windshield,
light is out, something like that.

Well, that works with reputable companies, but

with our company you drove the truck no matter what was
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going on. You drove the truck or you didn't work. So
you went haome; it was that simple.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Hope.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: Mr. Rispo, you said you
dealt with middle management people at the companies
that employed the workers that were under your control.
Did these middle management people know that payoffs
were going to people like Provenzano and Buffalino and
Presser and Williams?

MR. RISPO: Yes, ma'am, I would say that they
know because it was a common discussion.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: What about the upper
management in these companies that were dealing with
Mr. Boffa, do you have any opinion as to whether they
knew where payoffs were going?

MR. RISPO: 1In order ==- you know it sounds
repetitious, but in order for it to work everybody had
to know. And the corporate heads could have put a stop
o it any time at all. I mean the middle class people
I dealt with;Gene didn't deal with, all right, Mr.
Boffa, okay. He dealt with the blg shots, okay, the
corporate heads, that is who he dealt with, all right.
They had to know what was going on because if they

didn't know it would never have got down to my level
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to make the thing work, Everybody had to he aware and
everybody had to be in on it.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: There wasn't any question,
was there,; that these people like Mr. Provenzano and the
others were connected to organized crime?

MR. RISPO: ©No, ma'am, never was a question
about it.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: And what about the local
law enforcement people or the Federal law enforcement
pecple, was there ever any payoff, ever any cooperation
with them that you are aware of?

MR. RISPO: ©No, ma'am.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: So it was handled with the
three groups: your group, the union and the management?

MR. RISPO: Yes, ma'am.

COMMISSIONER HOFPE: Thank you. 7T don't have
any further gquestions.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Rowan
has one more question.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Sorry, Mr. Rispo. Tell
me whether you have -~ whether you know a gentleman
named R. Phillips Silver?

MR. RISPO: ©Not to the best of my knowledge,

no.
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COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Now president of the
Continental Can.

MR. RISPO: No, ma'am.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: You didn't know him at
any stage?

MR. RISPO: Like I said, I never dealt with
the big people.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: He is now president. I
agsume he came up through the company.

MR. RISPO: I didn't bump into him going
through the company.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Dintins.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Mr. Rispo, if I may, I
am from the State of New Jersey. I am very familiar
with your background and Bobby Marino and I will get
into a few areas other than what you testified today.

You stated you started about 20 years ago with
470, I believe, Teamsters?

MR. RISPO: Yes.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: You started out as a
goon?

MR. RISPO: Yes.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Exactly =~ describe

that a little bit. What did you do?
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MR. RISPO: Well, I was in the process of
getting a book when I come out of the Marine Corp.

Seeing as how you are familiar with Jersey, then you know
the way the system worked: You had to have the job to
get the book and the book to get the job, the union card?

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Yes.

MR, RISPO: Well, one of my brothers at that
time was involved, Johnny, was involved real deep with
the unions, all right? And odd jobs would come up here
and there. Like they were trying to organize a place
or something like that there, they wanted to put some-
body on a picket line, all right, it would consist of
that. If somebody tried to cross the picket line, you
stop them from crossing the picket line.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: How did you stop them
from crossing the picket lina?

MR. RISPO: Well, sir, you caid you know my
background so evidently --

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Were you a boxer at one
time?

MR. RISPO: No, I wasn't a boxer.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: You were partners with
Bobby Marino, you were good friends with him, Big Bobby

Marino?
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MR. RISPO: Yes, I was.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Would you describe his
size?

MR. RISPO: Big Bob, he was about six foot
seven, welghed about 330, 340 pounds.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Isn't it the truth that
you and Bobby were musclemen and that you roughed people
up on quite a few occasions?

MR. RISPO: I just got done saying that; that
is how I started.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Did you enjoy it?

MR. RISPO: I also said that, sir, I never
enjoyed it.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Okay. You mentioned
&ngelo Bruno. Did you know him personally?

MR. RISPO: VYes, sir, I met him on several
occasions.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: You also said you re-
ported to Harry Ricobeen, is that correct?

MR. RISPO: Little Harry.

COMMISSINNER DINTINO: Did you know Phil
Testa?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Frank Sindone?
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MR. RISPO: VYes, sir.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: How did you know these
people?

MR. RISPO: It was a group of people I was
working through.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: All right. WNow Bobby
Marino was connected with Local 10772

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Were you familiar with
Local 107, the Hotel and Bartenders, Waiters out of
Camden?

MR. RISPO: VYes, sir.

COMMISSIONER DINTINQ: Were you familiar with
Joey McCreo (phonetic), the president of that union?

MR. RISPO: Yes, sir.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: And he was killed about
ten years ago on Christmas Eve, shot in the back of the
head. Are you aware of that homicide?

MR. RISPO: I read about it.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Did you have any per-
sonal knowledge of that homicide?

MR. RISPO: No, sir, I didn't.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Have you ever been

involved in any homicides?
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MR. RISPO: You mean have I ever been con-
victed of homicide?

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Have you ever been
involved in any homicide?

MR. RISPO: I don't understand. Directly
involved?

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Did you ever commit
any homicide?

MR. RISPO: ©No, sir.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Do you have any know-
ledge of anybody committing homicides?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: I think at this
point, Commissioner, the staff has indicated to me that
there are certain matters that are pending; that this
line of questioning at this +time is not appropriate.
The staff has asked that you tender your questions to
staff who is working with this witness.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: One other guestion.
You mentioned something about you had some problems in
Pennsauken at an airport. Are you talking about the
airport circle in Pennsauken?

MR. RISPO: ©No, sir, I talked about they
picked me up at the airport.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: I see. Would you
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happen to know a location called Rochester Tuxedos?
Would you be familiar with that?

MR. RISPO: Rochester Tuxedo?

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: VYes.

MR. RISPO: Not right off the top of my head,
no.

COMMISSIONER DINTINO: Were you ever involved
in loansharking?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Well, Commissioner
Dintineo, I think we have about exhausted this line of
questioning. And we are running short of time, so this
witﬁess -- let me say we appreciate your cooperation
today and providing us information that is significant.
And on behalf of the Commission I thank you.

Seeing no further questions the witness is
excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. RYAN: May I call the next witness, Mr.
Chairman?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Please call your
next witness.

MR. RYAN: The Commission calls Samuel Solomon.

I would say, as Mr, Solomon is coming to the

table, he is represented by able counsel today. Mr.
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Allen Zagas of West Orange, New Jersey.
SAMUEL SOLOMON

was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. RYAN: Mr. Solomon, would it be correct to
say that you are not a volunteer here today?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes,

MR. RYAN: You have been subpoened here?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: How long have you been in the labor
leasing business?

MR. SOLOMON: About eight or nine years.

MR. RYAN: Do you know Bugene Boffa, Sr.?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: Do you know Robert Boffa?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: Do you know Bugene Boffa, Jr.?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir,

MR. RYAN: Were these persons who you worked
for in the course of your labor leasing career?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: You are still working in the labor
leasing field, are you not?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.
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MR. RYAN: What company do you work for now?

MR. SOLOMON: Employers Resources, Incor-
porated.

MR. RYAN: Where is that located?

MR. SOLOMON: Elmwood Park, New Jersey.

MR. RYAN: What is your position with
Employers Resources?

MR. SOLOMON: President and chief executive
officer.

MR. RYAN: You are not the owner of the
company, are you?

MR. SOLOMON: No, sir.

MR. RYAN: Who is the owner?

MR. SOLOMON: Robert Boffa.

MR, RYAN: 1Is this the same Robert Boffa who
was convicted in the racketeering schemesd we have heard
described this morning.

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: Where is Mr. Boffa now, not today,
but I mean where is he located?

MR. SOLOMON: In Elmwood Park.

MR. RYAN: Was he just released from prison?

MR. SOLOMON: VYes, sir.
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MR.
MR.
MR.

was in prison

RYAN: Very recently?
SOLOMON: About a month ago.
RYAN: During the course of time that he

for the last several years, did he call

you on a daily basis to communicate his desires to you

as to how the
MR.
MR.
labor leasing

MR.

company was to be run?

SOLOMON: Quite freguently.

RYAN: Mr. Solomon, will you name the
companies you have worked for?

SOLOMON: Universal Coordinators,

Countrywide Personnels, probably all of them, National

Labor Service, American Labor Service, and Employers

Resources.

MR.

MR.

MR.

MR.

MR.

RYAN: National Labor Services?
SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

RYAN: Diversified Labor Services?
SOLOMON: And Diversified.

RYAN: And when you say that you worked

for all of the Countrywide companies, that would be

Countrywide Personnel of Chicago, Countrywide Personnel

of Corbin, Kentucky, Countrywide Personnel of St. Louis,

Countrywide Personnel all over the country?

MR.

MR.

SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

RYAN: Those were separately incorporated
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companies?

MR. SOLOMON: I believe they were.

MR. RYAN: But they were all controlled by
the same group of people, weren't they?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: And they were both named Boffa?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: Did there come a time when the
name Countrywide Personnel became tooc hot to commer-
cially sell?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: When was that?

MR. SOLOMON: There was an article in the
Wall Street Journal. I don't know what year it was. It
was before I came to work for the company, and just
about .that time.

MR. RYAN: This article by Jonathan
Quitney in the Wall Street Jou;nal, did it detail the
ties of Eugene Boffa with members of La Cosa Nostra?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, it did.

MR. RYAN: Did some companies stop doing
business with the Boffa companies as a result of those
allegations in the newspapers?

MR. SOLOMON: Quite a few.
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MR. RYAN: Could you name several of those
companies? |

MR. SOLOMON: Crown Zellerbach, Inland
Container, Westavaco, many, many, others. International
Paper was one of the biggest ones.

MR. RYAN: About the time that you had this
problem with the names Countrywide Personnel, were you
directed to open other labor leasing companies under
different names by Eugene Boffa?

MR. SOLOMON: I was, yes.

MR. RYAN: Were some of those companies
National Labor Services?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, they were.

MR. RYAWN: Diversified Labor Services?

MR. B50L.OMON: No, sir, I didn't do anything
with that.

MR. RYAN: That was one company that Robert
Boffa controlled?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: These were not companies that were
very active in the labor leasing field at the time?

MR. SOLOMON: No.

MR. RYAN: Was business shifted from the hot

companies to these companies with different names?
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MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Were the drivers and clients 1led
to believe these were anything more than name changes?

MR. SOLOMON: No, not really.

MR. RYAN: Were other people held out as the
corporate leadership, for example, yourself?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: If these companies had looked hard
at these new labor leasing companies, would they have
seen the same people and the same owners?

MR. SOLOMON: I am sure they would.

MR. RYAN: Is it correct that some of these
same companies are still doing business with Robert
Boffa today?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: During your course of business in
the labor leasing field, did companies come to you and
say, we want this employee fired, this employee not
rehired?

MR. SOLOMON: On occasion.

MR. RYAN: Did Continental Can ever ask you
to fire anyone?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: Would they do that for reasons of
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discipline and because the person was & bothersome
employee?

MR. SOLOMON: Mostly because he was a bother-
some employee.

MR. RYAN: Why would somebody be a bother-
some employee?

MR. SOLOMON: In Continental's case the drivers
would complain about the equipment they were driving.
They would all call me up and tell me it was junk and
they wouldn't drive it.

MR. RYAN: On occasion did you get rid of
these employees?

MR. SOLOMON: I believe I did.

MR. RYAN: If your client wanted you to, you
would do your best to get rid of them?

MR. SOLOMON: I wouldn't fabricate anything.
It would probably be something else. I told the drivers
to take the truck up the road and then complain it was
no good rather than just refuse to drive it. I told
them to at least go a mile with it. I am a former
truck driver.

MR. RYAN: In 1980 and '8l there were indict-
ments handed down in the case of Eugene and Robert

Boffa, were there not?
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MR.

MR.

SOLOMON : Yes.

RYAN: Did some of the accounts go away

at that time because of those legal troubles?

MR.

MR.

SOLOMON: Yes, they did.

RYAN: But some corporations kept on

doing business with you?

MR.
MR.
with in these
enployees and
MR.
MR.
matter?
MR.
MR.
Can, when did
contract with
MR.

MR.

SOLOMON: Yes.

RYAN: Did the people that you were dealing
corporations have any idea that the same
the same owners were still around?

SOLOMON: I'm sure they did.

RYAN: Did they inquire deeply into the

SOLOMON: Not really.

RYAN: For example, taking Continental
Continental Can terminate the bulk of its
your company?

SOLOMON: 1983, I believe it was.

RYAN: That would be two years or at least

a year and a half after the convictions?

MR.

MR.

SOLOMON: Yes.

RYAN: Is it true that those agreements

and the agreements you had with all of these other cor-

porations could have been terminated at any 30-day
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pexriod?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: Returning to Mr. Boffa's control of
the company while he was in prison, did he initially get
in contact with you multiple times each day to direct
how the operation of the company would go forward?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, he did.

MR. RYAN: Did he indicate to you that you
should put his wife on the payroll?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Did you put his wife on the payroll?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Did she obtain a salary each week?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: What was that salary?

MR. SOLOMON: I think it was $750 a week.

MR. RYAN: What did she do for the corporation?

MR. SOLOMON: She was a clerical worker.

MR. RYAN: How much did you usually pay
clerical employees?

MR, SOLOMON: About $200 a week.

MR. RYAN: So it would be fair to say that
Robert Boffa controlled those corporations?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.
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MR. RYAN: Did Mr. Robert Boffa and his
brother Eugene direct that certain large payments be
made allegedly as legal fees that Bugene Boffa, Jr.,
had done for the firms that you worked for?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Did you in fact authorize those
checks to be paid out?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: For example, did you write a check
for $72,500 to Eugene Boffa at approximately the last
day of 19842

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Were those for services that he had
rendered the corporation?

MR. SOLOMON: I didn't think so.

MR. RYAN: So in effect the money was just
being taken out of the corporation and given to a member
of the Boffa family?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: It would indicate some amount of
control over that corporation, wouldn't it?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Was there a time when your labor

leasing company bought a $25,000 automobile for Eugene

257




Boffa, Jv.?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Was that while Mr. Robert Boffa
was in prison?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. RYAN: Did he do anything for that car?
Did he perform any work for you that would merit you
having given him that automobile?

MR. SOLOMON: No, sir.

MR. RYAN: Did Employers Resources, Inc. make
a "loan" of $19,000 to Robert and Barbara Boffa in 1984
to cover their debts to the Internal Revenue Service?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Was that loan ever repaid to the
best of ycur knowledge?

MR. SOLOMON: ©No, sir.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Solomon, would you tell me
are there any companies today that did business with
Eugene Boffa and Robert Boffa before the time that
Jonathon Quitney's article ran, between the time of
that article and the indictment of the Boffas through
their conviction and into today?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. RYAN: Ceould you tell me the name of one
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of those corporations?

MR. SOLOMON: <Continental Can.

MR. RYAN: Another one.

MR. SOLOMON: Crown Cork and Seal.

MR. RYAN: I have no further questions for
this witness.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Hope.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: Mr. Solomon, what did you
get out of these leasing companies? What was your
weekly salary, monthly salary?

MR. SOLOMON: A thousand dollars a week.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: And has your relationship
with these companies terminated or are you continuing?

MR. SOLOMON: It's being terminated at the
end of the month. I have the resignation in my pocket.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: Do you have any idea how
Mr. Boffa was able to communicate with you many times a
day from prison? Do you know how that worked?

MR. SOLOMON: He would call collect.

COMMISSIONER i1OPE: He had access to a tele-
phone?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, ma'amn.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: Did you ever get any in-

structions from anyone else on how to run these leasing

259




contracts?

MR. SOLOMOW: No, ma'am.

COMMISS IONEY HOPH: Did you ever have any
relationships with or discussions with organized crime
figures like Mr. Provenzano or Mr. Buffalino?

MR. SOLOMON: No, ma'am.

COMMISSTIONER HOPE: How about Mr. Presser, Mr,
Williams?

MR. SOLOMON: No, ma'am, never wmet them.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: You just took your instrue-
tions from Mr. Boffa in prison?

MR. SOLOMON: He didn't instruct me totally
how to run the husiness. He would just say pay his wife
or buy a car for his brother. I r.n the business myself.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: How did you first get
involved in the business, Mr. Sclomon?

MR. SOLOMON: I was a truck driver at Univer-
sal Coordinators, and Bobby Rispo quit and I just hap-
pened to he in the office and he asked me to stay there
for a couple of wzeks and I have bheen there ever since.

COMMISSIONER HOPE: Okay. I don't have any
further questions.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Ryan.

Qh,; I'm sorry. Commissioner Rowan.
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COMMISSIONER ROWAN: During the time you were
president and CEO of Employers Resources, after the
conviction and before Continental Can terminated, with
whom were you dealing at Continental Can?

MR. SOLOMON: Mr. Boffa. Oh, I'm sorry,
Continental Can? I only spoke to Mr,Kelley two or three
times in the eight or nine years. Generally I would
speak to the terminal manager.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: You never spoke to anyone
higher up in the company?

MR. SOLOMON: Only Mr. Kelley a couple of times.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Do you have any reason to
know whether the higher-ups in the company knew the
relationship of Kelley and Continental Can with these
Boffa companies?

MR. SOLOMON: How high do you want to go?

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Well, how high can you
go?

MR. SOLOMON: I can go as high as Mr. Kuster,
that's all.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: RKuster?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, ma'am. I never met anyone
I never spoke to.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: What was Xuster's
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position?

MR. SOLOMON: I haven't got the faintest idea.

All I know is Mr.Kelley used to go to Mr. Kuster for --
whatever he went to him for. I know that those two
dealt with Mr. Boffa.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: It's C~u-s~t-e~r or
C-o-s-t?

MR. SOLOMON: I think it's K-u~s-t-e-r; I'm
not sure.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Okay. Thank you.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr . Ryan.

MR. HARMON: I have a couple of guestions, if
I may, Mr. Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon.

MR. HARMON: We heard here a documented record

of payoffs having been made to labor officials and
organized crime figures in the past. At that time, at
the time those payments were made, were you aware of
them personally, Mr. Solomon?

MR. SQOLOMON: ©No, sir.

MR. HARMON: Today are you in a position one
way or another to say whether or not payoffs are being
made today to labor officials and, as a result, today

being funnelled in the same way to organized crime
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figures as in the past?

MR. SOLOMON: No, I'm not. I never made a
payoff to anybody and I don't know of any payoffs.

MR. HARMON: If that's being done, you don't
know who is doing it, is that what you are saying?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes, sir.

MR. HARMON: Have you had any recent contact
with representatives of Crown Cork and Seal as a result
of the Commission's interest in this matter?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. HARMON: Would you explain that, please?

MR. SOLOMON: Well, they asked me to come in
Friday morning.

MR. HARMON: That is this past Friday?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes. And they asked me 1f any-
body in the company knew that Mr. Boffa owned it, their
attorney did.

MR. HARMON: Say that again.

MR. SQLOMON: I'm sorry, I got mixed up. I got
confused.

The attorney for Crown Cork and Seal asked me
if I knew anybody at Crown Cork and Seal that knew that
Mrx. Boffa owned Employers Resources.

MR. HARMON: And what did they want from you,
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the attorneys for Crown Cork and Seal?

MR. SOLOMON: They wanted me to sign a state-
ment that nobody knew that Mr. Boffa owned the company,
and I refused to do it.

MR. HARMON:; Because it wasn't true?

MR. SOLOMON: That's correct.

MR. HARMON: ©Now one last question. Has there
been any impact on these Boffa controlled labor leasing
companies as a result of the Commission's recent interest,
in this area?

MR. SOLOMON: Yes.

MR. HARMON: Will you describe that, please?

MR. SOLOMON: We got cancelled from Continental
Can yesterday. I'm sure I'll be cancelled from guite a
few others.

MR. HARMON: Okay. No further gquestions, Mr.
Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Approximately how
many companies cancelled after the newspaper story or thd
conviction and how many cancelled recently?

MR. SOLOMON: Well, only one, Continental Can
cancelled, but I have gotten phone calls. I haven't been
in my office in a few weeks. I have talked to some of

the customers and they are cancelling.
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ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: I guess -~ let me
put the gquestion another way. What percentage of your
business did you lose as a result of the newspaper
story and conviction?

MR. SOLOMON: The newspaper and conviction?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Did you lose a half,
did you lose a thirdv?

MR. SOLOMON: I'm sure we lost more than half.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: A substantial portiomn
of the customers still stayed with the company, at least
until recently, from what you have said?

MR. SOLOMON: Quite a few stayed and then we
got some new business.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Did any of these
new companies refer to in any way, when you were nego-
tiating with them, the earlier problems that the company
had had?

MR. SOLOMON: No, they didn't know that Mr.
Boffa had anything to do with Employers Resources. I
think they were under the impression that I might own
the company.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Is that an impressioﬂ
you left?

MR. SOLOMON: I think so.
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ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: No further guestions.
I thank you, Mr. Solomon. You are excused.

(Witness excused.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Ryan.

MR. RYAN: 8Sir, I should state for the record
that Mr. Solomon was testifying under a grant of immunity
this morning. His attorney indicated that otherwise he
would -- he would fail to respond based on his
Fifth Amendment rights.

I would also say that the Commission issued a
subpoena for a deposition to Mr. Eugene Boffa, Jr., who
was mentioned here this morning, and he indicated that
he would respond by reliance upon his Fifth Amendment
rights. He has not been called to this hearing.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Is he still in cus-

tody?
MR. RYAN: Eugene Boffa, Jr. was never in
custody. Robert Boffa is the next witness, Mr. Chairman.
ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Call your next wit-
ness.

MR. RYAN: Robert Boffa.
Able counsel for Mr. Boffa, Mr. Donald
Santarelli of Washington, D.C., 1s here to represent

him this morning.
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MR. SANTARELLI: May I ask the introduction of
my partner, Axel Kleiboemer, who will actuwally undertake
the representation of Mr. Boffa, with the Commission's
permission. I have not had a chance to discuss that
with you.

ACTING CHATRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Santarelli, 1if
you represent that counsel is qualified, he certainly
can sit in your place.

MR. SANTARELLI: Thank you, Mr. Skinner. May
I remain at the table?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Certainly. Go right
ahead, if you want to re-arrange the table so you can
be next to your partner, go ahead.

MR. SANTARELLI: This is fine. I will sit
over here.

MR. RYAN: I should say, Mr. Chairman, that
previously Mr. Boffa has indicated that he intends to
rely on his Fifth Amendment right. We will ask a short
series of gquestions to ensure that that is the case.

Sir, will you be sworn?

ROBERT BOFFA
was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. SANTARELLI: Mr. Ryan, before you ask any

267




questions may we make a request under the rules for a
termination of the television coverage of the event?

MR. RYAN: Please do.

MR. SANTARELLI: Mr. Chairman, may we ask
that the cameras and lights be turned off pursuant to
the provisions of the rules under which counsel and
the witness may request same for the purpose of testi-
mony?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Santarelli, we
have considered that in the past and it has been the
position of the Commission that the appropriate cir-
cumstances are not present to ask that the media turn
off the cameras.

Seeing no other expression to the contrary,
I am going to deny your request, but appreciate the
fact that you made it.

MR. SANTARELLI: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

At the termination of the questioning of this witness

I would like to make certain representations and requestq
with respect to the procedure by which the witness is
here and will leave, if I may be heard on such.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: As you may be aware,
our rules require that if counsel wants to make a

statement or if the witness wants to make a statement,
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they should be provided 48 hours in advance.

Has that been done, Mr. Ryan?

MR. RYAN: Your Honor, I think Mr. Santarelli
wants to talk with me about how his client is going to
travel back to New Jersey.

MR. SANTARELLI: Correct.

MR. RYAN: I believe the discussion could be
had with the staff during the luncheon recess.

MR. SANTARELLI: I will be satisfied with
that, Mr. Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: That is fine. The
staff is directed to consult with counsel and work out
the travel arrangements for his client.

Has the witness been sworn?

MR. RYAN: He has, Mr. Chairman.

Sir, will you state your name for the record,
please?

MR. BOFFA: Robert Gary Boffa, Jr.

MR. RYAN: Sir, where do you live now?

MR. BOFFA: I live at 28 Dreamas (phonetic)
Place in Elmwood Park, New Jersey.

MR. RYAN: When did you enter prison?

MR. BOFFA: April 19 -- April 15, 1983.

MR. RYAN: When were you released from
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incarceration?

MR, BOFFA: I was released to a halfway house
in March of this year, March 22nd, I believe, it was.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Boffa, are you the owner of
several labor leasing companies?

MR. BOFFA: I would like to exercise my right
under the Fifth Amendment and respectfully refuse to
answer the guestion as to not to incriminate myself also
and subject myself to any forfeiture of my property.

MR. RYAN: Is it a fact that you are the owner
of Employers Resources, Inc.?

MR. BOFFA: I would like to exercise my rights
under the Fifth Amendment and respectfully refuse to
answer the guestion as to not to incriminate myself or
incriminate wmyself to any forfeiture.

MR. RYAN: Did you direct corporate employees
such as Sam Solomon to actually misrepresent the cor-
poration as to your status and involvement in your labor
leasing businesses?

MR. BOFFA: I would give the same reply as I
did to the previous guestion.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Chairman, in light of that re-
presentation, I have no further questions.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Well, as the
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questions seem to relate to activities that may have
occurred subsequent to his conviction, let me ask one
other gquestion.

Has your appeal been resolved in this matter
or is therxe an appeal pending?

MR. SANTARELLI: To my best knowledge there is
not an appeal pending.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: So as it relates to
gquestions that date subsequent to your -- as it does to
your conviction, you have exercised a constitutional
right and that exercise will be respected. And the
witness will be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. SANTARELLI: Thank you very much, Mr.
Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Thank you, Mr.
Santarelli.

Mr. Ryan.

(Discussion off the record.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: At this point, as we
approach the hour of noon, the hearings are recessed
until 1:00 o'eclock this afternoon for the remaining
witnesses.

(Whereupon, at 12:00 noon, the hearing in the
above-entitled matter was recessed.)
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ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: The Commission
hearings will resume.

Mr. Harmon, call your first witness.

MR. HARMON: The next witness is Mr. Philip
Silver. Would Mr. Silver please come forward?

Mr. Chairman, the witness is represented by
Mr. John Wing who is seated at the table with Mr.
Silver.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Counsel.

(Discussion off the record.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: You are with the
Well, Gotshal firm in New York?

MR. WING: That's correct.

MR. HARMON: Will the marshal please sgwear
the witness?

PHILIP SILVER

was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. HARMON: At present, Mr. Chairman, Mr.
Silver is the president of the Continental Can Company.
He has submitted to the Coﬁhﬁ;sion in advance a state-
ment which he has advised us h; is prepared to read at
this time.

ACTING CHAIRMAN & 'INNER: The Commission has
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received a five~page statement from Mr. R. Phillip
Silver, president of the Continental Can Company. I
think it might be appropriate, if that is your desire,
to read your statement into the record.

MR. SILVER: Yes, thank you.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. 8ilver, some of
the Commission members may have a few questions for you.
Thank you.

MR. SILVER: Thank you.

As president of the Continental Can Company
and, perhaps more importantly, as a citizen who wants
to see this Commission succeed in its mission, I am

pleased to assist today in your task of investigating
organized crime. There is no doubt that the existence
and operation of organized crime is a major problem in
our society and I am convinced that corporate America
can and should do all it can to assist law enforcement
agencies in dealing with that problem.

It is because of this Commission's work thus
far that many of us in the corporate community now know
more than we did before. As I understand it, Continen-
tal is here today as an example of a corporation that
has in the past utilized services of labor leasing

companies whose employees were victimized by organized
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crime. My company's unfortunate experience with Eugena
Boffa is illustrative of that point.

Having assumed my present position in July of
1983 after the events in question, I was, of course,
unaware of Mr. Boffa and his earlier dealings with our
company until very recently. However, after learning
the Commission's interest in this matter, I found the
following.

Since the 1960s Continental Can has contracted
with various labor leasing organizations for the services
of truck drivers, warehousemen, clerks and other per-
sonnel located at locations around the country where,
because of business efficiencies and economies, it seemed
to make sense to utilize an outside contractor.

Among the labor leasing companies utilized by
Continental Can for these purposes were several companies
which we now know were owned or apparently controlled by
Eugene Boffa. At the time Mr. Boffa's labor leasing
companies were doing business with a wide variety of
major American corporations such as ours.

In the late 1970s Mr. Boffa became the subject
of a Federal investigation, which in 1980 resulted in
the filing of an indictment against him, his son Robert,

several associates and a union official. The defendants
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were charged with violations of the racketeering and
labor and fraud laws based on the allegations of a
series of schemes to defraud union employees of Boffa's
labor leasing companies and to provide illegal gratui-
ties to union officials. |

Continental cooperated with the Federal
investigators and prosecutors by making available
knowledgeable Continental employees for interviews and
Grand Jury testimony and by furnishing relevant cor-
porate documents.

Mr. Boffa and his co~defendants were convicted
in July of 1981, sentenced to prison, and the labor
leasing companies were forfeited to the Government.

Most of these convictions were affirmed on appeal in
August of 1982.

As a result of these convictions, the director
of company-owned trucking division of the Continental
Can Company initiated a program to discontinue doing
business with all of the companies and individuals
named in the indictment.

This decision was implemented in a manner that
was designed to not. seriously injure our business
activity or adversely affect the company's econonic

posture during the period of disengagement.
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Unfortunately, in retrospect two separate Continental
group organizations, not part of the Continental Can
Company or in the jurisdiction of the head of the
Continental Can Company, my predecessor, apparently
continued to do business with two former Boffa asso-
ciates not charged -- who were not charged with criminal
activities, but had been associates.

With the advantage of hindsight, I would say
that Continental should have disengaged more promptly
and completely following Mr. Boffa's conviction.

One result of the Commission's interest in
this matter has been to alert our company's management
to the lack of a formal written corporate policy in
this area. I'm certain that if it had not been for
the Commission's efforts, these issues might not have
been forced up to senior management levels in companies
like ours for appropriate action.

For example, in Continental, at my request,
our general counsel is drafting a specific company
policy to deal with this type of situation. I strongly
believe in the presence of due process, whether in our
legal system or in the corporate environment. I
believe that a criminal conviction is more than ample

evidence to cease doing business with such enterprises
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or individuals involved in those enterprises.

¥'m positive that neither Continental Can nor
any other responsible American corporation has any
interest in doing business with labor leasing companies
which engage in illegal activities under the cantrel of
organized crime.

One very significant issue for corporations to
decide is at what point does a corporation make a deci-
sion to disengage, balancing the twin goals of fighting
crime while preserving a form of due process while they
gather information on these companies.

In thinking about what corporate management
could do to avoid inadvertent involvement in organized
crime, I believe there are specific procedures that
might achieve that purpose.

First, companies could require a thorough
background check on prospective labor leasing vendors
with a focus on ascertaining any criminal history or
potential. By that I mean we do background checks and
they are Dun & Bradstreet in nature; they are the nor-
mal background checks we do on vendors. I'm suggesting
they be much more exhaustive.

Second, information concerning any illegal

activity by an existing vendor should be rapidly brought
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to the attention of the company's general counsel.

Third, although every case will turn on
specific facts, policy should be developed for disen-
gaging from those individuals or entities whose illegal
activity has been established. It is also important to
assist law enforcement agencies as much as possible to
solicit their help in identifying and/or obtaining
relevant information about illegal activities.

And finally, I think importantly from at least
the corporate point of view, I believe it is essential
that corporate leadership take a posture that sets forth
its values, its policies, and its principles as it
relates to the question of dealing or not dealing with
organized crime. We intend to do that more clearly than
we have in the past. In this area we will make it
clear that in no way will we aid or abet organized crime.

Thank you.

There are, if I could now, a couple of speci-~
ficg-~- having been here in the morning and having heard
the testimony, it raised two very specific points I
would like to speak to. I can do it now or later, at
your pleasure.

MR. HARMON: Please go ahead, Mr. Silver.

MR, SILVER: I came to this hearing this



morning after having about a week of exposure to this
situation. And I have been learning over that week of
the facts, if you will. I came to the hearing with a --
having decided that we needed, as a company, to make a
decision whether we could continue doing business with
labor leasing companies without regard for the guestion
of whether they are legal or illegal. It was based upon
the question of whether there is too much opportunity for
illegal activity and, if you will, organized crime to
take place, not that it does or doesn't, but is the
opportunity more than as a corporation we should allow.

After hearing the testimony this morning, I
can only say that I have great urgency, personal urgency,
in making that decision because it's clear to me that
there is ripe ground that can only be controlled by
tremendous diligence. And we are going to make a deci-
sion as to whether we try to proceed that way or extri-
cate ourselves from, if you will, the environment. I
don't know which is the right decision yet.

And secondly, I believe the implication was
left this morning, at least that is my feeling for it,
that Continental Can Company management at every level
of the company, and to say at every level at the company,

knowingly engaged in labor leasing with understanding of
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the ties to organized labor. I want to say -- I'm
sorry, organized crime. I want to say that at no time
during the Boffa trial, since, in the past month or as
of now, has any information been presented to me noxr
have we been able to ascertain any information that
would substantiate that.

In 1977 when the Wall Street Journal article,
which was referred to this morning, appeared, our cor-
porate auditor -- in fact, we retained Intestel, a well
known private investigating firm, to investigate our
employees and our operation which dealt with the labor
leasing activities. They did that and they came back
with a finding that there was nothing that they saw of
an illegal nature.

I would say at this point if there is informa-
tion, I would like to have it because it's the position
of this corporation and me personally that we'll not be
a part of anything having to do with organized crime
and we in fact will take action against any element, if
we have the information to do so.

Thank you.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Silver, there was some tegti=-
mony this morning that Continental Can employees in fact

did receive things of value from Boffa controlled
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companies.

The record should also reflect that in a
deposition your Continental Can's employee, Mr. Kelley,
has specifically denied that under oath.

And I would like to ask you a series of gques~-
tions that are designed to underscore the way in which
you will make this decision, the decision being whether
or not to discontinue any use whatsocever of labor
leasing companies or else institute measures that could
remove the opportunity of organized crime to take advan-
tage of them.

In making your decision, Mr. Silver, will you
take into account the fact that at least one employee
was fired from Continental Can through this labor
leasing company because he complained of having to use
unsafe equipment?

MR. SILVER: Part of the specific facts which
I will seek out is the degree to which, by using labor
leasing companies, we are not giving the employees of
that company ample opportunity to express their views,
to have recourse, if you will, in terms of what is going
on the job. That will be an example, I think, if someone
felt that the equipment they were driving were unsafe.

And if we concluded under the labor leasing arrangement
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it was hard for that person to have recourse, that would
be very important.

MR. HARMON: Do you as a manager consider the
loyalty of your emplovees to be something important to
you?

MR. SILVER: We do. Obviously, it is, I think,
the backbone of a corporation and that also speaks to
the question of contract labor. As I have thought
about it, it's a fairly complicated question. Let me
just relate where I am on that right now.

We employ something like 200 truck drivers
around the country. In many places we have two or
three drivers and we have no other supporting infra-
structure of Continental Can Company in that location.
It's been our judgment collectively as a corporation
that it's in the best interest of us in terms of econo-
mics and efficiency, but also the employee that his
association be with his local union in terms of what
he is associated with as opposed to the company because
we simply don't have the infrastructure to provide it.
And that by having the association with the company
and also with the labor leasing operation, an honest
one, that person also builds up benefits and pension

seniority rights, even though he may work for us one
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year and somebody else the next year. So it's in the
employee's interest working with a good, honest labor
leasing operation. He can work for thirty years, but
he may work for twenty different employers over thirty
years, but he can end up with thirty years seniority.
If he works with us, we may shut the terminal down and
open up another one, and that person may be deprived of
seniority. 8o our view has been in certain circum-
stances fits the employee's interests as well as ours.

MR. HARMON: I think you have heard this
morning, Mr. Silver, Bobby Rispo testified there was
no seniority for Boffa's leasing companies, do you
recall that, sir?

MR. SILVER: Yes, I do. I guess my reaction,
where in fact there is illegality or collusion between
the union official and a labor leasing company, the
employees are obviously totally exposed. BAnd if we
found -- again my issue there is -- obviously if it
happens, we can't -- to me that is pretty straight
forward. It's really do we even put ourselves in the
posture of a circumstance where a susceptibility is high
if that happens.

MR. HARMON: We have also heard the company

known as Crown Cork and Seal persists in dealing with
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the 'Boffa controlled company. Would you offer any
advice to that company as well as others that may con-
tinue to use the services of a Boffa leasing company?

MR. SILVER: Well, I guess to try to not to be
where I'm sitting now to start with.

MR. HARMON: I would like to say this, Mr.
Silver. They have been invited and, as far as I know,
they haven't accepted, the invitation to come before the
Commission today.

MR. SILVER: The first thing I would do is
advise them to do so.

Secondly, I guess perhaps, read all the testi-
mony of this hearing and to make their own judgments,
obviously, consistent with their corporate principles
and policies, but look very hard at the labor leasing
because of the difficulty -~ the chance for problems
and be very diligent about that, that is what I would
advise them.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Chairman, I have no further
guestions of Mr. Silver.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Silver, I have a
couple of guestions. You or I assume you were selected
from outside the company to assume =-- were you in

another division of the parent?
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MR. SILVER: I was in a company that Continen-
tal's group -~ the parent company of Continental Can
acquired about six or seven years ago. And then I was
at the corporation and I moved into the can company.

So I did not work in the can company before taking this
job.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: You took this job
in the summer of 19837

MR. SILVER: Yes.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: What kind of infor-~
mation was available to you as you, number one, made your
decision whether to take the job that you currently have
and, number two, what was available at corporate head-
guarters concerning this entire activity? Was there a
complete file that was turned over to you when you
assumed your responsibility or did you have to start
from scratch?

MR. SILVER: I knew nothing of this until the
subpoena a couple of weeks ago.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: So it would appear
there was a communication gap or barrier?

MR. SILVER: I suspect the conclusion wetld
have been reached that the matter was put to rest in --

on the conviction of Boffa, and our decision to withdraw,




and'also with the investigation which our auditor did,
we didn't have any employees who were -- that probably
put it to rest in the minds of the people who were involved.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Was there an informed
decision made at the time that the conviction was, as you
now know, that the conviction was entered into judgment,
was there an informed decision by the company to disen-
gage from all Boffa related companies?

MR. SILVER: Yes.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: You seem to indicate
in your statement there was, but somehow it seems, as I
have read what you have said and what I have heard, that
while you may have tried to disengage, the disengagement
didn't occur until very recently.

MR. SILVER: Let me clarify that. At the time
of the Boffa conviction Continental Can Company, through
its company operated trucking division, made the decision
to disengage from all Boffa owned or controlled companies
or from companies that were managed or involved asso-
cliates. There was one exception to that and that was
Vanwert, Ohio where we had two drivers. The decision
was made, because there were only two drivers and the
alternative was to shut the operation down and put those

folks on the street, that it didn't make any sense to



do that. That was a pragmatic decision. If I had to
do it again, I would do it on principle. I would in
fact disengage.

At the same time, there are two other divisions
of the bigger company, Continental Group, that were not
under the control of Continental Can Company that had
relations with companies that were run by associates
of Boffa. And those companies, while informed by Con-
tinental Can Company what they were going to do, con-
tinued to operate to one degree or another, and I'm
not sure in the case -~ but they have continued to
associate up until now.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: So it may be that
another party that should be present here is the
president of the parent because you can't speak, of
course, for those other divisions. I'm not suggesting
we would put the company through this again. I'm just
suggesting that what you are indicating is that what
Continental Can Company itself, with the exception of
two drivers, you think all relationships were severed.
There are other divisions of the company which do not
fall within Continental Can, which the relationships
continue.

MR. SILVER: Since that time,one of thouse
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divisions is now part of Continental Can. And I have
new told that division to disengage.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: So after becoming
president, you inherited that division that had that
relationship that brought it to the --

MR. SILVER: Actually it all bubbled up in the
last two weeks and I have taken the action I have des-
cribed.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: We'll see if we have
anymore guestions. Commissioner Rowan,

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: Mr. Silver, two sets of
questions. One is,in the course of your investigation,
did you determine whether Continental Can saved any money
by using these labor leasing companies?

MR. SILVER: I don't have the ~- what I would
call hard data on that, but my judgment is that we did
because of the efficiency of having small groups of
people, two, three or four people supported by the exist-
ing infrastructure of the labor leasing company and then
local union as opposed to us putting infrastructure in
place to do that. I suspect we did save money and I'm
sure that was one of our prime motivations.

COMMISSIONER ROWAN: The second set, not second

set of guestions, but if your corporate structure remains
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the same and you have two drivers here and three drivers
there and, as Mr. Rispo said this morning, the collusion
is between the leasing company and the union in that
locality which is supposed to represent these laborers,
how are you going to extricate yourselves from a situa-
tion where the laborers are victims of the union?

MR. SILVER: I don't know. That is one of
the tough things. One of the things we can do is to
simply terminate thoss contracts, terminate the drivers,
and then we'll contract with a common carrier, but that
leaves again the employee being the victim. And I
don't particularly want to see that happen. 2and I
don't have a good answer for how we'll do that.

Part of the investigation I'm going to go
through is to figure.out how we can do it, but not
ending up in a sense with kind of covering our tail,
making the same employees a victim again. We are just
working through that. I'm going to work through that.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Commissioner Methvin.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Mr. Silver, you said
that your company hired Intel after the Jonathon Quitney
Wall Street Journal article in 1977 and they reported
back to you.

I take it that report was coming within a
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period of months?

MR. SILVER: I don't know the exact period.
What I have been told happened is the general auditor
for Continental Group, the parent company, retained the

Intel Group to do an investigation of our trucking

operation of the individuals. He did that and came back

and he actually reported to the Board of Directors to thq

corporation and reported that there was no evidence of
any wrongdoing. I don't know the period. I can find
out, but I don't know.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: You don't know
whether the auditor conducted an investigation of the
other divisions at the same time to see if they had a
relationship with Mr. Boffa?

MR, SILVER: I don't know that. I know they
did of the Continental Can Company, but I don't know.

COMMISSIONER METHVIN: Do you know whether
your company considered or thought about sending ob-
servers to the trial of Frank Sherran, the Teamster
leader in Wilmington, or to Boffa to observe and to
gather evidence or to learn what evidence was presented
there?

MR. SILVER: I don't know that we did that,

although in the course of the past two weeks, as I have
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tried to learn what has happened, my understanding is
that we did have people who know of the -- of all of
the information at the Boffa trial. And one of the
things that I have been told is at no time during the
Boffa trial was there any allegation against any of our
employees or really, as I recall, any statement that we
knew of organized crime's involvement, but I don't know
that we sent somebody and I don't know about the other
trial.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Well, let me --
seeing no further questions, let me say, Mr. Silver, I
recognize ~- I think the Commission recognizes this
certainly was not in your job description when you
signed on to be president of Continental Can.

MR. SILVER: That's right.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: It's not the objec-
tive of this Commission to embarrass you in any way or
your company. We are trying to gather facts as we have
been through the last several days of testimony and will
again tomorrow.

I would ask one final thing as you go through
your decision process and maybe counsel can assist you.
I would like you to share with the Commission staff your

final thoughts as a corporate manager on what you can do
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as & corporation to ensure that you gain the efficiencies
that you are entitled to in the collective bargaining
process and at the same time ensure that you have not
indirectly or in your search for efficiency gotten your
company and your employees into a situation which is
intolerable. So as you finish that review, I wonder
if -~ it doesn't have to be -- it can be just in a
letter, just kind of can sendyour thoughts to either
Judge Kaufman or our executive director, Mr., Harmon, so
we can benefit from those when we prepare our final
report to submit to the president.

MR. SILVER: Thank you very much.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Thank you. Thank
you, counsel.

(Witness excused.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Call your next wit-
ness, Mr. Harmon.

MR. HARMON: The next witness is Jackie
Presser. Would Mr. Presser please come forth?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Swear the witness.

JACKIE PRESSER

was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. HARMON: Would you please state your name
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for the record, sir?

MR. PRESSER: Jackie Presser.

MR. HARMON: And what is your present position?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon, before
we proceed, counsel, I notice -- Mr. Presser is repre-
sented by counsel who is at counsel table with him.
Mr. Harmon, would you identify counsel whom you have
been communicating with on the record?

MR. HARMON: Yes, the attorney present with
Mr. Presser is Mr. John Climaco of the law firm of
Climaco, Climaco, Seminatore & Lefkowitz of Cleveland,
Chio.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Thank you. Go ahead,
Mr. Harmon.

MR. HARMON: What is your present occupation,
Mr. Presser?

MR. PRESSER: I am the general president of
the International Brotherhood of Teamsters.

MR. HARMON: When did you first arrive to that
position, Mr. Presser?

MR. PRESSER: I would like to make a statement
for the record.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SXINNER: You have a statement,

Mr. Harmon, that was presented pursuant to our rules?
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MR. CLIMACO: Mr. Chairman, excuse me, Mr.
Presser does not have a statement. He in fact has an
answer to that question.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Would the court
reporter please repeat the guestion? And if Mr. Pressexn
has a responsive answer to the question, I would ask that
he give it. If it's not responsive, we will deal with
it at that time.

(Record read.)

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, members of the
commission, my attorney on April the 22nd, 1985, pur-
suant to Public Law 98-368 requested that the Commission
continue my appearance until a later date and =--

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Pregser, that is
obviously not responsive to the question. The gquestion
is ~- would you repeat the guestion again, please,
court reporter, and I direct that you answer.

Let me make a brief statement before we go any
further. You are here under oath subpoened to answer
guestions. You have a very competent counsel who has
been communicating with this Commission on a regular
basis and we have been trying to deal with his request
as late as 11:00 o'clock last night. We expect you to

be responsive. We expect you to take the advice of
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counsel and exercise whatever constitutional rights, if
you want to.

We do not allow under our rules -- this is not
the forum foxr you to give a statement or speech, unless
it is directly responsive to the guestion. That answer
that I heard coming out was not. That, in my opinion,
could easily constitute, if you continue and persist,
as to be an obstruction of these proceedings. And now
you are directed to respond to the question. If you
continue to take action which a judge at a later date
or this Commission may decide is obstructive, you will
be subjecting yourself to all kinds of other penalties
and remedies which I'm sure and your counsel do not want
to expose yourself to. So with that -- with my thoughts
in mind as I speak for the Commission and for Judge
Kaufman whom I have been in communication with, I would
ask that you respond to the question.

Counsel is certainly well informed as to how
to supply any information he wishes to supply. And you,
of course, are free to speak outside this courtroom and
outside this hearing and say whatever you want as an
American citizen, but in this courtroom, in this hearing,
you are to respond to the question.

MR. CLIMACO: Mr. Chairman, if you would have
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allowed Mr. Presser, in a sense of fairness, to complete
his answer to that question, at that time I'm sure you
would have determined that his question was in fact
responsive to the question. His answer would have
clearly been responsive to the guestion when he com-
pleted it and he only had approximately two and a half
mor e additional sentences to read.

May he complete it so you can rule at that
time?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Go ahead, Mr. Pressexy.

MR. PRESSER: Pursuant to Public Law 98-368,
requested that the Commission continue my appearance
until a later date and per the Commission's rules and
procedures accord me all rights secured and guaranteed
me by the Constitution of the United States. Unfor-
tunately, the Commission denied my request.

As the Commission is aware, I have been the
principal target of a four-year investigation in Cleve-
land, Ohio. 1In January 1985, the Cleveland Strike Force
recommended my indictment. According to my attorney,
the recommendation is under review by the Strike Force
Office of Washington.

Therefore, reluctantly, but on the advice of

my counsel I must respectfully advise the Commission tha4
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I am invoking my Fifth Amendment right not to testify.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Chairmah, so the recoxd is
clear, we have advised Mr. Climaco, as well as Mr.
Presser, as long ago as March 26, 1985, that none of
the questions that would be posed of Mr. Presser would
concern this investigation of which he has just made
reference to.

May I proceed, Mr. Chairman?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Ask your next ques-
tion.

MR. HARMON: On that date, Mr. Presser, March
26, 1985 in a statement under oath during the course of
that deposition you said this to the Commission staff:

"At the time that I was installed as general

president, I pledged to lead this union into

a new era."

What did you mean by this "new era," Mr.
Presser?

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I respectfully decline to answer that question
on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR, HARMON: Mr. Presser, the Commission has
heard this morning's testimony concerning what has been

referred to as the BLAST raid, a situation where various
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union officials descended upon a meeting of Teamsters
For A Democratic Union. And during the course of a
meeting of Joint Council 41, you said this, Mr. Presser,
on October 31, 1983, referring to that raid:

"I'm going to tell you something. We should

be doing more of that. I'm going to tell

you -- I'm not going to let up on these

people.”

Now when you saild that, Mr. Presser, was this
part of the new era for the Teamsters under your leader-
ship?

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I respectfully decline to answer that question
on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Presser, is violence an
acceptable means by which Teamsters leadership maintains
control of its membership?

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I respectfully decline to answer that question
on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON: As general president, Mr. Presser,
would, you advocate the direct election of officers of
the International Brotherhood of Teamsters at the

International level?
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MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I respectfully decline to answer that guestion
on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Presser, we have heard, over
a period of two days, of violence being directed at
union members in various unions, not only the Teamsters.
Would you as general president of the International
Brotherhood of Teamsters advocate that a conspiracy
through violence to deprive the right of workers to
organize be considered a violation of the Federal
¢riminal -~ the Federal civil rights statute?

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I respectfully decline to answer that question
on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Presser, there has been.
testimony during the course of this hearing that the
National Labor Relations Board is not particularly
effective in dealing with situations where labox
racketeering involving organized crime has become
institutionalized. During that same meeting before
Teamsters Joint Council 41, you said this:

"You are appointing a new person as the

chairperson of the National Labor Relations

Board. There are two names that have been
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submitted by me to the proper people for

appointment. I am positive we are going

to get one of the two. I interviewed both

people. We have firm commitments that the

armed guards will come under the jurisdic-
tion of being unionized."

When you said that, Mr. Presser, that you had
firm commitments, from whom did you have those commit-
ments?

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I respectfully decline to answer that guestion
on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON: During that same meeting before
the Teamsters Joint Council 41, you said this, Mr.
Presser, talking about the Interstate Commerce Commis-
sion:

"I have now interviewed three of the people,

recommended two seats to the necessary

people in Washington, and we are firm in our

commitment that we are going to get those
appointments. That will give us the majority
under the ICC."

When you said, "us," Mr. Presser, to whom were

you referring?
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MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I respectfully decline to answer that gquestion
on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON: I just have several more questionsl
Mr. Chailrman.

Do you know Eugene Boffa, Mr. Presser?

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I respectfully decline to answer that question
on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON:; Have you ever heard the term
"white paper contract" as a kind of amendment to the
Master Freight Agreement?

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I respectfully decline to answer that question
on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON: As general president, Mr.
Chairman -- Mr. President, general president =-- I with~
draw the question.

As general president of the Teamsters, Mr.
Presser, will you favor a change in federal law which
would grant an exemption from the prohibition against
secondary boycotts in the case of labor leasing companiesb

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of

counsel I respectfully decline to answer that question




on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON: I would like to draw your atten-
tion to one situation, Mr. Presser, before we leave the
labor leasing companies.

Under any circ¢umstances at any time did
Robert Rispo ever hand you an envelope?

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I regpectfully decline to answer that question
on the grounds of the ¥Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON: ©Now drawing your attention to
Yeamsters Local 282 in New York City which had in its
collective bargaining agreement a provision calling
for what is known as the position of working Teamster
foreman, a contract which called for this foreman to ba
paid for by management, in this case Schiavone Construc-
tion Company, and again addressing your attention to
the fact that New York City prohibited the dumping and
carting of materials during the course of the night
shift, a collective bargaining agreement which called
for that position on all shifts, including the night
shift, thereby on its face making it a no-show job. 1In
this situation the no-show employee of Schiavone Con-
struction was a person known as Joe Murray who acted

as the chauffeur for Harry Gross, a convicted labor




racketeer, is it Teamster policy, Mr. Presser, to build
into the collective bargaining agreement itself no-show
jobs which can be used to funnel payoffs to labor offi-
cials?

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I respectfully decline to answer that guestion
oﬁ the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon.

MR. HARMON: Yes, sir,

(Piscussion off the record.)

MR. HARMON: Again drawing your attention,
Mr. Presser, to a deposition which you were asked to
give on March 26, 19835, in Washington at the offices
of the President's Commission, in a statement under
oath you said this, referring to a case -~

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr., Harmon, let's
make sure that counsel has a copy of that statement
and refer to the page you are reading from so counsel
can know what page you are referring to.

MR. HARMON: Yes, Mr. Climaco, =-

MR. CLIMACO: I do not have a copy of the
transcript with me at this time.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: You are referring

to the statement that he prepared?
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MR. CLIMACO: Do you have an additional copy,
Mr. Harmon, of the transcript?

MR. RYAN: Mr, Chairman, a copy of the tran-
script was available to Mr. Presser and his counsel.

MR. CLIMACO: I do not deny that, Mr. Ryan.

I only said I do not have it here at the table with me.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: I have tendered to
counsel a summary of a statement I believe Mr. Presser
read into the record, a l3-page statement at the deposi-
tion. It's my copy, but you are certainly welcome to
use it.

MR. CLIMACO: Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: For the record, just
one final guestion for the record, Mr. Ryan, has a
transcript of his appearance been made available to him?

MR. RYAN: VYes, Mr. Chairman, it has.

MR. HARMON: Referring to page 9 of the
transcript and referring to a portion of your statement,
Mr. Presser, given on March 26, 1985, where you discussed
a lawsuit brought against Centra, Incorporated, referring
to that lawsuit -=-

MR. CLIMACO: Can you give me one moment?

MR. HARMON: Yes, sir.

MR. CLIMACO: We'll turn to that page.
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ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon, --

MR. CLIMACO: We have found it. Thank you.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Go ahead.

MR. HARMON: On page 9 of that deposition, Mr.
Presser, referring to that suit, you said:

"?his might be the first, but it will not be

the last of the Teamster efforts under my

leadership to stop unscrupulous employers
from mistreating our members."

Drawing your attention to that particular
statement, Mr., Presser, what other actions do you intend
to take under your leadership to stop unscrupulous
enployers from mistreating Teamster members?

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of
counsel I respectfully decline to answer that question
on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON: If I could again, Mr. Climaco,
I draw your attention and Mr. Presser's attention to
a portion of the statement on page 1ll1 of the transcript,
which begins with these words since we have different
page numbers, "The President's Commission on Organized
Crime has announced it will hold public hearings-—--"

MR. CLIMACO: We have found the section, Mr.

Harmon. Thank you.
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MR. HARMON: In that section of the statement,
Mr. Presser, under oath you said:

"I hope the Commission respects the clear

distinction between individuals who may

engage in illegal activity and the organi-

zation to which they belong."

Mr. Presser, the Commission has heard evidence
today and yesterday which sometimes makes it hard to
distinguish between organized crime and certain laboxr
leaders and certain locals. How would you suggest that
this clear distinction be made?

MR. CLIMACO: Mr. Harmon, you are only == in
the opening remarks prior to your statement you are only
referring to the one sentence? You are asking that in
light of the whole paragraph, including the quotes from
the Attorney General Smith on July 28, 1983 --

MR. HARMON: Right.

MR. CLIMACO: =- when he made the same analogy-}

MR. HARMON: Please, Mr. Climaco.

MR. CLIMACO: Thank you. I just wanted to
make sure we were in the proper section.

This is the section, Mr. Presser.

MR. PRESSER: Mr. Chairman, on the advice of

counsel I respectfully decline to answer that gquestion
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on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment.

MR. HARMON: Mr. Chairman, this witness has
declined to answer three questions which are drawn
directly from this deposition given by Mr. Presser in
the form of a statement on March 26, 1985, which deal
with the new era of the Teamsters, which deal with the
action to be taken under Mr. Presser's leadership, which
deals with his suggestion to the Commission that there
somehow be made a clear distinction between individuals
and labor organizations who engage in criminal activity.

The staff has provided to you, Mr. Chairman,
as well as the members of the Commission, an analysis
of the underlying legal principles which deal with the
concept of waiver of the privilege against self-incrimin-
ation. That analysis has led the staff to recommend to
the Commission that in making that statement in much the
same way that Mr. Presser's father began to answer some
gquestions before a Congressional committee and then
began to refuse others; that he has waived the privilege
against self-incrimination and, therefore, should be
directed to answer those three questions.

That having been said, Mr. Chairman, I would
ask again that Mr. Presser be directed to answer those

three questions,
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ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Just a moment.

(Discussion off the record.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon, you have
ralised a substantial issue which the staff has briefed
for the Commission. It's the opinion of the Commission
that, given the importance of constitutional rights for
all Americans, it would not be at this point in the
purview of the Commission to rule on whether or not this
witness has waived his constitutional rights. That
should be for a Judge of the United States District
Court for the Northern District of Illinois.

It is our direction that you review his testi-
mony and take this matter up with a judge and get a
determination as to whether or not Mr. Presser's
multi-page statement, which he, in the presence of
counsel, submitted to the Commission, whether that does
in fact constitute a waiver of his constitutional rights
and should be, therefore, ordered to answer questions
concerning those areas in his statement before this
Commission.

With that in mind, I'm going to continue Mr.
Presser's subpoena before this Commission until a later
date, direct the staff to consult with the Commission

at the conclusion of today's hearings to discuss

308




procedurally the steps that we should take to see
whether or not the position of the staff is correct and
whether or not Mr. Presser has in fact waived his con-~
stitutional rights. Until such time as we have had a
determination by a judge that he hasn't waived those
rights, it is the obligation of this Commission under
our rules to delay any further questioning on that
theory until that matter is heard and Mr. Presser and
his counsel have a full opportunity to be heard on that
igssue. This is not the proper forum.

MR. CLIMACO: Mr. Chairman, may I say some-
thing?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: If it relates to my
comment, go ahead.

MR. CLIMACO: Yes, it certainly does, Mr.
Chairman.

You are continuing it until a later date
beyond the date scheduled. for this hearing?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: We are continuing it
until tomorrow morning at 9:00 a,m,

MR. CLIMACO: Okay. I was just raising that
question so I would know.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: If in fact your

appearance will not be required, we will notify you and
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Mr. Presser after we have met in executive session on
this matter.

MR. CLIMACO: Are you going into court today?

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: If we are going in
court today after we have discussed it with the staff,
we will advise you.

I would suggest, to ensure that we take a
break ~- we finish our testimony and we take a break --
we finish our testimony, we take a break, we are
finished, at the conclusion you wait around and the
staff will advise you as to what the next step is. It
is not our desire for Mr. Presser to return here tomorrow,
if it's not going to have been adjudicated. The only
reason he would appear hers is 1f there would have been
a determination by the United States District Judge that
he has waived his FPifth Amendment rights. If that, in
fact, is the decision of the Commission and the staff to
seek such a decision and the record is complete and ready
to do that, it would be tomorrow, but given the current
status, I can't give you a definite answer. I would just
suggest that you either make yourself available by
phone -- we will know shortly the answer to that gquestion

MR. CLIMACO: Mr. Chairman, if there is a court

hearing, I would like to be present. I would also like
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to be provided a copy of this memorandum because the law
certainly is not clear as recognized by the United

States Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigation

in a report filed as recently as August of 1984. I do
not agree with the staff. There certainly was no walver.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: I assumed you would
not.

MR. CLIMACO: We just want a fair hearing. If
there is going to be a court hearing, we would like to
be there.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: That is why I said
I would like you to have a full oppertunity tao be heard.

MR. CLIMACO: Thank you.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: That is why I think
the proper place to do that is the Judge of the United
States District Court and not this Commission. We are
in a position to shortly give you an answer to what our
next step will be.

With thét you are excused.

MR. HARMON: Excuse me, Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Yes, Mr. Harmon.

(Discussion off the record.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Presser, you are

excused at this time. We will advise counsel -~ you are
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excused until tomorrow morning at 9:00 o'clock. If your
appearance is not necessary, we will advise counsel.
Counsel will be in touch with our staff here so that we
know how to get a hold of you and you know how to get a
hold of us within the next hour and a half.

MR. CLIMACO: Thank you, sir.

{(Witness excused.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Call your next wit-
ness,

MR. RYBN: The Commission calls David Williams.

Mr. Williams is a distinguished investigator
who has been assigned to the President's Commission On
Organigzed Crime. He was formerly with the Department
of Labor and he will be returning to that assignment
after he leaves the Commission.

I would ask that you be sworn, sir.

DAVID WILLIAMS

was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. RYAN: Mr. Williams, I understand you have
a statement prepared on one aspect of the Commission's
investigation of attorneys' fees and that you are pre-
pared to present the findings of the Commission staff

to the Commission?




MR. WILLIAMS: That's correct, Mr. Ryan.

MR. RYAN: Please go ahead.

MR. WILLIAMS: Today I am presenting a staff
paper on a labor racketeering scheme which has received
inadequate attention by law enforcement agencies and the
Department of Justice. The abusive scheme involves
forcing unions to pay the legal expenses of labor
racketeers who have been brought to justice. The losses
to these unions are typically very large.

The facet that labor racketeers are capable of
foreing their victims to pay their legal fees is a dra-
matic demonstration of the level of control and domina=
tion racketeers hold over these captive unions. 2
number of methods are employed for extracting these
legal fees.

In some instances labor racketeers' legal fees
are paid directly by the union or pension fund that they
are convicted of plundering. Fregquently, sham authoriza-
tion is obtained from puppet-like trustees installed by
the racketeers.

A second method frequently employed is for
union officlals under investigation or indictment to
receive legal representation from attorneys on retainer

by the victim union. Upon closexr inspection, the
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substantive duties of such attorneys appear to have been
solely to keep union mobsters out of prison and to pro-
tect them from the legal recourses of their own member-
ship.

When the Government sometimes steps in to
prevent these blatantly abusive practices, the racketeers
force the uniong' insurance companies to pay for their
improper expenditures. Those insurance companies merely
recoup these losses by raising thelr fiduciary insurance
rates to the union, and the victimized membership con-
tinues to pay indirectly for the legal fees of the men
who have been charged with plundexring the:r txeasuries.

If these methods fail, the racketeer recoups
his legal expenses by collecting "voluntary contribu-
tions" from his membership, who are often dependent upon
him for work assignments. These collections most com-
monly take the form of defense funds and testimonial
dinners.

All of these methods are structured and designed
to provide racketeers with free leagal services, typically
at astronomical costs to the membership.

Possibly the most offensive aspect of these
practices are schemes designed to pay legal expenses for

mobsters not connected in any way with the union.
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Frequently, this scheme is employed when union racketeers
are brought to justice with their associates in organized
crime groups, including the La Cosa Nostra. When joint
defense fees are incurred on behalf of a number of de-
fendants, such as those related to private detective

work and accounting services, the defendant whose fees
are paid by a union entity claims the entire joint costs
of such services rather than pro rating them among all
defendants. The defendants who have plundered the unions
but are not eligible for legal fee reimbursement, have
many of their costs transferred to eligible union
racketeer defendants.

These legal fees do far more than cover labor
racketeers' expenses during trials., Increasingly union
monies are expended to combat and head off ongoing
Government investigations aimed at cleaning up these
mob dominated unions. Private investigators are engaged
to follow the actions of federal investigators. Attor-
neys with important influence are hired to plead with
high level Justice Department to halt or abandon union
probeas.

*» case study has been selected by the staff
to illustrate the abuses outlined in this statement.

The information was obtained through Commission subpoenas
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and interviews. The study centers upon the legal fees
paid by various Teamster labor entities in the Govern-
ment investigation of attempts to bribe former senator
Howard Cannon of Nevada. In the subseguent trial, United
btates vs, Dorfman, all defendants were found guilty of
all charges, Yet Teomster organizations paid over
$4,335,000 in legal fees for these defendants. An addi-
tional $1.7 million was paid by a service provider firm
whose sole gource of income was Teamster fees. One of
the Teamster organizaticns, the Central States Southeast
and Southwest Areas 2easion and Health and Welfare Fund,
known as the Central $ites, actually changed its recula-
tions during the case to retroactively allow such legal
fees te be paid. The defense nayments not only bene-
fitted IBT President Rcy Williams, Trustees Andrew

Massa and Thomas C'Malley, but aided in the defensce cof
reputed mobsters Allen Dorfman and Joey Lombardo. Roy
Wwillians® million dollar defense was paid by Central
States, Cenival Conference of Teamsters and the lnter-
national Brotherhcod of Teamsters. Central States
Trustees Massa and O'Malley had $1.3 million paid by

the Central States for their defense expenses. Reputed
mokster Allen Dorfman's $1.7 million defense fees were

paid for by his insurance and claims processing firms
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whose sole customers were Teamster entities. Both
Dorfman and Lombardo received the considerable benefit

of private investigators and transcription services paid
for by the Central States Pension Fund. Dorfman, a
reputed affiliate of the La Cosa Nostra, and Joey
Lombardo, a reputed La Cosa Nostra leader, were used

to such treatment by the Central States' Funds. In 1975
the Central States paid $160,000 to the Arthur Young
accounting firm to defend Allen Dorfman and Joey Lombardo
along with other defendants in United States vs. Weiner.

In addition to paying the legal expenses of
the Central States Trustees Massa and O'Malley., a dif-
ferent Teamster entity, the Central Conference of
Teamsters, hired the children of defendants Massa and
C'Malley during the trial for sizable salaries.

Drew Massa earned $136,000 from January 1981
through September 1983, a period covering the Grand Jury
investigation and the Pendorf trial years. Kevin
O'Malley earned over $14,000 for a summer job during
the trial. These salaries to the defendants' children
total $150,000. In addition, Roy Williams earned
$76,000 as the Chairman of the Central Conference during
the trial years. Neither Frank Fitzsimmons, Williams'

predecessor as Chairman of the Central Conference, nor
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his immediate successor, Jackie Presser, received a
salary while occupying that position at the Central
Conference. It might be interpreted that these Teamster
monies, $225,000, were supplied to the defendants’
families to sustain them during the Government's case.

As can be seen from this graph, the defendants'’
legal fees were whittled down to a mere two percent of
their original costs by Teamster entities before reaching
the defendants. No record can be found of any of the
Teamster organizations gquestioning the culpability of
the defendants or the defendants' ability to repay these
funds, if they were found to be abusive.

As the graph also illustrates, one of the five
defendants, Joey Lombardo, was unable to make claims
against the Teamsters or receive money as a Teamster
service provider to defray his legal costs. Predictably,
Lombardo's share of the expense costs would have been
20 percent or $800,000. Instead, Lombardo's costs con-
stituted a mere one percent of $45,000. This again
illustrates that the elaborate $4 million defense was
constructed to be paid for by the victim, while radically
minimizing the liability of the accused.

Several years after the trial of United States

vs. Dorfman, the Central States Benefit Funds agreed to
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repay $1,582,000 it had paid on behalf of Williams and
his co-defendants in the current decree with the Depart-
ment of Labor. The other Teamster organizations have
not repaid the monies they have given to the convicted
labor racketeers. In all, the Central States agrees to
pay $6.5 million for abusive expenditures, including
this and the improper payment of other legal fees in-~
volving Teamsters.

However, che story does not end with the
Central States repayment of the $6.5 million. That
money was not collected from the labor racketeers who
received it. It was paid by the insurance companies
for the Central States. In the one year period following
the claims, the Central States insurance payment jumped
352 percent to a staggering $2.7 million a year.

In the end, the elderly Teamster pensioneers
paid for the extravagant defense of the racketeers who
have held their unions captive during their entire lives.

As the legal fees were being authorized by
the Central States Trustees to benefit criminal elements
and the Fund, Atlanta Teamster Glenn Hall was struggling
desperately and unsuccessfully to obtain his pension
from the same Trustees. Mr. Hall, unlike Dorfman and

Lombardo, had been a Teamster for 28 years. While the
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Trustees unquestioningly paid millions for the defense
fees of others, Mr. Hall had to wait five long yvears
before U.S. courts compelled the Trustees to give Mr.
Hall his well earned pension benefit.

It is ironic that the justice system designed
to halt criminal abuses has become a tool for further
abuse of the victims. Although Central States now
appears clear after a multi-million dollar Federal
assault against its La Cosa Nostra control, there are
6,800 such union plans. These plans hold the retirement
benefits and the catastrophic health insurance of many
of the nation's elderly. This $51 billion pool of cash
remains and continues to constitute a prime target for
La Cosa Nostra infiltration. Schemes such as the one
outlined here represent just one of a myriad of tech-
niques designed to plunder the nation's sick and elderly
of their pension and health care monies.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement
before the Commission. Thank you.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER:; Mr. Harmon, do you
have any questions of this witness before we ask Com-
mission members whether they do?

MR. HARMON: No, Mr. Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Now let me just see
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1f I can ask a couple of gquestions.

What is not listed here is time and monies
expended by counsel who didn't get paid?

MR. WILLIAMS: Mr. Chairman, that is exactly
correct. Those monies are substantial.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: So in addition to --
so what you are telling us is from an analysis of the
records, from the beginning of the investigation to the
completion of the appeal in the Pendorf case, which was
tried here in the United States District Court before
Judge Marshall, the legal fees for the six defendants
was $4.125 million plus unexpended time which was not
recovered?

MR. WILLIAMS: That's correct, sir.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Of that total amount,
individuals, the individual defendants in that case have
paid $75,000 plus the $30,000 from the Roy Williams'
defense fund, but on the individual defendants the total
expenditure you have been able to document of the
$4.1 million is $75,000, that is correct?

MR. WILLIAMS: That is correct, sir.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER; Was the contract with
Amalgamated Insurance and Teamsters service providers the

contract that Mr. Dorfman had with that company, with the
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Teamsters, was that a cost plus contract, and do

you know were the costs of litigation included directly
in that contract or was it a negotiated contract at a
fixed per claim processed?

MR. WILLIAMS: I am uncertain of that informa-
tion. We have no -- we have no information that would
lead us to believe that the defense costs were added to
the amounts of money that flowed from the Teamsters to
the Amalgamated firm and the other firm.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Now the $4.125 mil-
lion ~-- $1.5 million was reimbursed by an insurance
company who I assume takes certain rights that the Fund
has. Do you know if there are any of these defendants
had any agreements with the various entities that were
paying the money that they would indemnify the Funds if
in fact they were convicted.

MR. WILLIAMS: We know of no agreements and we
believe that there are no such agreements.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: So in the corporate
world where a policy is to advance legal fees for cor-
porate officers subject to an indemnification if they are
convicted, you are unaware of any such provisions in any
of these defendants' cases, and you are aware of no

indemnification payments by convicted defendants that
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would reduce this $4.1 million, is that correct?

MR. WILLIAMS: That is exactly correct. And,
apparently, no study was made as to whether the defen~
dants would be capable of ever repaying such amounts.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: One final guestion.
It would appear that one way to deal with this would be
legislation which would prohibit a Teamster -- any
union, a union pension fund or a union itself for paying
legal fees to -- for the representation of people charged
with criminal offenses, or if they do pay them, to have
an lronclad indemnification to ensure, if they are con-
victed, it's paid back, is that correct?

MR. WILLIAMS: Yes, sir, that would represent
a preventative measure.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: No further questions.

If not, thank you very much, Mr. Williams.

(Witness excused.)

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: Mr. Harmon.

MR. HARMON: That concludes the witnesses for
today, Mr. Chairman.

ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: All right. This
hearing of the President's Commission On Organized Crime
is adjourned until 9:00 a.m. tomorrow morning.

(Whereupon, at 2:20 p.m., the hearing in the

above~entitled matter was adjourned.)
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ACTING CHAIRMAN SKINNER: This morning's
hearing of the President's Commission On Organized Crime
will come to order.

Mr. Ryan.

MR. RYAN: The Commission calls Mr. Jeffrey
Schaffler. Mr. Schaffler is an agent with the Department
of Labor. He has had a distinguished record of investi-
gations in the New York area. He has made a particular
specialty of investigating a group of independent unions
that are not affiliated with the AFL-CIO or any of the
other large independent unions. Today he will focus his
testimony on corrupt independent unions.

Would you be sworn, sir?

JEFFREY SCHAFFLER
was called as a witness and, having been first duly
sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. RYAN: Sir, will you state your name for
the record, please?

MR. SCHAFFLER: My name is Jeffrey Schaffler.

MR. RYAN: Mr. Schaffler, what are independent
unions?

MR. SCHAFFLER: Independent unions or the ones
we are referring here to today, corrupt independent

unions, are those not affiliated with the AFL~CIO. This
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is a working definition that we use in the Department of
Labor.
These unions are characterized by a membership

which is highly transient, which is composed of minori-

ties. To a very large extent they tend to be uneducated,

unskilled or low skilled. They get very little in the
way of fringe benefits and essentially are on at the
minimum wage level or slightly higher.

MR. RYAN: Could you pull the mic¢rophone
closer to you?

Are many of these people recent immigrants to
this country and, in many cases, illegally in this
country?

MR. SCHAFFLER: There are many instances we
have found where people are illegal aliens, yes.

MR. RYAN: What are the purposes ¢f these
corrupt independent unions?

MR. SCHAFFLER: Well, the ostensible purpose
of any union is to represent the working people. Inso-
far as the corrupt independents are concerned, they
serve as a vehicle whereby sweetheart contracts can be
given to employers. And these contracts tend to have
benefits accruing more to the employers than to the

working people, which the unions supposedly represent.
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MR. RYAN: Mr. Schaffler, would you explain
what you mean by a sweetheart contract?

MR. SCHAFFLER: A sweetheart contract essen-
tially is a contract which gives more rights, more
power, if you will, to an employer than to a working
person. In essence there is very little in the way of
wage scale. There is very little in the way of fringe
benefits accruing to the workers. There is very little
in the way of any sort of grievance procedure or
policies or anything of that nature.

MR. RYAN: Are there any differences in the
violations these independent corrupt unions engage in
and the violations that are traditionally associated
with other organized crime dominated unions?

MR. SCHAFFLER: Essentially, no. A violation
is a violation. An embezzlement is an embezzlement.

If you are in an AFL-CIO local and you embezzle
it's no different than an independent. However, the
independents have no -- there is no oversight over these
independent unions. There is no international body that
really looks down to check their activities. AaAnd as
such, they tend to be more blatant when they do commit
these various illegalities.

MR. RYAN: What is a desk drawer c